# **GUIDELINE**

Protecting, promoting and supporting

BREASTFEEDING IN FACILITIES

providing maternity and newborn services





# **GUIDELINE:**

Protecting, promoting and supporting

BREASTFEEDING IN FACILITIES

providing maternity and newborn services



Guideline: protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services.

ISBN 978-92-4-155008-6

#### © World Health Organization 2017

Some rights reserved. This work is available under the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 3.0 IGO licence (CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO; https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-sa/3.0/igo).

Under the terms of this licence, you may copy, redistribute and adapt the work for non-commercial purposes, provided the work is appropriately cited, as indicated below. In any use of this work, there should be no suggestion that WHO endorses any specific organization, products or services. The use of the WHO logo is not permitted. If you adapt the work, then you must license your work under the same or equivalent Creative Commons licence. If you create a translation of this work, you should add the following disclaimer along with the suggested citation: "This translation was not created by the World Health Organization (WHO). WHO is not responsible for the content or accuracy of this translation. The original English edition shall be the binding and authentic edition".

Any mediation relating to disputes arising under the licence shall be conducted in accordance with the mediation rules of the World Intellectual Property Organization.

**Suggested citation.** Guideline: protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017. Licence: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.

Cataloguing-in-Publication (CIP) data. CIP data are available at http://apps.who.int/iris.

**Sales, rights and licensing.** To purchase WHO publications, see <a href="http://apps.who.int/bookorders">http://apps.who.int/bookorders</a>. To submit requests for commercial use and queries on rights and licensing, see <a href="http://www.who.int/about/licensing">http://www.who.int/about/licensing</a>.

**Third-party materials.** If you wish to reuse material from this work that is attributed to a third party, such as tables, figures or images, it is your responsibility to determine whether permission is needed for that reuse and to obtain permission from the copyright holder. The risk of claims resulting from infringement of any third-party-owned component in the work rests solely with the user.

**General disclaimers.** The designations employed and the presentation of the material in this publication do not imply the expression of any opinion whatsoever on the part of WHO concerning the legal status of any country, territory, city or area or of its authorities, or concerning the delimitation of its frontiers or boundaries. Dotted and dashed lines on maps represent approximate border lines for which there may not yet be full agreement.

The mention of specific companies or of certain manufacturers' products does not imply that they are endorsed or recommended by WHO in preference to others of a similar nature that are not mentioned. Errors and omissions excepted, the names of proprietary products are distinguished by initial capital letters.

All reasonable precautions have been taken by WHO to verify the information contained in this publication. However, the published material is being distributed without warranty of any kind, either expressed or implied. The responsibility for the interpretation and use of the material lies with the reader. In no event shall WHO be liable for damages arising from its use.

Design and typesetting by Christopher Yuen. Front cover photo by Tom Stanley.

Printed by the WHO Document Production Service, Geneva, Switzerland.

# Contents

Publication history	iv
Acknowledgements	iv
Financial support	v
Executive summary	vi
Purpose of the guideline	vi
Guideline development methodology	viii
Available evidence	viii
Recommendations	ix
Remarks	×
Research gaps	x
Plans for updating the guideline	xii
Introduction	1
Objectives	2
Scope	2
Target audience	2
Population of interest	3
Priority questions	3
Outcomes of interest	4
Presentation of the recommendations	4
Description of the interventions	5
Evidence and recommendations	8
Summary of considerations common to all recommendations	8
Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding	9
Feeding practices and additional needs of infants	16
Creating an enabling environment	22
Implementation of the guideline	28
Implementation considerations	28
Regulatory considerations	28
Ethical and equity considerations	28
Monitoring and evaluation of guideline implementation	29
Research gaps	30
Guideline development process	31
WHO steering group	31
Guideline development group	31
External resource persons	31
Systematic review teams	31
Management of conflicts of interests	32
Identification of priority questions and outcomes	33

	Evidence identification and retrieval	33
	Quality assessment and grading of evidence	33
	Formulation of recommendations	34
	Consensus decision-making rules and procedures	35
	Document preparation and peer-review	35
Di	issemination and plans for updating	36
	Dissemination	36
	Plans for updating the guideline	36
Re	eferences	37
Αı	nnex 1. Question in population, intervention, comparator, outcomes (PICO) format	52
	A. Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding	52
	B. Feeding practices and additional needs of infants	55
	C. Creating an enabling environment	57
Aı	nnex 2. Systematic review details	61
	A. Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding	61
	B. Feeding practices and additional needs of infants	65
	C. Creating an enabling environment	69
Αı	nnex 3. GRADE summary of findings tables	72
	A. Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding	72
	B. Feeding practices and additional needs of infants	83
	C. Creating an enabling environment	91
	nnex 4. GRADE-CERQual summary of qualitative findings tables on values and references of mothers	97
	A. Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding	97
	B. Feeding practices and additional needs of infants	101
	C. Creating an enabling environment	103
	nnex 5. GRADE-CERQual summary of qualitative findings tables n acceptability among health workers and stakeholders	105
	A. Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding	105
	B. Feeding practices and additional needs of infants	109
	C. Creating an enabling environment	111
Αı	nnex 6. WHO steering group	114
Αı	nnex 7. WHO guideline development group	115
Αı	nnex 8. External resource persons	116
Δı	nnex 9. Systematic reviews and authors	117
Δı	nnex 10. Peer-reviewers	119
Αı	nnex 11. WHO Secretariat	120

# **Publication history**

This guideline, Protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services is an update of, and supersedes, the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding, as published in a joint statement by the World Health Organization (WHO) and the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) Protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding: the special role of maternity services in 1989. This complements the operational guidance of the Innocenti Declaration on the protection, promotion and support of breastfeeding, published in 1990 and the Innocenti Declaration 2005 on infant and young child feeding, published in 2005. It also complements some of the implementation guidance of the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative, published in 1991 and updated in 2009 (only inasmuch as aspects of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding remain unchanged).

In order to produce this guideline, the rigorous procedures described in the <u>WHO handbook for guideline development</u> were followed. This document presents the direct and indirect evidence, as well as the qualitative reviews that served to inform the recommendations herein. It expands the sections on dissemination as well as those on ethical and equity considerations, summarized in the most recent reviews those on these topics.

# **Acknowledgements**

This guideline was coordinated by the WHO Evidence and Programme Guidance Unit, Department of Nutrition for Health and Development. Dr Pura Rayco-Solon and Dr Juan Pablo Peña-Rosas oversaw the preparation of this document.

WHO acknowledges the technical guidance from the members of the WHO steering committee for this normative work (in alphabetical order): Ms Maaike Arts (UNICEF), Dr Shannon Barkley (Department of Service Delivery and Safety), Dr Bernadette Daelmans (Department of Maternal, Newborn, Child and Adolescent Health), Dr Laurence Grummer–Strawn, Dr Juan Pablo Peña–Rosas, Dr Pura Rayco–Solon (Department of Nutrition for Health and Development), Dr Özge Tuncalp (Department of Reproductive Health and Research) and Mr Gerardo Zamora (Gender, Equity and Human Rights Team). We also would like to express thanks for the technical contributions to this guideline of the following individuals (in alphabetical order): Ms Jane Badham, Ms Kelly Brown, Ms Evelyn Boy–Mena, Ms Elizabeth Centeno Tablante, Dr Lisa Rogers, Dr Nigel Rollins, Dr Yo Takemoto and Mr Gerardo Zamora.

We would like to express our gratitude to Dr Susan Norris from the WHO Guidelines Review Committee Secretariat and members of the Guidelines Review Committee for their technical support throughout the process. Thanks are also due to Ms Alma Alic from the Department of Compliance and Risk Management and Ethics, for her support in the management of the conflicts-of-interest procedures. Ms Jennifer Volonnino from the Department of Nutrition for Health and Development provided logistic support.

WHO gratefully acknowledges the technical input of the members of the WHO guideline development group – nutrition actions 2016–2018 involved in this process, especially the chairs of the meetings concerning this guideline, Dr Rukhsana Haider and Dr Maria Elena del Socorro Jefferds (April 2016) and Ms Solange Durão and Dr Susan Jack (November 2016). We thank the peer-reviewers, Dr Azza Abul-Fadl, Dr Mona Alsumaie, Dr Anthony Calibo, Dr Elise Chapin, Dr Lori Feldman-Winter, Dr Sila Deb, Dr Elsa Regina Justo Giugliani, Dr Nishani Lucas, Dr Cria Perrine, Dr Kathleen Rasmussen, Professor Marina Ferreira Rea, Dr Randa Saadeh, Dr Felicity Savage, Dr Maria Asuncion Silvestre, Ms Julie Stufkens and Dr Ruikan Yang.

WHO is especially grateful to Ms Colleen M Ovelman and Dr Roger F Soll of the Cochrane Neonatal Review Group and Ms Frances Kellie and Ms Leanne Jones of the Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group for their support to authors in developing and updating the systematic reviews used to inform this guideline. We also thank the following authors for their support in conducting the systematic reviews and participating in the guideline development meeting: Dr Sarah Abe, Dr Genevieve Becker, Dr Carmel Collins, Dr Agustín Conde-Agudelo, Dr Linda Crowe, Dr Karen Edmond, Ms Anne Fallon, Dr Anndrea Flint, Dr Jann Foster, Ms Zelda Greene, Dr Jacqueline Ho, Dr Pisake Lumbiganon, Dr Alison McFadden, Dr Erika Ota, Ms Hazel Smith, Ms Mary Renfrew, Dr Ganchimeg Togoobaatar and Ms Julie Watson.

We are grateful for the support from the staff of the UNICEF Office of Research at Innocenti for kindly hosting the guideline development group meeting in Florence, Italy on November 2016.

## Financial support

WHO thanks the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation for providing financial support for this work. Nutrition International (formerly Micronutrient Initiative) and the International Micronutrient Malnutrition Prevention and Control Programme of the United States Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) provided financial support to the Evidence and Programme Guidance Unit, Department of Nutrition for Health and Development, for the commissioning of systematic reviews of nutrition interventions. Donors do not fund specific guidelines and do not participate in any decision related to the guideline development process, including the composition of research questions, membership of the guideline groups, conduct and interpretation of systematic reviews, or formulation of recommendations.

# Guideline<sup>1</sup>: protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services

# **Executive summary**

Breastfeeding is the cornerstone of child survival, nutrition and development and maternal health. The World Health Organization (WHO) recommends exclusive breastfeeding for the first 6 months of life, followed by continued breastfeeding with appropriate complementary foods for up to 2 years or beyond.<sup>2</sup> In 2012, the World Health Assembly Resolution 65.6 endorsed a <u>Comprehensive implementation plan on maternal, infant and young child nutrition</u>,<sup>3</sup> specifying six global nutrition targets for 2025, one of which is to increase the rate of exclusive breastfeeding in the first 6 months up to at least 50%.

In order to support women and optimize the chances of breastfeeding in line with WHO's recommendations, WHO and the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) published a joint statement in 1989 on <u>Protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding</u>: the special role of maternity services,<sup>4</sup> which listed Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding. The Ten Steps were re-emphasized in the <u>Innocenti Declaration on the protection, promotion and support of breastfeeding</u>, adopted in Florence, Italy in 1990,<sup>5</sup> and the <u>Innocenti Declaration 2005 on infant and young child feeding</u>, published in 2005.<sup>6</sup> They became part of the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative, published in 1991, and the updated version in 2009.<sup>7</sup>

The Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative provides guidance on the implementation, training, monitoring, assessment and re-assessment of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding and the International Code of Marketing of Breastmilk Substitutes, as set of recommendations to regulate the marketing of breast-milk substitutes, feeding bottles and teats adopted by the 34th World Health Assembly (WHA) in 1981, and its subsequent related WHA resolutions. The Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative has since been shown to positively impact breastfeeding outcomes as a whole, and with a dose-response relationship between the number of interventions the mother is exposed to and the likelihood of improved breastfeeding outcomes.

This guideline examines each of the practices in the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding, in order to bring together evidence and considerations to inform practice. The scope of the guideline is limited to specific practices that could be implemented in facilities providing maternity and newborn services to protect, promote and support breastfeeding.

This publication is a World Health Organization (WHO) guideline. A WHO guideline is any document, whatever its title, containing WHO recommendations about health interventions, whether they be clinical, public health or policy interventions. A standard guideline is produced in response to a request for guidance in relation to a change in practice, or controversy in a single clinical or policy area, and is not expected to cover the full scope of the condition or public health problem. A recommendation provides information about what policy—makers, health—care providers or patients should do. It implies a choice between different interventions that have an impact on health and that have ramifications for the use of resources. All publications containing WHO recommendations are approved by the WHO Guidelines Review Committee.

<sup>2</sup> Global strategy for infant and young child feeding. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2003 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/42590/1/9241562218.pdf).

Resolution WHA65.6. Comprehensive implementation plan on maternal, infant and young child nutrition. In: Sixty-fifth World Health Assembly, Geneva, 21–26 May 2012. Resolutions and decisions, annexes. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012:12–13 (WHA65/2012/REC/1; http://www.who.int/nutrition/topics/WHA65.6\_resolution\_en.pdf).

<sup>4</sup> Protecting, promoting and supporting breast-feeding: the special role of maternity services: a joint WHO/UNICEF statement. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1989 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/39679/1/9241561300.pdf).

Innocenti Declaration on the protection, promotion and support of breastfeeding. New York: United Nations Children's Fund; 1991 (http://www.who.int/about/agenda/health\_development/events/innocenti\_declaration\_1990.pdf).

<sup>6</sup> Innocenti Declaration 2005 on infant and young child feeding, 22 November 2005, Florence, Italy. Geneva: United Nations Children's Fund; 2005 (http://www.unicef.org/nutrition/files/innocenti2005m\_FINAL\_ARTWORK\_3\_MAR.pdf).

World Health Organization, United Nations Children's Fund. Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative: revised, updated and expanded for integrated care. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2009 (http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/43593).

<sup>8</sup> International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1981 (http://www.who.int/nutrition/publications/code\_english.pdf).

The International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes: frequently asked questions 2017 update. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (WHO/NMH/NHD/17.1; <a href="http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/254911/1/WHO-NMH-NHD-17.1-eng.pdf?ua=1">http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/254911/1/WHO-NMH-NHD-17.1-eng.pdf?ua=1</a>).

This guideline does not aim to be a comprehensive guide on all potential interventions that can protect, promote and support breastfeeding. For instance, it will not discuss breastfeeding support beyond the stay at the facility providing maternity and newborn services, such as community-based practices, peer support or support for breastfeeding in the workplace. Neither will it review the articles and provisions of the <u>International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes</u> and its subsequent related WHA resolutions.

This guideline complements interventions presented in the <u>Essential newborn care course</u>,¹ <u>Kangaroo mother care: a practical guide</u>,² <u>Pregnancy, childbirth, postpartum and newborn care: a guide for essential practice</u>³ and the <u>Standards for improving quality of maternal and newborn care in health facilities</u>⁴ and does not supersede or replace them.

An implementation guide that will encompass the recommendations included in this guideline, the <u>International</u> <u>Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes</u> and the <u>Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative</u> has been developed by WHO and UNICEF and will be published separately in <u>Protecting</u>, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services: the revised Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative 2017.

## Purpose of the guideline

This guideline provides global, evidence-informed recommendations on protection, promotion and support for breastfeeding in facilities that provide maternity and newborn services, as a public health intervention, to protect, promote and support optimal breastfeeding practices, and improve nutrition, health and development outcomes.

The recommendations in this guideline are intended for a wide audience, including policy-makers, their expert advisers, and technical and programme staff at government institutions and organizations involved in the design, implementation and scaling-up of programmes for infant and young child feeding. The guideline may also be used by health-care professionals, clinicians, universities and training institutions, to disseminate information.

This guideline will affect women delivering in hospitals,<sup>5</sup> maternity facilities<sup>6</sup> or other facilities providing maternity and newborn services, and their infants. These include mother—infant pairs with term infants, as well as those with preterm, low-birth-weight or sick infants and those admitted to neonatal intensive care units. There is further guidance for low-birth-weight infants from the WHO <u>Guidelines on optimal feeding of low birth-weight infants in low- and middle-income countries</u>.<sup>7</sup> Infants who are, or who have mothers who are, living with HIV can, in addition, be referred to current guidelines on HIV and infant feeding.

This guideline aims to help WHO Member States and their partners to make evidence-informed decisions on the appropriate actions in their efforts to achieve the <u>Sustainable Development Goals</u>, and implement the <u>Comprehensive implementation plan on maternal, infant and young child nutrition</u>, the <u>Global strategy for women's</u>, children's and adolescents' health (2016–2030) and the Global strategy for infant and young child feeding.

- 1 Essential newborn care course. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (http://www.who.int/maternal\_child\_adolescent/documents/newborncare\_course/en/).
- 2 Kangaroo mother care: a practical guide. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2003 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/42587/1/9241590351.pdf).
- World Health Organization, United Nations Population Fund, United Nations Children's Fund. Integrated management of pregnancy and childbirth. Pregnancy, childbirth, postpartum and newborn care: a guide for essential practice, 3rd ed. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/249580/1/9789241549356-eng.pdf?ua=1).
- 4 Standards for improving quality of maternal and newborn care in health facilities. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/249155/1/9789241511216-eng.pdf?ua=1).
- 5 A hospital is defined as any health facility with inpatient beds, supplies and expertise to treat a woman or newborn with complications.
- A maternity facility is defined as any health centre with beds or a hospital where women and their newborns receive care during childbirth and delivery, and emergency first aid. (This definition and the one above have been taken from Pregnancy, childbirth, postpartum and newborn care: a guide for essential practice. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/249580/1/9789241549356-eng.pdf?ua=1).
- 7 Guidelines on optimal feeding of low birth-weight infants in low- and middle-income countries. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011 (http://www.who.int/maternal\_child\_adolescent/documents/9789241548366.pdf).
- 8 United Nations Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform. Sustainable Development Goals (https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/sdgs).
- Resolution WHA65.6. Comprehensive implementation plan on maternal, infant and young child nutrition. In: Sixty-fifth World Health Assembly, Geneva, 21–26 May 2012. Resolutions and decisions, annexes. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012:12–13 (WHA65/2012/REC/1; <a href="http://www.who.int/nutrition/topics/WHA65.6\_resolution\_en.pdf">http://www.who.int/nutrition/topics/WHA65.6\_resolution\_en.pdf</a>).
- Global strategy for women's, children's and adolescents' health (2016–2030). Survive, thrive transform. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (http://www.who.int/pmnch/media/events/2015/gs\_2016\_30.pdf).
- Global strategy for infant and young child feeding. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2003 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/42590/1/9241562218.pdf).

This document is not intended as a comprehensive operational manual or implementation tool for the <u>Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative</u>, the <u>International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes</u> or other breastfeeding protection, promotion and support programmes.

## Guideline development methodology

WHO developed the present evidence-informed recommendations using the procedures outlined in the WHO handbook for guideline development.¹ The steps in this process included: (i) identification of priority questions and critical outcomes; (ii) retrieval of the evidence; (iii) assessment and synthesis of the evidence; (iv) formulation of recommendations, including research priorities; and planning for (v) dissemination; (vi) implementation, equity and ethical considerations; and (vii) impact evaluation and updating of the guideline. The Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE)² methodology was followed, to prepare evidence profiles related to preselected topics, based on up-to-date systematic reviews. The Developing and Evaluating Communication Strategies to support Informed Decisions and Practice based on Evidence (DECIDE)³ framework, an evidence-to-decision tool that includes intervention effects, values, resources, equity, acceptability and feasibility criteria, was used to guide the formulation of the recommendations by the guideline development group.

The scoping of the guideline and the prioritization of the outcomes was done by the guideline development group – nutrition actions 2016–2018, on 11–13 April 2016, in Geneva, Switzerland. The development and finalization of the evidence-informed recommendations were done in a meeting held in Florence, Italy on 7–11 November 2016. Three options for types of recommendations were agreed, namely: (i) recommended; (ii) context-specific recommendation (recommended only in specific contexts); and (iii) not recommended. Fourteen experts served as technical peer-reviewers of the draft guideline.

#### Available evidence

The available evidence included 22 systematic reviews that followed the procedures of the <u>Cochrane handbook</u> for systematic reviews of interventions<sup>4</sup> and assessed the effects of interventions to protect, promote and support breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services. All studies compared a group of participants who received advice on, or practised, one of the behaviours described in the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding, which appeared in the 1989 joint statement by WHO and UNICEF on <u>Protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding: the special role of maternity services</u>, to a group that received a placebo or usual care, or did not practise the intervention. For the studies to be included in the reviews, co-interventions other than the practices of interest had to have been used for both the control and intervention study arms. The overall quality of the available evidence varied from very low to high, for the critical outcomes of breastfeeding rates, nutrition or health in the different interventions.

Additional syntheses of qualitative evidence served to assess the values and preferences of mothers on the benefits and harms associated with each intervention and the acceptability of each of the interventions to health workers. The findings of the qualitative reviews were appraised using the GRADE confidence in the evidence from reviews of qualitative research (GRADE-CERQual)<sup>7</sup> approach. Overall confidence in the evidence from reviews of qualitative research was based on four components: (i) methodological limitations of the individual studies; (ii) adequacy of the data; (iii) coherence of the evidence; and (iv) relevance of the individual studies to the review findings. The overall confidence in the synthesis of qualitative evidence was very low to

- 1 WHO handbook for guideline development, 2nd ed. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://www.who.int/kms/handbook\_2nd\_ed.pdf?ua=1).
- 2 GRADE (http://www.gradeworkinggroup.org/).
- 3 DECIDE 2011–2015. Evidence to Decision (EtD) framework (http://www.decide-collaboration.eu/evidence-decision-etd-framework).
- 4 Higgins J, Green S, editors. Cochrane handbook for systematic reviews of interventions. Version 5.10. York: The Cochrane Collaboration; 2011 (http://handbook-5-1 cochrane org/)
- Protecting, promoting and supporting breast-feeding: the special role of maternity services: a joint WHO/UNICEF statement. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1989 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/39679/1/9241561300.pdf).
- The GRADE approach defines the overall rating of confidence in the body of evidence from systematic reviews as the extent to which one can be confident of the effect estimates across all outcomes considered critical to the recommendation. Each of the critical outcomes had a confidence rating based on the quality of evidence high, moderate, low or very low. High-quality evidence indicates confidence that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect. Moderate-quality evidence indicates that moderate confidence in the effect estimate and that the true estimate is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different. Low-quality evidence indicates that confidence in the effect estimate and the true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect. Very low-quality evidence indicates very little confidence in the effect estimate and the true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.
- 7 GRADE-CERQual. Confidence in the evidence from reviews of qualitative research (http://www.cerqual.org/).

moderate for maternal values and preferences and very low to moderate for health-facility staff acceptability.¹ A search of the published literature was also performed to inform on resource use, feasibility and equity and human rights issues for each of the interventions.

A decision-making framework was used to promote deliberations and consensus decision-making. This included the following considerations: (i) the quality of the evidence across outcomes critical to decision-making; (ii) the balance of benefits and harms; (iii) values and preferences related to the recommended intervention in different settings and for different stakeholders, including the populations at risk; (iv) the acceptability of the intervention among key stakeholders; (v) resource implications for programme managers; (vi) equity; and (vii) the feasibility of implementation of the intervention.

#### Recommendations

#### Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding

- 1. Early and uninterrupted skin-to-skin contact between mothers and infants should be facilitated and encouraged as soon as possible after birth (*recommended*, *moderate-quality evidence*).
- 2. All mothers should be supported to initiate breastfeeding as soon as possible after birth, within the first hour after delivery (*recommended*, *high-quality evidence*).
- 3. Mothers should receive practical support to enable them to initiate and establish breastfeeding and manage common breastfeeding difficulties (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- 4. Mothers should be coached on how to express breast milk as a means of maintaining lactation in the event of their being separated temporarily from their infants (*recommended*, *very low-quality evidence*).
- 5. Facilities providing maternity and newborn services should enable mothers and their infants to remain together and to practise rooming-in throughout the day and night. This may not apply in circumstances when infants need to be moved for specialized medical care (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- 6. Mothers should be supported to practise responsive feeding as part of nurturing care (recommended, very low-quality evidence).

#### Feeding practices and additional needs of infants

- 7. Mothers should be discouraged from giving any food or fluids other than breast milk, unless medically indicated (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- 8. Mothers should be supported to recognize their infants' cues for feeding, closeness and comfort, and enabled to respond accordingly to these cues with a variety of options, during their stay at the facility providing maternity and newborn services (recommended, high-quality evidence).
- 9. For preterm infants who are unable to breastfeed directly, non-nutritive sucking and oral stimulation may be beneficial until breastfeeding is established (*recommended*, *low-quality evidence*).
- 10. If expressed breast milk or other feeds are medically indicated for term infants, feeding methods such as cups, spoons or feeding bottles and teats may be used during their stay at the facility (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- 11. If expressed breast milk or other feeds are medically indicated for preterm infants, feeding methods such as cups or spoons are preferable to feeding bottles and teats (*recommended*, *moderate-quality evidence*).

<sup>1</sup> According to the GRADE-CERQual, high confidence indicates that it is highly likely that the review finding is a reasonable representation of the phenomenon of interest. Moderate confidence indicates that it is likely that the review finding is a reasonable representation of the phenomenon of interest. Low confidence indicates that it is possible that the review finding is a reasonable representation of the phenomenon of interest. Very low confidence indicates that it is not clear whether the review finding is a reasonable representation of the phenomenon of interest.

#### Creating an enabling environment

- 12. Facilities providing maternity and newborn services should have a clearly written breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated to staff and parents (*recommended*, *very low-quality evidence*).
- 13. Health-facility staff who provide infant feeding services, including breastfeeding support, should have sufficient knowledge, competence and skills to support women to breastfeed (*recommended*, *very low-quality evidence*).
- 14. Where facilities provide antenatal care, pregnant women and their families should be counselled about the benefits and management of breastfeeding (*recommended*, *moderate-quality evidence*).
- 15. As part of protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding, discharge from facilities providing maternity and newborn services should be planned for and coordinated, so that parents and their infants have access to ongoing support and receive appropriate care (*recommended*, *low-quality evidence*).

This guideline is an update of, and supersedes, the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding, as published in a joint statement by WHO and UNICEF in 1989, <u>Protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding</u>: the special role of <u>maternity services</u>. It complements the operational guidance of the <u>Innocenti Declaration on the protection</u>, <u>promotion and support of breastfeeding</u>, adopted in Florence, Italy in 1990, and the <u>Innocenti Declaration 2005 on infant and young child feeding</u>, published in 2005. It also complements some of the implementation guidance of the <u>Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative</u>, published in 1991 and updated in 2009 (only inasmuch as aspects of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding remain unchanged).

#### Remarks

The remarks in this section are points to consider regarding implementation of the recommendations, based on the discussions of the guideline development group and the external experts.

- Focused and optimal immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding in the first hours and days of life have positive effects far beyond the stay at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services.
- Although there is evidence of benefit for immediate and uninterrupted skin-to-skin contact starting at less
  than 10 minutes after delivery, this practice can often be started much sooner, by the second or third minute
  after delivery, while continued assessment, drying and suctioning (if needed) are done while the infant is
  experiencing skin-to-skin contact. Uninterrupted skin-to-skin contact ideally lasts for more than an hour,
  and longer periods, when well tolerated by both mother and infant, should be encouraged.
- During early skin-to-skin contact and for at least the first 2 hours after delivery, sensible vigilance and safety
  precautions should be taken, so that health-care personnel can observe for, assess and manage any signs
  of distress.
- Early initiation of breastfeeding has been shown to have positive effects when done within the first hour after delivery. Among healthy term infants, feeding cues from the infant may be apparent within the first 15–20 minutes after birth, or may not be apparent until later.
- Because there is a dose-response effect, in that earlier initiation of breastfeeding results in greater benefits, mothers who are not able to initate breastfeeding during the first hour after delivery should still be supported to breastfeed as soon as they are able. This may be relevant to mothers that deliver by caesarean section, after an anaesthetic, or those who have medical instability that precludes initiation of breastfeeding within the first hour after birth.
- Mothers should be enabled to achieve effective breastfeeding, including being able to position and attach their infants to the breast, respond to their infants' hunger and feeding cues, and express breast milk when required.
- Expression of breast milk is often a technique used to stimuate attachment and effective suckling during the establishment of breastfeeding, not only when mothers and infants are separated.

- Mothers of infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit should be sensitively supported to enable them to have skin-to-skin contact with their infants, recognize their infants' behaviour cues, and effectively express breast milk soon after birth.
- Additional foods and fluids apart from breast milk should only be given when medically acceptable reasons exist. Lack of resources, staff time or knowledge are not justifications for the use of early additional foods or fluids.
- Proper guidance and counselling of mothers and other family members enables them to make informed decisions on the use or avoidance of pacifiers and/or feeding bottles and teats until the successful establishment of breastfeeding.
- Supporting mothers to respond in a variety of ways to behavioural cues for feeding, comfort or closeness enables them to build caring, nurturing relationships with their infants and increase their confidence in themselves, in breastfeeding and in their infants' growth and development. Ways to respond to infant cues include breastfeeding, skin-to-skin contact, cuddling, carrying, talking, singing and so forth.
- There should be no promotion of breast-milk substitutes, feeding bottles and teats, pacifiers or dummies in any part of facilities providing maternity and newborn services, or by any of the staff.
- Health facilities and their staff should not give feeding bottles and teats or other products within the scope
  of the <u>International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes</u> and its <u>subsequent related WHA resolutions</u>,
  to breastfeeding infants.
- Creating an enabling environment for breastfeeding includes having policies and guidelines that underpin the
  quality standards for promoting, protecting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity
  and newborn services. These policies and guidelines include provisions of the <a href="International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes">International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes</a> and its subsequent related WHA resolutions.
- Relevant training for health workers is essential to enable quality standards to be implemented effectively according to their roles.
- Parents should be offered antenatal breastfeeding education that is tailored to their individual needs and sensitively given and considers their social and cultural context. This will prepare them to address challenges they may face.
- Mothers should be prepared for discharge by ensuring that they can feed and care for their infants and have
  access to continuing breastfeeding support. The breastfeeding support in the succeeding days and weeks after
  discharge will be crucial in identifying and addressing early breastfeeding challenges that occur.
- Minimizing disruption to breastfeeding during the stay in the facilities providing maternity and newborn services will require health-care practices that enable a mother to breastfeed for as much, as frequently and for as long as she wishes.
- Coordination of clinical systems in facilities providing maternity and newborn services, so that standards of
  care for breastfeeding support are coordinated across the obstetric, midwifery and paediatric services, helps
  develop services that improve the outcomes for those using them.

## Research gaps

Discussions between the members of the WHO guideline development group and the external resource group highlighted the limited evidence available in some knowledge areas, meriting further research.

 More studies across different regions, countries, population groups (e.g. by income levels, educational levels, cultural and ethnic backgrounds) and contexts are required, in order to adequately and sensitively protect, promote and support breastfeeding.

- The available evidence about breastfeeding education and training of health workers in the knowledge, attitudes, skills and competence needed to work effectively with breastfeeding parents is limited and of poor quality. Further research is required to compare different durations, content (including clinical and practical skills) and modes of training delivery, in order to meet minimum competency to address common breastfeeding challenges.
- More research is needed on the advanced competencies required to address persistent or complex problems.
- The involvement of family in education, counselling and information efforts about the benefits and management of breastfeeding is also understudied.
- Research is needed on skin-to-skin contact among less healthy or unstable parent-infant pairs, taking into
  account the stability of the individuals and the pairs. More research is needed on the time of initiation of
  the intervention, the effects of the intervention on the microbiome and long-term neurodevelopmental and
  health outcomes.
- More research on methods of implementation for safe skin-to-skin contact and rooming-in practices would be valuable in operationalization, such as the timing and frequency of assessments and methods to decrease sentinel events (such as sudden infant collapse or falls).
- Implementation research on responsive feeding, cue-based demand feeding, or infant-led feeding would bring more clarity to the wider process of commencing breastfeeding, readiness to suckle, hunger and feeding cues, and the adequacy of information given to parents. Additional outcomes besides breastfeeding rates include maternal outcomes (for instance, exhaustion, stress, sleep adequacy, trauma, anaesthesia, breastfeeding satisfaction, self-confidence) and infant outcomes (for instance, attachment, sudden infant death, infection and other elements of security and safety).
- Medical requirements for and effects of additional feeds on infants and mothers need further research. Analysis
  of these effects by maternal condition, infant condition, mode of delivery, prematurity or birth weight, timing,
  types of food and fluids and other factors may be useful.
- More robust studies on non-nutritive sucking and oral stimulation among preterm infants is needed.
- More high-quality research is needed on the practices and implementation of the recommendations in facilities
  providing maternity and newborn services, as the basis for experience and observational studies, especially for
  recommendations for which the available evidence is of low or very low quality.

## Plans for updating the guideline

The WHO steering group will continue to follow research developments in the area of protection, promotion and support of breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services, particularly for questions in which the quality of evidence was found to be low or very low. If the guideline merits an update, or if there are concerns about the validity of the guideline, the Department of Nutrition for Health and Development, in collaboration with other WHO departments or programmes, will coordinate the guideline update, following the formal procedures of the WHO handbook for guideline development.¹

As the guideline nears the 10-year review period, the Department of Nutrition for Health and Development at the WHO headquarters in Geneva, Switzerland, along with its internal partners, will be responsible for conducting a search for appropriate new evidence.

<sup>1</sup> WHO handbook for guideline development, 2nd ed. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (<a href="http://www.who.int/kms/handbook\_2nd\_ed.pdf?ua=1">http://www.who.int/kms/handbook\_2nd\_ed.pdf?ua=1</a>).

# Guideline: protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services

## Introduction

Evidence on the importance of breastfeeding as the cornerstone of child survival, nutrition and development and maternal health continues to increase. A series of systematic reviews have shown the effect of breastfeeding in decreasing child infections and dental malocclusion and increasing intelligence. Mothers who breastfeed are at decreased risk of breast cancer. Improving breastfeeding rates globally can prevent over 800 000 deaths in children under 5 years of age and 20 000 deaths from breast cancer annually. Not breastfeeding is associated with annual economic losses of over US\$ 300 billion worldwide or 0.5% of the world's gross income (1–13).

The World Health Organization (WHO) recommends exclusive breastfeeding for the first 6 months of life, followed by continued breastfeeding with appropriate complementary foods for up to 2 years or beyond (14–16). In 2012, the World Health Assembly Resolution 65.6 endorsed a Comprehensive implementation plan on maternal, infant and young child nutrition (15), specifying six global nutrition targets for 2025, one of which is to increase the rate of exclusive breastfeeding in the first 6 months up to at least 50% (17). Currently, only 37% of infants younger than 6 months of age are exclusively breastfed (2).

Women need support in order to optimize their chances of breastfeeding in line with WHO's recommendations. There is evidence showing that implementation of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding, as listed in the WHO and United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF) joint statement *Protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding: the special role of maternity facilities* (18), emphasized in the *Innocenti Declarations* on infant feeding (19, 20) and incorporated in the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative (21, 22) (see Box 1), have a positive impact on breastfeeding outcomes (12, 23–25), with a dose–response relationship between the number of interventions the mothers are exposed to and improved outcomes (23).

This guideline examines each of the practices of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding, in order to bring together evidence and considerations to inform practice. It provides global, evidence-informed recommendations to support Member States in enabling protection, promotion and support of breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services, as a public health intervention, in order to improve breastfeeding, health and nutrition outcomes.

# Box 1. Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding (18-22)

Every facility providing maternity services and care for newborn infants should:

- Have a written breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated to all health-care staff.
- 2. Train all health-care staff in the skills necessary to implement this policy.
- Inform all pregnant women about the benefits and management of breastfeeding.
- **4.** Help mothers initiate breastfeeding within a half-hour of birth.
- Show mothers how to breastfeed and how to maintain lactation, even if they are separated from their infants.
- 6. Give newborn infants no food or drink other than breast milk, unless medically indicated.
- 7. Practise rooming-in allow mothers and infants to remain together 24 hours a day.
- 8. Encourage breastfeeding on demand.
- Give no artificial teats or pacifiers (also called dummies or soothers) to breastfeeding infants.
- 10. Foster the establishment of breastfeeding support groups and refer mothers to them on discharge from the hospital or clinic.

#### **Objectives**

This guideline provides global, evidence-informed recommendations on protection, promotion and support of optimal breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services, as a public health intervention, to protect, promote and support optimal breastfeeding practices and improve nutrition, health and development outcomes.

This guideline is intended to contribute to discussions among stakeholders when selecting or prioritizing interventions to be undertaken in their specific context. The guideline presents the key recommendations, a summary of the supporting evidence and a description of the considerations that contributed to the deliberations and consensus decision-making. It is not intended as a comprehensive operational manual or implementation tool for the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative (21, 22), the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes (26) or other breastfeeding protection, promotion and support programmes.

This guideline aims to help WHO Member States and their partners to make evidence-informed decisions on the appropriate actions in their efforts to achieve the Sustainable Development Goals (27) and the global targets for 2025 as put forward in the Comprehensive implementation plan on maternal, infant and young child nutrition (15), endorsed by the Sixty-fifth World Health Assembly in 2012, in resolution WHA65.6, the Global strategy for women's, children's, and adolescents' health (2016–2030) (16), and the Global strategy for infant and young child feeding (14).

## Scope

This guideline, Protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services is an update of, and supersedes, the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding, as listed in the joint statement of WHO and UNICEF in 1989, Protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding: the special role of maternity services (18). This complements the operational guidance of the Innocenti Declaration on the protection, promotion and support of breastfeeding (19), adopted in Florence, Italy in 1990, and the Innocenti Declaration on infant and young child feeding (20) published in 2005. It also complements some of the operational guidance in the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative published in 1991 (21) and updated in 2009 (22) (only inasmuch as aspects of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding remain unchanged).

The Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative provides guidance on the implementation, training, monitoring, assessment and re-assessment of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding and the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes (26), a set

of recommendations to regulate the marketing of breast-milk substitutes, feeding bottles and teats adopted by the 34th World Health Assembly (WHA) in 1981, and its subsequent related WHA resolutions (28). The Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative has since been shown to positively impact breastfeeding outcomes as a whole, and with a dose-response relationship between the number of interventions the mother is exposed to and the likelihood of improved breastfeeding outcomes (23).

This guideline examines each of the practices in the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding, in order to bring together evidence and considerations to inform practice. The scope of the guideline is limited to specific practices that could be implemented in facilities providing maternity and newborn services to protect, promote and support breastfeeding.

This guideline does not aim to be a comprehensive guide on all potential interventions that can protect, promote and support breastfeeding. For instance, it will not discuss breastfeeding support beyond the stay at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services, such as community-based practices, peer support or support for breastfeeding in the workplace. Neither will it review the articles and provisions of the *International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes* and its subsequent related WHA resolutions (26, 28).

This guideline complements interventions presented in the Essential newborn care course (29), Kangaroo mother care: a practical guide (30), Pregnancy, childbirth, postpartum and newborn care: a guide for essential practice (31) and the Standards for improving quality of maternal and newborn care in health facilities (32) and does not supersede or replace them.

An implementation guide that will encompass the recommendations included in this guideline, the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes (26) and the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative (22) has been developed by WHO and UNICEF and will be published separately in Protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services: the revised Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative 2017.

## Target audience

The recommendations in this guideline are intended for a wide audience, including policy-makers, their expert advisers, and technical and programme staff at government institutions and organizations involved in the design, implementation and scaling-up of programmes for infant and young child feeding. The guideline may also be used by health-care professionals, clinicians, universities and training institutions, to disseminate information.

The end-users of this guideline are:

- · national and local policy-makers;
- implementers and managers of national and local nutrition programmes;
- nongovernmental and other organizations and professional societies involved in the planning and management of nutrition actions;
- administrative and health workers involved in policy-making, information sharing, education and training in hospitals, facilities providing maternity and newborn services and other institutions that provide maternity services;
- health professionals, including managers of nutrition and health programmes and public health policy-makers in all settings;
- health workers in facilities providing maternity and newborn services.

#### Population of interest

This guideline will affect women delivering in hospitals,<sup>1</sup> maternity facilities<sup>2</sup> or other facilities providing maternity and newborn services, and their infants.

These include mother-infant pairs with term infants, as well as those with preterm, low-birth-weight or sick infants and those admitted to neonatal intensive care units. There is further guidance for low-birth-weight infants from the WHO Guidelines on optimal feeding of low birth-weight infants in low- and middle-income countries (33). Infants who are, or who have mothers who are, living with HIV can, in addition, be referred to current guidelines on HIV and infant feeding (34–36).

Infants born at home or in the community setting and those with medical reasons not to breastfeed, temporarily or permanently (37), will not be considered in this guideline.

## Priority questions

The following key questions were posed, based on the policy and programme guidance needs of Member States and their partners. The population, intervention, comparator, outcomes (PICO) format was used. The key questions listed next give an example of one of

the critical outcomes considered. The questions, with population and intervention subgroups and a full list of critical outcomes, guiding the evidence review and synthesis for the recommendations in this guideline are listed in Annex 1.

# Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding

- Should mothers giving birth (P) practise early skinto-skin contact (I), compared to not practising early skin-to-skin contact (C), in order to increase rates of early initiation of breastfeeding within 1 hour after birth (O)?
- Should mothers giving birth (P) practise early initiation of breastfeeding (I), compared to not practising early initiation of breastfeeding (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?
- Should mothers giving birth (P) be assisted with correct positioning and attachment, so that their infants achieve proper effective suckling (I), compared to not assisting mothers to position and attach (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?
- Should mothers giving birth (P) be shown how to practise expression of breast milk (I), compared to not being shown expression of breast milk (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?
- Should mothers giving birth in hospitals or facilities providing maternity and newborn services and their infants (P) remain together or practise rooming-in (I), compared to not rooming-in (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?
- Should mothers giving birth (P) practise feeding on demand or responsive feeding or infant-led breastfeeding (I), compared to not practising feeding on demand or feeding by schedule (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?

# Feeding practices and additional needs of infants

 Should newborn infants (P) be given no foods or fluids other than breast milk unless medically indicated (I), compared to giving early additional food or fluids (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?

<sup>1</sup> A hospital is defined as any health facility with inpatient beds, supplies and expertise to treat a woman or newborn with complications (31).

A maternity facility is defined as any health centre with beds or a hospital where women and their newborns receive care during childbirth and delivery, and emergency first aid (31).

- Should infants (P) not be allowed to use pacifiers or dummies (I), compared to allowing use of pacifiers or dummies (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?
- Should infants who are or will be breastfed (P) not be fed supplements with feeding bottles and teats but only by cup, dropper, gavage, finger, spoon or other methods not involving artificial teats (I), compared to using feeding bottles and teats (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?

#### Creating an enabling environment

- Should hospitals and facilities providing maternity and newborn services (P) have a written breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated to staff (I), compared to those without a written breastfeeding policy (C), in order to increase rates of early initiation of breastfeeding (O)?
- Should health-facility staff (P) be trained on breastfeeding and supportive feeding practices (I), compared to not being trained (C), in order to increase rates of early initiation of breastfeeding (O)?
- Should mothers giving birth (P) be given antenatal breastfeeding education (I), compared to not having antenatal breastfeeding education (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?
- Should mothers giving birth in hospitals or facilities providing maternity and newborn services (P) be given linkage to continuing breastfeeding support after discharge from the facilities (I), compared to not providing any linkage to continuing breastfeeding support after discharge (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month (O)?

#### **Outcomes of interest**

The outcomes of interest considered critical for decision-making included the following:

#### Infant outcomes

- Early skin-to-skin contact
- Early initiation of breastfeeding within 1 hour after birth
- Early initiation of breastfeeding within 1 day after birth
- Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility
- Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month

- · Exclusive breastfeeding at 3 months
- Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months
- Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)
- Duration of any breastfeeding (in months)
- Morbidity (respiratory infections, diarrhoea, others)
- Neonatal, infant or child mortality (all-cause)

#### Maternal outcomes

- Onset of lactation
- Breast conditions (sore or cracked nipples, engorgement, mastitis, etc.)
- Effectiveness of breast-milk expression (volume of breast milk expressed)

# Facilities providing maternity and newborn services and staff outcomes

- Awareness of staff of the infant feeding policy of the hospital
- Knowledge of health-care workers on infant feeding
- Quality of skills of health-facility staff in improving practices of mothers in optimal infant feeding
- · Attitudes of staff on infant feeding
- Adherence to the provisions of the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes (26)

For each of the PICO questions, potential harms of the interventions were also considered as important outcomes. The key questions and outcomes guiding the evidence review and synthesis for the recommendations in this guideline are listed in Annex 1.

# Presentation of the recommendations

The recommendations on protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services were classified into three domains: (i) immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding; (ii) feeding practices and additional needs of infants; and (iii) creating an enabling environment.

Prior to presenting each domain and the considerations for each of the PICO questions, the summary of considerations for determining the direction of the recommendations that apply to all PICO questions was presented. These include:

- the feasibility of the intervention;
- · equity and human rights considerations.

Each domain is presented in a separate section covering the following contents:

- summary of evidence from systematic reviews for each of the interventions;
- summary of considerations for determining the direction of the recommendations that apply to each individual PICO question, which includes:
  - quality of the evidence;
  - balance of benefits and harms;
  - values and preferences of mothers;
  - acceptability to health workers;
  - resource implications.

Three options for types of recommendations were agreed by the guideline development group, namely:

- recommended;
- recommended only in specific contexts;
- not recommended.

At the end of each section, a short summary brings together:

- the recommendations;
- the rationale;
- additional remarks for consideration in implementing the recommendations.
- In presenting the summary of evidence from systematic reviews for each of the interventions, standardized statements of effects were used for different combinations of the magnitude of effect and the quality of evidence (assessed using the Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation [GRADE] (38)). Table 1, adapted from Cochrane Norway (39), was used as a guide.

# Description of the interventions

The following section describes the operational definitions used to gather and synthesize evidence that informed the recommendations.

# Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding

Interventions relating to immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding focus on the critical first hours or days after delivery at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services. These include early skin-to-skin contact, early initiation of breastfeeding, rooming-in and demand feeding.

Skin-to-skin contact is when the infant is placed prone on the mother's abdomen or chest in direct ventral-to-ventral skin-to-skin contact. Immediate skin-to-skin contact is done immediately after delivery, less than 10 minutes after birth. Early skin-to-skin contact was defined as beginning any time from delivery to 23 hours after birth. Skin-toskin contact should be uninterrupted for at least 60 minutes. The infant is thoroughly dried and kept warm (for instance by being covered across the back with a warmed blanket). Among preterm and lowbirth-weight infants, kangaroo mother care (30) involves similarly placing the infant in skin-to-skin contact, and firmly attached to the mother's chest, often between the breasts, as soon as the infant is able. Kangaroo mother care can be shared with other providers of skin-to-skin contact, often with the mother's partner, the other parent of the infant, close

Table 1. Table of standardized statements about effect (39)

	Important benefit or harm	Less important benefit or harm	No important benefit or harm
High quality of evidence	[Intervention] improves/ reduces [outcome] (high quality of evidence)	[Intervention] slightly improves/reduces [outcome] (high quality of evidence)	[Intervention] makes little or no difference to [outcome] (high quality of evidence)
Moderate quality of evidence	[Intervention] probably improves/reduces [outcome] (moderate quality of evidence)	[Intervention] probably slightly improves/reduces [outcome] (moderate quality of evidence)	[Intervention] probably makes little or no difference to [outcome] (moderate quality of evidence)
Low quality of evidence	[Intervention] may improve/reduce [outcome] (low quality of evidence)	[Intervention] may slightly improve/reduce [outcome] (low quality of evidence)	[Intervention] may make little or no difference to [outcome] (low quality of evidence)
Very low quality of evidence	It is uncertain whether [intervention] improves/reduces [outcome], as the quality of the evidence has been assessed as very low		
No studies	None of the studies looked at [outcome]		

kin or an accompanying person. Comparators included dressed or swaddled infants held in the arms or placed in cribs or elsewhere.

Early initiation of breastfeeding involves a breastfeeding initiation time of within 1 hour after birth. Delayed breastfeeding initiation means initiating breastfeeding after the first hour after birth (1–23 hours after birth or a day or more after birth). Infants placed skin-to-skin usually find their own way to the breast and attach spontaneously, unless sedated by analgesics given to the mother.

Showing mothers how to breastfeed is a complex mix of supportive interventions (practical, emotional, motivational or informational) that enable mothers to breastfeed successfully. This support usually involves showing mothers how to hold and position their infant to attach to the breast, and presenting opportunities to discuss and assist with questions or problems with breastfeeding.

Showing mothers how to express breast milk can be useful to reassure mothers that milk is being produced by their breasts (particularly in the first few days after birth) and, eventually, to enable a mother to provide breast milk in the event that she will need to be separated from her infant. Expression of breast milk is primarily done or taught through hand expression, with the use of a mechanical pump only when necessary. The systematic review on expression of breast milk (40) included studies that provided instruction or a support protocol for hand expression or mechanical pumping (with provision of mechanical pumping equipment).

Rooming-in involves keeping mothers and infants together in the same room, immediately after leaving the labour or delivery room after a normal facility birth or from the time when the mother is able to respond to the infant, until discharge. This means that the mother and infant are together throughout the day and night, apart from short intervals when the mother has a specific need, for instance, to use the bathroom. The comparison intervention is that mothers and infants are roomed separately for all or part of the time, and the primary site of care for the infant is the facility nursery during the hospital stay.

Demand feeding (or responsive feeding or babyled feeding) involves recognizing and responding to the infant's display of hunger and feeding cues and readiness to feed, as part of a nurturing relationship between the mother and infant. Demand, responsive or baby-led feeding puts no restrictions on the frequency or length of the infants' feeds, or the use of one or both breasts at a feed, and mothers are advised to breastfeed whenever the infant shows signs of hunger, or as often as the infant wants. The comparator, scheduled feeding, involves a predetermined, and usually time-restricted, frequency and schedule of feeds.

# Feeding practices and additional needs of infants

Interventions that relate to feeding practices and additional needs of infants include issues around early additional food or fluids, pacifiers or dummies, and feeding bottles and teats.

Early additional foods or fluids are any feeds given before 6 months of life, the recommended duration of exclusive breastfeeding. In the facilities providing maternity and newborn services, this can be in the form of pre-lacteal feeds given before the first breastfeed, of either colostrum, water, glucose water or artificial milk given outside of the WHO guidance on Acceptable medical reasons for use of breast-milk substitutes (37).

Avoidance of pacifiers or dummies involves advising mothers to avoid offering pacifiers or dummies and may, in addition, involve teaching mothers alternative methods to calm and soothe their infants. Unrestricted pacifier use means that pacifiers or dummies can be offered liberally to infants to suck on during their stay at the facility providing maternity and newborn services. Non-nutritive sucking or oral stimulation among preterm infants, which occurs in the absence of nutrient flow to facilitate sucking behaviour, often involves the use of pacifiers, a gloved finger or a breast that is not yet producing milk.

Avoidance of feeding bottles and teats involves offering oral feeds (of expressed breast milk or, when medically indicated, a combination of expressed breast milk and other fluids) without using feeding bottles and teats, but instead feeding by cup, dropper, gavage, finger or spoon when the infant is not on the breast.

#### Creating an enabling environment

Effective and sustained improvement in practices often requires appropriate policies and a supportive environment. At the facilities providing maternity and newborn services, interventions considered under the domain of creating an environment to enable mothers to breastfeed include having a written breastfeeding policy, training of health workers, antenatal breastfeeding education and preparation for mothers, and discharge planning and linkage to continuing breastfeeding support.

Breastfeeding policies in facilities providing maternity and newborn services need to cover all established standards of practice and be fully implemented and publicly and regularly communicated to staff. They help to focus on social, environmental and practical factors that affect a mother's ability to breastfeed her infant. The systematic review on breastfeeding policies in facilities (41) included all randomized

controlled trials, cluster randomized trials, quasirandomized trials, non-randomized trials and observational studies evaluating facilities with a written breastfeeding policy.

Training of health workers enables them to build on existing knowledge and develop effective skills, give consistent messages and implement policy standards according to their roles. The systematic review on training of health workers (42) included all randomized controlled trials comparing breastfeeding education and training for health workers with no or usual training and education.

Antenatal breastfeeding education for mothers can encourage discussion, help prepare mothers practically and promote initiation of breastfeeding after delivery. It may include counselling and information given in a variety of ways. Antenatal breastfeeding education differs from breastfeeding support in that breastfeeding support is given postnatally to the individual mother according to her needs at that

time: psychological, physical, financial or targeted information. Two systematic reviews were reported, one on antenatal breastfeeding education (43) and a second on broader antenatal breastfeeding-promotion activities to encourage initiation of breastfeeding (44), which included studies with support from nonhealth-care professionals.

Discharge planning and linkage to continuing support: before discharge from the facility providing maternity and newborn services, it is necessary to plan for breastfeeding after discharge and to provide linkage to continuing and consistent support outside the facility, to help mothers to sustain breastfeeding. A systematic review was done to assess the evidence around providing linkage to further breastfeeding support (45). The review did not assess the effects of any actual breastfeeding support after discharge (such as peer support, clinical support or specialized lactation support), but rather the linkage to further support made by the facilities.

## **Evidence and recommendations**

# Summary of considerations common to all recommendations

A search of the published literature was performed to inform on feasibility and equity and human rights issues. The information on these two issues was common to all interventions and is presented next.

#### **Feasibility**

Based on information from 70 countries in 2010-2011 and from 61 countries in 2006, for a total of 131 countries, the number of facilities providing maternity and newborn services worldwide that have ever been designated as "Baby-friendly" is 21 328. This number represents 27.5% of all facilities providing maternity and newborn services worldwide: 8.5% in high-income countries and 31% in low- and middle-income countries (46). More recent data from the 2016-2017 Global Nutrition Policy Review of 155 countries show that 71% of countries had operational Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative programmes (47). It is estimated that 10% of births in 2016 were made in facilities designated as "Baby-friendly" (47). Thus, over 25 years from the initial inception of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding and the Babyfriendly Hospital Initiative, the percentage of births occurring in designated "Baby-friendly" facilities providing maternity and newborn services remains low. Challenges include sustainability, resources and competing priorities (47, 48). Embedding the interventions that promote, protect and support breastfeeding into quality standards for facilities providing maternity and newborn services may be a way to ensure sustained integration of optimal lactation management into standard care.

#### **Equity and human rights**

As for any other area of human activity and social interaction, breastfeeding has also been subject to debate from a human rights perspective, raising fundamental questions pertaining to women's rights and infants' rights in the broader perspective of interrelatedness and indivisibility of all human rights.

In 2016, the United Nations Special Rapporteurs on the Right to Food and the Right to Health, the Working Group on Discrimination against Women in law and in practice, and the Committee on the Rights of the Child produced a joint statement in support of increased efforts to protect, promote and support breastfeeding (49). The statement outlines principles and provides human rights-based guidance for Member States, which are

called to support and protect breastfeeding:

- Breastfeeding is a human rights issue for both the child and the mother.
- Children have the right to life, survival and development and to the highest attainable standard of health, of which breastfeeding must be considered an integral component, as well as safe and nutritious foods.
- Women have the right to accurate, unbiased information needed to make an informed choice about breastfeeding. They also have the right to good quality health services, including comprehensive sexual, reproductive and maternal health services. And they have the right to adequate maternity protection in the workplace and to a friendly environment and appropriate conditions in public spaces for breastfeeding, which are crucial to ensure successful breastfeeding practices.
- States are reminded of their obligations under relevant international human rights treaties to provide all necessary support and protection to mothers and their infants and young children to facilitate optimal feeding practices. States should take all necessary measures to protect, promote and support breastfeeding, and end the inappropriate promotion of breast-milk substitutes and other foods intended for infants and young children.
- States must recognize that providing the support and protection necessary for women to make informed decisions concerning the optimal nutrition for their infants and young children is a core human rights obligation.
- Restriction of women's autonomy in making decisions about their own lives leads to violation of women's rights to health, and infringes women's dignity and bodily integrity. In helping women make informed choices about breastfeeding, states and others should be careful not to condemn or judge women who do not want to or who cannot breastfeed.

Civil society organizations have also advocated for breastfeeding as a human right of the infant and the mother (50). These organizations have also been key in the development of a human rights perspective to breastfeeding.

A number of reviews and primary studies among high-, middle- and low-income countries have found that early initiation of breastfeeding tends to be equitable across wealth quintiles (51, 52), and that counselling interventions promoting breastfeeding

are more likely to have a greater effect on low-income populations, thus making such counselling prone to bridging gaps with wealthier populations in terms of health outcomes linked to breastfeeding (53). With respect to duration of breastfeeding, the available evidence is mixed, but frequently shows that population subgroups whose children are most at risk for mortality and increased morbidity from not being breastfed are least likely to show improvements in the duration of breastfeeding (54), thus highlighting the need to introduce equity-oriented approaches in breastfeeding interventions, in order to progressively close unjust gaps between population groups. Other bodies of evidence suggest that women of different backgrounds and contexts exposed to public health programmes such as antenatal care are more likely to breastfeed and engage in breastfeeding for longer, which also contributes to reducing health inequities (55, 56).

# Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding

The evidence that formed the recommendations on immediate support for breastfeeding women and their babies is based on nine systematic reviews from the Cochrane Pregnancy and Chidlbirth Group, Cochrane Neonatal Review Group and independent authors (40, 57–64). The PICO questions and critical outcomes guiding the evidence review and synthesis for the recommendations in this guideline are listed in Annex 1. The details of the systematic reviews can be found in Annex 2 and the summary of findings tables can be found in Annex 3.

The WHO Secretariat further performed a qualitative evidence synthesis of published literature, to identify and summarize qualitative research findings on the values and preferences of mothers (see Annex 4 for the summary of qualitative findings tables) and factors that influence acceptability among health workers and stakeholders (see Annex 5 for the summary of qualitative findings tables).

A search of the published literature was performed to inform on resource implications, feasibility and equity and human rights issues for each of the interventions. The information on feasibility and equity and human rights issues was common to all interventions and is presented above.

Though the issues around resource implications were similar for many of the interventions, some of the resource implications were more specific and are presented for each of the interventions. It should be noted throughout, though, that breastfeeding

has short- and long-term health, economic and environmental advantages for children, women and society. The economic loss of not breastfeeding has been estimated to be US\$ 302 billion annually worldwide (1). Investments towards protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding are necessary to realize these gains.

#### Early skin-to-skin contact

#### **Summary of evidence**

The systematic review comparing immediate (within 10 minutes after birth) or early (between 10 minutes and 23 hours after birth) skin-to-skin contact between mothers and healthy term newborn infants to standard care included 46 trials with 3850 motherinfant pairs (62). The review showed that immediate or early skin-to-skin contact probably improves exclusive breastfeeding at hospital discharge to 1 month of age (risk ratio [RR]: 1.30; 95% confidence interval [CI]: 1.12 to 1.49; 6 studies, *n* = 711; moderate quality of evidence), and may improve exclusive breastfeeding at 6 weeks to 6 months of age (RR: 1.50; 59% CI: 1.18 to 1.90; 7 studies, n = 640; low quality of evidence). Immediate or early skin-to-skin contact probably improves any breastfeeding at 1-4 months of age (RR: 1.24; 95% CI: 1.07 to 1.43; 14 studies, n = 887; moderate quality of evidence), compared to standard care. There was no statistically significant difference in the effect of skin-to-skin contact compared to standard care on the likelihood of breastfeeding at 1-4 months by time of initiation of skin-to-skin contact (immediate [within 10 minutes after birth] and early [between 10 minutes and 23 hours after birth]; test for subgroup difference  $\chi^2$  = 1.13; P = 0.29).

Only one study reported on suckling during the first 2 hours after birth and it showed that immediate or early skin-to-skin contact may make little or no difference to suckling in the first 2 hours, compared to standard care (RR: 1.06; 95% CI: 0.83 to 1.35; 1 study, n = 88; low quality of evidence).

Among low-birth-weight infants born in hospitals, a systematic review of kangaroo mother care (the main component of which is skin-to-skin contact between the mother and infant as far as the mother-infant pair can tolerate it (30)), compared to conventional neonatal care, was done (57). The review included 21 studies with 3042 infants. Exclusive and any breastfeeding among low-birth-weight infants with kangaroo mother care are probably improved at discharge or at 40-41 weeks' postmenstrual age (exclusive breastfeeding: RR: 1.16; 95% CI: 1.07 to 1.25; 6 studies, n = 1453; moderate quality of evidence; any breastfeeding: RR: 1.20; 59% CI: 1.07 to 1.34; 10 studies, n = 1696; moderate quality of evidence), compared to conventional neonatal care. Kangaroo mother care may improve exclusive or any breastfeeding at 1-3 months' follow-up (exclusive breastfeeding:

RR: 1.20; 95% CI: 1.01 to 1.43; 5 studies, n = 600; low quality of evidence; any breastfeeding: RR: 1.17; 95% CI: 1.05 to 1.31; 9 studies, n = 1394; low quality of evidence). Kangaroo mother care probably makes little or no difference to any breastfeeding at 6-12 months' follow-up (RR: 1.12; 95% CI: 0.98 to 1.29; 5 studies, n = 952; moderate quality of evidence) and may make little or no difference to exclusive breastfeeding at 6-12 months' follow-up (RR: 1.29; 95% CI: 0.95 to 1.76; 3 studies, n = 810; low quality of evidence).

Only one study compared early (within 23 hours after birth) versus late (starting 24 hours or more after birth) kangaroo mother care among relatively stable low-birth-weight infants and found there is probably little or no difference in the rate of exclusive breastfeeding at 24 hours of age (RR: 1.02; 95% CI: 0.67 to 1.57; 1 study, n = 73; low quality of evidence), at 2 weeks of age (RR: 1.00; 95% CI: 0.89 to 1.04; 1 study, n = 71; moderate quality of evidence), at 4 weeks of age (RR: 0.94; 95% CI: 0.85 to 1.04; 1 study, n = 67; moderate quality of evidence) and at 6 months of age (RR: 2.69; 95% CI: 0.99 to 7.31; 1 study, n = 55; low quality of evidence).

#### **Quality of evidence**

The overall quality of evidence for early skin-to-skin contact on the critical outcomes is moderate. The PICO question and critical outcomes can be found in <u>Annex 1</u>. The details of the systematic reviews can be found in <u>Annex 2</u>. The summary of findings tables can be found in <u>Annex 3</u>.

#### **Balance of benefits and harms**

The review by Conde–Agudelo and Díaz–Rossello (*57*) found a decreased risk of mortality (RR: 0.67; 95% CI: 0.48 to 0.95; 12 studies, n = 2293) and severe infection or sepsis (RR: 0.5; 95% CI: 0.36 to 0.69; 8 studies, n = 1463) at latest follow–up among infants who received kangaroo mother care. The review found no difference in the length of hospital stay (mean difference [MD]: -1.61 days; 95% CI: -3.41 to 0.18; 11 studies, n = 1057).

The review by Moore et al. (62) found a clinically meaningful increase in blood glucose in infants who received immediate or early skin-to-skin contact (blood glucose mg/dL at 75–180 minutes after birth MD: 10.49; 95% CI: 8.39 to 12.59; 3 studies, n = 144). There was also a slight increase in infant axillary temperature at 90–150 minutes after birth (MD: 0.30 °C; 95% CI: 0.13 to 0.47; 6 studies, n = 558) though none of the study infants were hyper- or hypothermic.

There is a concern about cases of sudden infant collapse, most commonly reported among infants of primiparous mothers who are unobserved by health-care personnel during a period of skin-to-skin contact with the infant prone or on the side of the mother's chest. Sudden unexpected postnatal collapse of an

apparently healthy infant occurring within the first 2 hours after birth have been estimated to occur in between 1.6 and 5 cases per 100 000 live births, with death rates of 0-1.1 per 100 000 live births (65-71).

In light of the clear benefits on mortality rates and breastfeeding outcomes, the desirable effects outweigh the undesirable effects. However, during the implementation of immediate skin-to-skin contact and for at least the first 2 hours after delivery, healthcare personnel in the delivery or recovery room should observe and assess for any signs of distress in all infants, whether full term, preterm or low birth weight.

#### Values and preferences

The review of literature on the values and preferences of mothers towards early skin-to-skin contact identified 13 studies from 9 countries (Australia, Colombia, Egypt, Italy, Palestine, Russia, Sweden, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland [United Kingdom] and the United States of America [United States]). In general, most mothers valued immediate skin-to-skin contact and felt happy doing this. This finding was consistent among mothers who had normal deliveries and had normal-term infants, those who had caesarean deliveries and those whose infants were admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit or were preterm or low birth weight. There was moderate confidence in the evidence (see Annex 4).

#### **Acceptability**

The review of literature on the acceptability of early skin-to-skin contact among health-care personnel identified 15 studies conducted in 7 countries (Australia, Canada, China, France, India, New Zealand and the USA). Three themes were identified among the studies: (i) health workers valued and had favourable views towards early skin-to-skin contact (low confidence in the evidence); (ii) health workers had safety concerns during skin-to-skin contact after caesarean delivery or anaesthesia; health workers found that practising early skin-to-skin contact in the operating room was impractical, and unsafe and would interfere with their routines (moderate confidence in the evidence); and (iii) health workers had safety concerns about early skin-to-skin contact and breastfeeding when the infant was admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit; they felt that the risk of physiological instability among the fragile infants would be too great (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 5).

#### **Resource implications**

Several issues with resource implications for the early skin-to-skin contact were identified. These include: (i) the time spent with mothers; (ii) staff capacity; and (iii) staff knowledge of breastfeeding. There is often inadequate time for staff to observe and support mothers during early skin-to-skin contact (72). Limited staff capacity reduces the quality time that

staff can spend with mothers (73) and Lack of staff knowledge regarding breastfeeding and early skin-to-skin support reduces their self-efficacy and may lead to a need for more specialized training (72, 74–76).

#### Recommendation

1. Early and uninterrupted skin-to-skin contact between mothers and infants should be facilitated and encouraged as soon as possible after birth (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).

#### Early initiation of breastfeeding

#### **Summary of evidence**

The systematic review on early initiation of breastfeeding (less than 1 hour after birth) compared with delayed (2-23 hours or 24 hours or more after birth) included five studies with 136 047 infants (63). Compared to infants who initiate breastfeeding within 1 hour of birth, those who initiate breastfeeding at 2-23 hours after birth, or those who initiate breastfeeding after the first day after birth, are more likely to die in the first 28 days after birth (initiated breastfeeding 2-23 hours after birth: RR: 1.33; 95% CI: 1.13 to 1.56; 5 studies, *n* = 136 047; initiated breastfeeding 24 hours or more after birth: RR: 2.19; 95% CI: 1.73 to 2.77; 5 studies, n = 136 047; high quality of evidence). Breastfeeding within the first hour after birth may improve survival to 3 months and to 6 months, compared to those who initiate breastfeeding later (low quality of evidence).

Initiating breastfeeding after the first hour after probably increases non-exclusively delivery breastfeeding at 1 month (initiated breastfeeding 2-23 hours after birth: RR: 1.15; 95% CI: 1.13 to 1.17; 1 study, n = 87576; initiated breastfeeding 24 hours or more after birth: RR: 1.27; 95% CI: 1.24 to 1.31; 1 study, n = 87576; moderate quality of evidence) and at 3 months (intiated breastfeeding at 2-23 hours after birth: RR: 1.05; 95% CI: 1.04 to 1.06; 1 study, n = 86 692; initiated breastfeeding 24 hours or more after birth: RR: 1.06; 95% CI: 1.04 to 1.08; 1 study, n = 86 692; moderate quality of evidence), compared to initiating breastfeeding in the first hour after birth. Initiating breastfeeding later also probably increases the non-breastfeeding rates at 1 month (moderate quality of evidence) and may increase non-breastfeeding rates at 3 months (low quality of evidence), compared to initiating breastfeeding in the first hour after delivery.

#### **Quality of evidence**

The overall quality of evidence for early initiation of breastfeeding on the critical outcomes is high. The PICO question and critical outcomes can be found in <u>Annex 1</u>. The details of the systematic review can be found in <u>Annex 2</u>. The summary of findings table can be found in <u>Annex 3</u>.

#### **Balance of benefits and harms**

The review by Smith et al. (63) showed that infants who initiated breastfeeding 24 hours or more after birth had an increased risk of neonatal mortality compared to when initiation was started under 24 hours after birth (RR: 1.70; 95% CI: 1.44 to 2.01; 6 studies, n = 142729). This association was consistent when limiting the population to infants who were exclusively breastfed (RR: 1.85; 95% CI: 1.29 to 2.67; 4 studies, n = 62 215) or when limiting the population to low-birth-weight infants (RR: 1.73; 95% CI: 1.38 to 2.18; 4 studies, n = 21 258).

#### Values and preferences

No studies were found on the values and preferences of mothers specifically pertaining to early initiation of breastfeeding. However, the members of the guideline development group posited that they would probably be close to the values and preferences related to early skin-to-skin contact and that there was minor variability on how much mothers would value early initiation of breastfeeding.

#### **Acceptability**

The review of literature on the acceptability to health workers of early initiation of breastfeeding identified the same studies as those describing acceptability of early skin-to-skin contact. The synthesis of qualitative evidence identified the same three themes where health workers generally value early initiation of breastfeeding but had safety concerns when the mother received anaesthesia or had a caesarean section, or when the infant was admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit for prematurity or low birth weight (see Annex 5).

#### **Resource implications**

Issues identified that had resource implications included staff time, staff capacity and staff knowledge (72–76).

#### Recommendation

 All mothers should be supported to initiate breastfeeding as soon as possible after birth, within the first hour after delivery (recommended, high-quality evidence).

#### Showing mothers how to breastfeed

#### **Summary of evidence**

The systematic review on giving mothers practical, emotional, educational or social breastfeeding support in addition to standard care, compared to standard care alone, included 100 studies with 83 246 mother—infant pairs (61). Breastfeeding counselling and support at both the antenatal and postnatal period probably improved any breastfeeding before the last study assessment up to 6 months of age (RR: 0.89; 95% CI: 0.85 to 0.93; 51 studies, n = 21 708; moderate

quality of evidence), may have improved exclusive breastfeeding before the last study assessment up to 6 months (RR: 0.89; 95% CI: 0.86 to 0.93; 46 studies, n = 18303; low quality of evidence), improved any breastfeeding up to 4-6 weeks (RR: 0.86; 95% CI: 0.79 to 0.93; 33 studies, *n* = 10 776; high quality of evidence), and may have improved exclusive breastfeeding up to 4-6 weeks (RR: 0.79; 95% CI: 0.69 to 0.89; 32 studies, n = 10 271; low quality of evidence), compared to standard care alone. Postnatal breastfeeding counselling and support (with no antenatal support provided) also probably improved any or exclusive breastfeeding before the last study assessment up to 6 months, and improved any or exclusive breastfeeding up to 4-6 weeks, compared to mothers who had standard care alone.

The systematic review to assess the effects of feeding-readiness instruments among preterm infants through randomized or quasi-randomized trials found no studies that met the inclusion criteria (58), though the authors mention several preterm oral-feeding-readiness scales.

The systematic review assessing different methods of milk expression included 41 studies with 2293 participants (40). Owing to heterogeneity in interventions and outcomes, most of the included results were derived from single studies. It was uncertain whether relaxation techniques, breast massage or warmed breasts increase the quantity of expressed milk, as the quality of the evidence has been assessed as very low. No technique for expression of breast milk (hand expression, manual or electric breast pump) was shown to consistently increase the volume of milk obtained.

#### Quality of evidence

The overall quality of evidence on the critical outcomes is moderate for showing mothers how to breastfeed healthy term infants and very low for providing instruction on expression of breast milk. No evidence was identified for assessing the readiness to breastfeed of a preterm infant. The PICO questions and critical outcomes can be found in Annex 1. The details of the systematic reviews can be found in Annex 2. The summary of findings tables can be found in Annex 3.

#### Balance of benefits and harms

No adverse events were reported in showing mothers how to breastfeed healthy term infants or in assessing a preterm infant's readiness to breastfeed.

Breastfeeding and the provision of human milk to the human baby is the biologically normal activity. Becker et al. (40) emphasize that breast-milk expression and pumping may be a complex and individual activity outside of the norm.

There was no evidence that a particular type of pump was associated with a higher level of milk contamination, infant sepsis or transfer to feeding at the breast. Adverse effects related to the mother, such as nipple or breast pain, were reported in three of the 41 studies included in the review (40) and showed no difference between methods of breast-milk expression, though the actual numbers reporting these adverse outcomes were small.

#### Values and preferences

The review of literature on the values and preferences of mothers towards being shown how to breastfeed and how to express breast milk identified eight studies from three countries (Canada, the United Kingdom and the United States). Mothers of normal-term infants found that being shown how to breastfeed was helpful but sometimes inadequately done, with inconsistent or infrequent support (low confidence in the evidence). They also found that being taught how to express breast milk (hand expression or mechanical pumping) was useful and allowed them the option of having someone else feed the child when they were unable to (low confidence in the evidence). The mothers of infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit found that breast-milk expression was a "paradoxical experience", in which they felt intense dislike of breast-milk pumping but that providing their own breast-milk to their infants was a source of valuable connection (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 4).

#### Acceptability

The review of literature on the acceptability among health workers of showing mothers how to breastfeed identified 21 studies conducted in 8 countries (Australia, Canada, Iraq, Ireland, Pakistan, South Africa, the United Kingdom and the United States). The synthesis of qualitative evidence identified three themes: (i) barriers to showing mothers how to breastfeed; (ii) differing levels of confidence in showing mothers how to breastfeed; and (iii) negative attitudes among health workers towards showing mothers how to breastfeed. Health workers felt that there were too many barriers, primarily related to time and staff availability, to adequately show mothers how to breastfeed (moderate confidence in the evidence). Some of the health workers felt that they did not have the necessary skills to show mothers how to breastfeed, and thus felt that someone else, with more experience or more specialized in lactation support, would be more appropriate (moderate confidence in the evidence). A third theme revealed that there was a negative attitude among health workers towards showing mothers how to breastfeed. The reasons cited included lack of privacy, disempowering of women and making them less self-sufficient, making nonbreastfeeding mothers who are staying in the same ward feel guilty, and fear of hurting the relationship

with the mothers (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 5).

No studies were found specifically on the acceptability among health workers of showing mothers how to express breast milk.

#### **Resource implications**

Issues identified with resource implications for showing mothers how to breastfeed and how to express breast milk include staff time, staff capacity, staff knowledge and training, and costs of optional equipment (for instance, manual or electronic pumps) (62–66).

#### **Recommendations**

- 3. Mothers should receive practical support to enable them to initiate and establish breastfeeding and manage common breastfeeding difficulties (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- 4. Mothers should be coached on how to express breast milk as a means of maintaining lactation in the event of their being separated temporarily from their infants (recommended, very low-quality evidence).

#### **Rooming-in**

#### **Summary of evidence**

The systematic review on keeping the mother and her infant together in the same room versus separating them after birth identified only one study, with 176 participants, that met the criteria for inclusion (60). Keeping mother-infant pairs together in the same room probably improves exclusive breastfeeding at 4 days postpartum (RR: 1.92; 95% CI: 1.34 to 2.76; 1 study, n = 153; moderate quality of evidence) but probably makes little or no difference to any breastfeeding at 6 months (RR: 0.84; 95% CI: 0.51 to 1.39; 1 study, n = 153; moderate quality of evidence). An additional analysis of prospective non-randomized controlled trials examining rooming-in, compared to separate care, identified three studies (77-79) that measured any breastfeeding at 3-4 months of age. It was uncertain whether rooming-in improves any breastfeeding at 3-4 months, as the quality of the evidence has been assessed as very low (RR: 1.18: 95% CI: 1.00 to 1.40; 3 studies, n = 553; very low quality of evidence).

#### **Quality of evidence**

The overall quality of evidence for rooming-in on the critical outcomes is moderate. The PICO question and critical outcomes can be found in <u>Annex 1</u>. The details of the systematic review can be found in <u>Annex 2</u>. The summary of findings table can be found in <u>Annex 3</u>.

#### Balance of benefits and harms

The review by Jaafar et al. (60) reported that the

overall median duration of any breastfeeding was 4 months, with no significant difference between groups (rooming-in versus separate care). The review also reported a mean frequency of breastfeeding of 8.3 times per day (standard deviation [SD]: 2.2) in the rooming-in group, compared to the fixed scheduled interval feeding of 7 times per day in the separate care group.

#### Values and preferences

The review of literature on the values and preferences of mothers towards rooming-in identified seven studies from seven countries (Indonesia, Ireland, Norway, Russia, Sweden, the United Kingdom and the United States). The synthesis of qualitative evidence showed that most mothers preferred to room-in their infant, although there was also a significant proportion who would prefer not to room-in at night (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 4).

#### Acceptability

The review of literature on the acceptability of rooming-in among health workers identified seven studies from four countries (Australia, Canada, India and the United States). Some health workers viewed rooming-in favourably and would encourage its practice but most felt that it was not necessary. Most health workers reported that they would often offer separate care to mothers, in order to allow the mothers to rest. Health workers working in neonatal intensive care units reported that limits to their resources would not allow mothers and infants to stay together for 24 hours a day (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 5).

#### **Resource implications**

Issues identified with resource implications for the implementation of rooming-in include costs related to hospital infrastructure. Inadequate delivery resources and space could mean bed-sharing among multiple labour and delivery patients (73), which may potentially lead to unsafe sleeping environments. Neonatal intensive care units are often not equipped for mothers and infants to room-in or stay together the whole day (72).

#### Recommendation

5. Mothers giving birth in facilities providing maternity and newborn services should enable mothers and their infants to remain together and to practise rooming-in throughout the day and night. This may not apply in circumstances when infants need to be moved for specialized medical care (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).

#### Demand feeding

#### **Summary of evidence**

The systematic reviews on demand feeding among

healthy term newborns (59) and on feeding of preterm infants in response to their hunger and satiation cues (64), compared to scheduled or timed feeding, did not find any studies that were eligible for inclusion into the reviews.

#### **Quality of evidence**

There was no evidence identified from randomized controlled trials to inform on optimum feeding patterns (baby-led or demand feeding versus scheduled or timed feeding) on the critical outcomes among term or preterm infants. The PICO question and critical outcomes can be found in Annex 1. The details of the systematic reviews can be found in Annex 2.

#### **Balance of benefits and harms**

The review by Watson and McGuire (64) among preterm infants showed that infants fed in response to their hunger and satiation cues, compared to those fed on scheduled intervals, had a lower rate of weight gain (MD: -1.36 g/kg/day; 95% CI: -2.44 to -0.29; 4 studies; n = 305), based on four studies with moderate risk of bias (none of the participants or outcome assessors were blinded and two of the studies had unclear or high risk of selection bias). There were three other studies that reported no significant differences in the rate of weight gain between the two groups but the duration of intervention was for less than one week.

The infants from the two groups also did not statistically differ in the duration of hospital stay (MD: -1.03; 95% CI: -9.41 to 7.34; 2 studies; n = 145), based on two studies, both with unclear selection bias and no blinding. Two other studies reported no significant difference in the duration of hospital stay between the two groups but did not report numerical data. One additional study reported a duration of hospital stay of 31 days among infants with responsive feeding and 33 days among infants with scheduled interval feeding but did not state whether this difference was statistically significant and did not report standard deviations.

The infants who were fed in response to their hunger and satiation cues had a slightly younger postmenstrual age at discharge (MD: -0.48 weeks;

95% CI: -0.94 to -0.01; 2 studies; n=138), based on two studies with unclear or high risk of selection bias and no blinding. They also had a shorter time taken to achieve full oral feeding (MD: -5.53 days; 95% CI: -6.80 to -4.25 days; 2 studies; n=167), based on two studies with no blinding.

#### Values and preferences

The review of literature on the values and preferences of mothers towards demand feeding identified four studies from four countries (Japan, Russia, Sweden and the United Kingdom). Mothers valued demand feeding but felt that they needed more support. Some felt uncertain and anxious about the hunger and feeding cues from their infants. Mothers with infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit felt that they needed more support in the transition to demand feeding as their infants showed signs of interest in sucking (low confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 4).

#### Acceptability

The review of literature on the acceptability of demand feeding among health workers identified seven studies conducted in six countries (Australia, Canada, China, India, Ireland and the United States). Health workers had differing views on demand feeding. Some were unaware of the concept of demand, responsive or infant-led feeding, or the normal infant feeding patterns in the first few days after birth. Some health workers were uncomfortable about promoting demand feeding (especially against persisting practice of more experienced staff to schedule feeds), while others saw demand feeding as standard care except in specialized units such as the neonatal intensive care unit where strict documentation of feeds is required (low confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 5).

#### **Resource implications**

Resource implications identified for demand feeding are closely related to those for rooming-in. They include costs related to hospital infrastructure and possible difficulties in space or equipment (72, 73).

#### Recommendation

6. Mothers should be supported to practise responsive feeding as part of nurturing care (recommended, very low-quality evidence).

# Box 2. Summary of recommendations on immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding

- Early and uninterrupted skin-to-skin contact between mothers and infants should be facilitated and encouraged as soon as possible after birth (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- All mothers should be supported to initiate breastfeeding as soon as possible after birth, after delivery (recommended, high-quality evidence).
- 3. Mothers should receive practical support to enable them to initiate and establish breastfeeding and manage common breastfeeding difficulties (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- 4. Mothers should be coached on how to express breast milk as a means of maintaining lactation in the event of their being separated temporarily from their infants (recommended, very low-quality evidence).
- 5. Facilities providing maternity and newborn services should enable mothers and their infants to remain together and to practise rooming-in throughout the day and night. This may not apply in circumstances when infants need to be moved for specialized medical care (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- 6. Mothers should be supported to practise responsive feeding as part of nurturing care (recommended, very low-quality evidence).

# Rationale for immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding

The following factors were taken into consideration during the deliberations.

Interventions to support the establishment of breastfeeding in the immediate period after birth have the strongest evidence for mortality prevention and positive breastfeeding outcomes beyond the stay at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services. Early skin-to-skin contact and early initiation of breastfeeding can increase the likelihood of any or exclusive breastfeeding up to 3–6 months of life. Showing mothers how to breastfeed in the immediate postnatal period makes them more likely to continue any or exclusive

breastfeeding to 6 months of age. Mothers and infants who room-in together are almost twice as likely to be exclusively breastfeeding during the stay at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services. Fostering sensitive, reciprocal and nurturing relationships between mothers and infants results in considerable benefit to both.

- Supporting mothers to form an early and close relationship and feeding with their infants is highly valued by mothers. Mothers who experience early skin-to-skin contact or who have had a positive experience with being supported in the initial breastfeeds appreciate and would like to repeat these experiences. Mothers who are given conflicting advice or are given information in a mechanistic manner feel undermined.
- Many health workers report little knowledge about breastfeeding and have poor confidence in their skills to support a mother to breastfeed. Guidance to health workers on the minimum support that all mothers need, and competence towards addressing common breastfeeding problems, may be appropriate. This will allow health workers to assess infants' health and feeding, as well as to provide support to breastfeeding mothers tailored to their individual needs, sensitively given and considering their social and cultural context, in order that they may overcome any challenges they may face. Collaboration or referral to address more complex breastfeeding challenges may be useful.

#### Remarks

The remarks in this section are points to consider regarding implementation of the recommendations for immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding, based on the discussion of the guideline development group and the external experts.

- Focused and optimal immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding in the first hours and days of life have positive effects far beyond the stay at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services.
- Although there is evidence of benefit for immediate and uninterrupted skin-to-skin contact starting at less than 10 minutes after delivery, this practice can often be started much sooner, by the second or third minute after delivery, while continued assessment, drying and suctioning (if needed) are done while the infant is in skin-to-skin contact. Uninterrupted skin-to-skin contact ideally lasts for more than 1 hour, and longer periods, when well tolerated by both mother and infant, should be encouraged.

- During early skin-to-skin contact and for at least the first 2 hours after delivery, sensible vigilance and safety precautions should be taken, so that health-care personnel can observe for, assess and manage any signs of distress.
- Early initiation of breastfeeding has been shown to have positive effects when done within the first hour after delivery. Among healthy term infants, feeding cues from the infant may be apparent within the first 15–20 minutes after birth, or may not be apparent until later.
- Because there is a dose–response effect in that earlier initiation of breastfeeding results in greater benefits, mothers who are not able to initate breastfeeding during the first hour after delivery should still be supported to breastfeed as soon as they are able. This may be relevant to mothers who deliver by caesarean section, after an anaesthetic, or those who have medical instability that precludes initiation of breastfeeding within the first hour after birth.
- Mothers should be enabled to achieve effective breastfeeding, including being able to position and attach their infants to the breast, respond to their infants' hunger and feeding cues, and express breast milk when required.
- Expression of breast milk is often a technique used to stimuate attachment at the breast and effective suckling during the establishment of breastfeeding, not only when mothers and infants are separated.
- Mothers of infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit should be sensitively supported to enable them to have skin-to-skin contact with their infants, recognize their infants' behaviour cues, and effectively express breast milk soon after birth.

# Feeding practices and additional needs of infants

The evidence that formed the recommendation on feeding practices and additional needs of infants is based on seven systematic reviews from the Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group, St Luke's International University (as part of the Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group in Tokyo, Japan) and Cochrane Neonatal Review Group (80–86). The key questions and outcomes guiding the evidence review and synthesis for the recommendations in this guideline are listed in Annex 1. The details of the systematic reviews can be found in Annex 2 and the summary of findings tables can be found in Annex 3.

The WHO Secretariat further performed a qualitative evidence synthesis of published literature, to identify and summarize qualitative research on the values and preferences of mothers (see Annex 4 for the summary of qualitative findings tables) and factors that influence acceptability among health workers and stakeholders (see Annex 5 for the summary of qualitative findings tables).

A search of the published literature was performed to inform on resource use, feasibility and equity and human rights issues for each of the interventions. The information on feasibility and equity and human rights issues was common to all interventions and is presented earlier.

Though the issues around resource implications were similar for many of the interventions, some of the resource implications were more specific and are presented for each of the interventions.

#### Early additional foods or fluids

#### **Summary of evidence**

The systematic review on giving additional foods (for instance, artificial milk) or fluids (for instance, water or glucose water) other than breast milk to full-term infants, in the first few days after birth, identified 11 studies with 2542 randomized mother-infant pairs (86). Three studies (with 270 mother-infant pairs) contributed to the evidence. Addition of artificial milk in the first few days after birth probably makes little or no difference to breastfeeding at discharge (RR: 1.02; 95% CI: 0.97 to 1.08; 1 study, n = 100; moderate quality of evidence), compared to those not given additional artificial milk. It was uncertain whether giving artificial milk in the first few days after birth has an effect on breastfeeding at 3 months (RR: 1.21; 95% CI: 1.05 to 1.41; 2 studies, n = 137; very low quality of evidence) or exclusively breastfeeding for the last 24 hours at 3 months of age (RR: 1.43; 95% CI: 1.15 to 1.77; 2 studies, *n* = 138; very low quality of evidence), as the quality of the evidence has been assessed as very low.

Giving additional water in the first few days after birth probably reduces any breastfeeding at 4 weeks (RR: 0.83; 95% CI: 0.73 to 0.94; 1 study, n = 170; moderate quality of evidence), at 12 weeks (RR: 0.68; 95% CI: 0.53 to 0.87; 1 study, n = 170; moderate quality of evidence) and at 20 weeks (RR: 0.69; 95% CI: 0.50 to 0.95; 1 study, n = 170; moderate quality of evidence), compared to not giving any additional water.

#### **Quality of evidence**

The overall quality of evidence for giving early additional foods or fluids other than breast milk on the critical outcomes is moderate. The PICO question and critical outcomes can be found in Annex 1. The details of the systematic review can be found in Annex 2.

The summary of findings table can be found in Annex 3.

#### **Balance of benefits and harms**

The review by Smith and Becker (86) showed no clinically significant difference in the incidence of fever, serum glucose levels by day 2, and weight change by day 3 between infants given glucose water and those who were exclusively breastfed.

The review also reports one study on term infants that showed decreased risk of allergy symptoms at 18 months of age among infants given infant formula every 4 hours until the "mother's breast-milk production started", compared to those not given infant formula (RR: 0.56; 95% CI: 0.35 to 0.91; 1 study; n = 207). This study had a high risk of selection bias (quasi-randomized trial with alternating months for allocation of intervention), high risk of detection bias and unclear reporting bias. There was more family history of allergy among the breastfeeding group than in the infant formula group (58% versus 46%) (87).

The evidence on breastfeeding outcomes from the systematic review adds to the already substantial body of evidence of positive health benefits from exclusive breastfeeding in the first 6 months of life and optimal infant feeding practices thereafter, including introduction of complementary foods while continuing to breastfeed up to 2 years and beyond (3, 4, 6-11, 13).

#### Values and preferences

The review of literature on the values and preferences of mothers towards giving early additional foods or fluids identified three studies from Ethiopia, Nigeria and Pakistan. Mothers living in cultural contexts where pre-lacteal feeds are acceptable valued pre-lacteal feeds. Mothers perceive them as beneficial to the infant (e.g. cleaning of the stomach, positive effect on health, prevention of afflictions) (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 4).

#### Acceptability

The review of literature on the acceptability to health workers of giving early additional foods or fluids identified 12 studies from 6 countries (Australia, Canada, China, India, the United Kingdom and the United States). Health workers felt that breast milk is good, but that breast-milk substitutes were also fine. Several studies reported that health workers view infant formula as an acceptable option that will not harm an infant. Some studies describe healthcare providers as saying that giving early additional foods or fluids is the mother's choice and that formula should be an option if that is what she wants, or that protecting mothers from tiredness during the night by feeding the infant with breast-milk substitutes was an acceptable reason (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 5).

#### **Resource implications**

Possible resource implications of implementing no giving of early additional foods or fluids include continued implementation of the *International Code of Marketing of Breast–milk Substitutes* (26) as adopted by the 34th session of the WHA (76, 88, 89).

#### Recommendation

7. Mothers should be discouraged from giving any food or fluids other than breast milk, unless medically indicated (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).

#### **Avoidance of pacifiers or dummies**

#### **Summary of evidence**

The systematic review on the effect of restricted or unrestricted pacifier use on breastfeeding duration among term infants included three randomized controlled trials with 1915 infants (85). The three randomized controlled trials included two trials where the intervention was conducted during the stay at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services (90, 91) and one in which the intervention was started 2 weeks after the birth (92). The results were thus modified to exclude the study implemented outside of the stay in the facilities providing maternity and newborn services.

Restricted pacifier use by term infants during their stay at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services makes little or no difference to breastfeeding at discharge (RR: 1.01; 95% CI: 1.00 to 1.03; 1 study, n = 541; high quality of evidence), at 3–4 months (RR: 1.02; 95% CI: 0.95 to 1.11; 2 studies, n = 799; high quality of evidence) and at 6 months (RR: 1.06; 95% CI: 0.92 to 1.23; 1 study, n = 541; high quality of evidence). Restricted pacifier use probably makes little or no difference to exclusive breastfeeding at 3–4 months (RR: 1.08; 95% CI: 0.77 to 1.51; 1 study, n = 258; moderate quality of evidence). The overall quality of evidence for these critical outcomes from randomized controlled trials was high for avoidance of pacifier use among term infants.

Two systematic reviews on non-nutritive sucking and oral stimulation were done among preterm infants. The systematic review by Foster et al. on the effect of non-nutritive sucking on physiological stability and nutrition in preterm infants identified 12 studies with 746 preterm infants (82). Provision of non-nutritive sucking may make little or no difference to exclusive breastfeeding at discharge (RR: 1.08; 95% CI: 0.88 to 1.33; 1 study, n = 303; low quality of evidence), and probably makes little or no difference to any breastfeeding at discharge (RR: 1.16; 95% CI: 0.88 to 1.17; 1 study, n = 303; moderate quality of evidence). It was uncertain whether non-nutritive sucking had an effect on any breastfeeding 3 months after discharge (RR: 0.92; 95% CI: 0.69 to 1.23; 1 study, n = 283;

very low quality of evidence), or any breastfeeding 6 months after discharge (RR: 0.80; 95% CI: 0.54 to 1.17; 1 study, n = 281; very low quality of evidence), as the quality of the evidence has been assessed as very low.

The review by Greene et al. on preterm infants who were healthy enough to have oral feeding identified 19 studies with 823 participants (84). It was uncertain whether oral stimulation has an effect on exclusively direct breastfeeding at discharge (RR: 1.83; 95% CI: 0.96 to 3.48; 1 study, n = 59; very low quality of evidence) or on any direct breastfeeding at discharge (RR: 1.24; 95% CI: 0.58 to 2.66; 2 studies, n = 110; very low quality of evidence), as the quality of the evidence has been assessed as very low.

A further review of observational studies was done to assess the association between pacifier use during the stay at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services and breastfeeding outcomes. Two relevant observational studies were found. A study conducted in Poland in 1995 used a survey form completed by hospital staff on feeding practices and a number of other variables such as pregancy duration, parity, delivery method, birth weight, hyperbilirubinaemia, time of first breastfeeding, skin-to-skin contact, rooming-in, separation from the infant, use of nipple shield and use of pacifier, on 11 973 mother-infant pairs (93). Among the subset of 11 422 (97.2%) who initiated breastfeeding, 7870 were exclusively breastfed on discharge. Those who were not exclusively breastfeeding on discharge were more likely to have been using a pacifier (unadjusted odds ratio [OR]: 4.97; 95% CI: 3.83 to 6.45; *n* = 11 422).

In a study in Switzerland in 1999, midwives and nurses in 28 facilities providing maternity and newborn services collected information on infants and their feeding practices such as birth weight, gestational age, type of delivery, time of breastfeeding initiation, and use of artificial teats or pacifiers (94). Of the 5790 questionnaries filled in, 4351 were used after excluding the preterm or low-birth-weight neonates, those who medically needed breast-milk substitutes, those who were transferred to the neonatal intensive care unit, and those with missing or invalid information. Infants who were given supplementation with water-based liquids or infant formula during the hospital stay were not statistically significantly more likely to have used a pacifier (OR: 1.11; 95% CI: 0.93 to 1.31; n = 4351). When the odds ratio was adjusted for maternal age, parity, education, nationality, birth weight, gestational age, rooming-in, time of initiation of breastfeeding and place of birth, those who were given supplementation were more likely to have used pacifiers or dummies during the stay at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services (adjusted odds ratio [aOR]: 1.85; 95% CI: 1.47 to 2.33; n = 4186).

Combining the raw data (unadjusted) of the observational studies done in Poland and Switzerland shows that infants who were not exclusively breastfeeding at discharge were more likely to have been introduced to a pacifier (OR: 1.78; 95% CI: 1.56 to 2.04; 2 studies, *n* = 15 770).

Observational studies that show an association are generally unable to clearly show whether the association is causal or due to confounding, reverse causality or self-selection. An epidemiologic and prospective ethnographic study was done in Brazil in 1993, in order to investigate the association between pacifier use and breastfeeding practice (95). From a cohort of 650 mothers, 450 were not excluded for stopping breastfeeding by 1 month of age, for reporting breastfeeding problems, or having incomplete followup. Among these 450 mothers, the association of pacifier use and stopping breastfeeding by 6 months of age (adjusted for use of cow's milk or formula, use of feeding bottle, maternal age, skin colour, low birth weight, sex, type of delivery, breastfeeding at hospital discharge, breastfeeding on demand at 1 month of age, and maternal opinion that pacifiers affect breastfeeding) was aOR: 2.5 (95% CI: 1.40 to 4.01; n = 439). The ethnographic analysis among a cohort of 80 mothers who had repeated in-depth interviews and participant observations showed that pacifier use was widely accepted, that mothers stimulated their infants to accept the pacifier, and that they used pacifiers to increase the intervals between breastfeeds or to wean the infant completely off the breast. The mothers who offered pacifiers to their infants tended to have more breastfeeding difficulties, and be more anxious and less self-confident about breastfeeding and their infants' development.

#### Quality of evidence

The overall quality of evidence for pacifier use among term infants on the critical outcomes is high. The overall quality of evidence for non-nutritive sucking or oral stimulation among preterm infants on the critical outcomes is low. The PICO question and critical outcomes can be found in <u>Annex 1</u>. The details of the systematic reviews can be found in <u>Annex 2</u>. The summary of findings tables can be found in <u>Annex 3</u>.

#### **Balance of benefits and harms**

The review by Foster et al. (82) showed that non-nutritive sucking versus no provision of non-nutritive sucking did not significantly affect the number of days from birth to full breastfeeding (MD: -1.0 days; 95% CI: -6.7 to 4.7; 1 study; n=303) or weight gain (MD: -1.6 g/day; 95% CI: -3.5 to 0.4; 3 studies; n=103). The preterm infants who were given non-nutritive sucking had a statistically significant shorter length of hospital stay, compared to those not provided with non-nutritive sucking (MD: -4.6 days; 95% CI: -8.1 to -1.1; 6 studies; n=501). The authors of

the review concluded that there do not appear to be any short-term negative effects and that no long-term data are presently available (82).

The review by Greene et al. (84) among preterm infants showed that infants with oral stimulation did not significantly differ from those without oral stimulation in absolute weight gain (MD: 0.73 g; 95% CI: -1.05 to 2.51; 2 studies; n=81). The preterm infants who had oral stimulation, compared to those who had no oral stimulation, were significantly more likely to take fewer days to full oral feeding (MD:-5.2 days; 95% CI: -6.9 to -3.6; 8 studies; n=376) and to have a shorter length of hospital stay (MD:-5.3 days; 95% CI: -7.3 to -3.2; 7 studies; n=301).

No adverse events were reported by the review on the provision or avoidance of pacifiers or dummies among term infants (85).

#### Values and preferences

The review of literature on the values and preferences of mothers towards pacifier use identified five studies conducted in five countries (Australia, Brazil, Egypt, New Zealand and Sweden). Mothers valued the use of pacifiers or dummies. Mothers use pacifiers or dummies because they believe that these soothe or settle their infants, to teach them to suck, to rest between breastfeeds, and to help in the weaning of the baby. Pacifier use was seen as normal positive behaviour. Mothers of preterm and very preterm infants suggested including as a step: "Offer the infant a pacifier for relief of pain, stress and anxiety, and for stimulating the uptake of nutrients during tube feeding. Introduce bottle feeding when there is a reason!" (96). Only a minority of mothers would withhold the pacifier for fear that it would interfere with breastfeeding. Some avoided pacifier use for appearance, or concern for formation of a habit or said that it was not needed or said it was "unnatural" (and they would rather carry their baby as a better way to soothe them). There were also concerns about hygiene, problems with losing the pacifier, and the effect on teeth (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 4).

Among randomized controlled trials in term infants included in the review by Jaafar et al. (85), the rates of noncompliance among the groups advised to avoid pacifier use (that is, the percentages of mothers who introduced pacifiers despite having been told not to) were 24% (70/294) (91), 40% (188/471) (92) and 61% (78/127) (90). From the review by Foster et al. (92), the study that reported on breastfeeding outcomes in preterm infants noted that non-compliance among the group assigned to the no pacifier group was 31% (47/152) (97). The reasons for noncompliance given by the mothers were because the baby was unsettled and to teach the baby to suck.

#### **Acceptability**

The review of literature on the acceptability of pacifier avoidance among health-care personnel identified nine studies conducted in six countries (Australia, Canada, Germany, India, the United Kingdom and the United States). There were mixed findings on healthcare providers' perceptions of pacifier use. Studies varied on whether maternity staff found advising women on pacifier use easy or an obstacle. Some studies found an "almost universal ambivalence by staff towards the use of teats and dummies". Some felt that the practice of using or avoiding teats in the hospital was inconsistent but that this was not open for discussion. Some health-care personnel were reported as not being aware of the effect of pacifiers or dummies on breastfeeding, or having personal experiences that led them to advise women against banning pacifiers or dummies (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 5).

#### **Resource implications**

Possible resource issues in the implementation of avoidance of pacifier use include time spent by health workers on teaching and supporting mothers, and staff capacity and training (72-76).

#### **Recommendations**

- 8. Mothers should be supported to recognize their infants' cues for feeding, closeness and comfort, and enabled to respond accordingly to these cues with a variety of options, during their stay at the facility providing maternity and newborn services (recommended, high-quality evidence).
- For preterm infants who are unable to breastfeed directly, non-nutritive sucking and oral stimulation may be beneficial until breastfeeding is established (recommended, low-quality evidence).

#### Avoidance of feeding bottles and teats

#### **Summary of evidence**

The systematic review on the use of feeding bottles and teats as alternative methods of feeding healthy term infants whose mothers intend to exclusively breastfeed identified two trials with 1241 participants (83). Giving breast milk using bottles and teats when not on the breast, during the stay at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services, probably makes little or no difference to breastfeeding at discharge (RR: 1.01; 95% CI: 1.00 to 1.02; 1 study, n = 541; moderate quality of evidence) or any breastfeeding at 2 months (RR: 1.00; 95% CI: 0.94 to 1.07 1 study, n = 541; moderate quality or evidence). Giving breast milk using bottles and teats may make little or no difference to any breastfeeding at 6 months (RR: 1.07; 95% CI: 0.92 to 1.24; 1 study, n = 505; low quality of evidence) or to the duration of any breastfeeding (hazards ratio [HR]: 1.06; 95% CI: 0.88 to 1.27; 1 study, n = 481; low quality of evidence) or the duration of exclusive breastfeeding (HR: 0.92; 95% CI: 0.76 to 1.12; 1 study, n = 481; low quality of evidence).

The systematic review on the use of cup feeding (instead of bottle feeding) among infants who were unable to breastfeed identified five studies with 971 participants (81). All the studies in the review were conducted on preterm infants. Feeding preterm infants who were unable to breastfeed by cup rather than bottle probably improved exclusive breastfeeding at discharge (RR: 0.61; 95% CI: 0.52 to 0.71; 4 studies, n = 893; moderate quality of evidence), may improve any breastfeeding at discharge (RR: 0.64; 95% CI: 0.49 to 0.85; 4 studies, n = 957; low quality of evidence), probably improves any breastfeeding at 3 months (RR: 0.83; 95% CI: 0.71 to 0.97; 3 studies, n = 883; moderate quality of evidence) and probably improves any breastfeeding at 6 months (RR: 0.83; 0.71 to 0.95; 2 studies, n = 803; moderate quality of evidence).

The systematic review on complete avoidance of bottles (instead using alternative feeding devices such as gavage tube, cup, spoon, dropper or finger feeding) during the transition to breast feeds among preterm infants identified seven studies with 1152 participants (80). Feeding preterm infants using alternative feeding devices rather than bottles and teats probably improves exclusive breastfeeding at discharge (RR: 1.47; 95% CI: 1.19 to 1.80; 6 studies, n = 1074; moderate quality of evidence), at 3 months (RR: 1.56; 95% CI: 1.37 to 1.78; 4 studies, n = 986; moderate quality of evidence) and at 6 months (RR: 1.64; 95% CI: 1.14 to 2.36; 3 studies, n = 887; moderate quality of evidence), compared to giving feeds by bottles and teats. Alternative feeding devices (compared to use of bottles and teats) also probably improves any breastfeeding at discharge, at 3 months and at 6 months (moderate quality of evidence).

#### **Quality of evidence**

The overall quality of evidence for avoidance of feeding bottles and teats on the critical outcomes is moderate for term and preterm infants. The PICO question and critical outcomes can be found in Annex 1. The details of the systematic reviews can be found in Annex 2. The summary of findings tables can be found in Annex 3.

#### **Balance of benefits and harms**

The review by Flint et al. (81) noted that none of the studies reported on the numbers experiencing choking, aspiration, infection or deaths. Collins et al. (97) reported no adverse events; Yilmaz et al. (98) and Rocha et al. (99) reported no cases of aspiration or apnoea, and no difference in mean oxygen saturations between cupfed and bottle-fed infants during feeds.

The review by Collins et al. (70) showed no difference between preterm infants fed by bottle and those not fed by bottle, in terms of: days to reach full breastfeeding (MD: 2.56 days; 95% CI: -7.17 to 12.28; 3 studies; n = 429); length of hospital stay (MD: 2.25 days; 95% CI: -3.36 to 7.86; 4 studies; n = 1004); and episodes of infection (RR: 0.70; 95% CI: 0.35 to 1.42; 3 studies; n = 500). The number of incidents of infection noted were 12/250 (4.8%) among infants who were not bottle fed and 17/250 (6.8%) among infants who were bottle fed. The review also noted that three studies reported on milk aspiration assessed radiologically and that no episodes were identified.

#### Values and preferences

The review of literature on the values and preferences of mothers towards avoidance of feeding bottles and teats identified three studies conducted in three countries (Australia, Sweden and the United Kingdom). Two of these studies discussed mothers' values and preferences on the use of cup feeding (carried out in Australia and the United Kingdom).

Mothers found using a bottle easy and convenient. They felt that there was no need for training. Among mothers of very preterm and very low-birth-weight infants, mothers held the opinion that breastfeeding is the best choice, but bottle feeding can also be a good choice (low confidence in the evidence). The mothers also found using a cup difficult, messy and time-consuming, and that the infant would not seem satisfied (low confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 4).

Among the reviews, included studies had high non-compliance rates among the cup-feeding or bottle-avoidance groups. In the study by Collins et al. (97), 56% (85/151) of the infants in the cupfeeding group were fed using a bottle. According to the mothers, this was because the infants had problems with the cup feeding, such as not managing the cup feeds, spilling a lot, not being satisfied, or taking too long to feed. Among those assigned to bottle feeding, 0.7% (1/152) were given cup feeds. In the study by Yilmaz et al. (98), 10% (26/254) of the infants in the cup-feeding group and 8% (21/268) in the bottle-feeding group were excluded for non-compliance. In the study by Schubiger et al. (91), 11% (28/250) of the infants in the cup- or spoon-feeding group violated protocol: 19 mothers requested a bottle and 9 infants were reported to fail spoon or cup feeding.

#### **Acceptability**

The review of literature on the acceptability of avoidance of feeding bottles and teats among healthcare personnel identified 10 studies conducted in 5 countries (Canada, Germany, India, the United

Kingdom and the United States). Health workers disliked cup feeding and were ambivalent about bottle feeding. In several of the studies, providers expressed the belief that it makes no difference how a baby is fed and sometimes it might be better if the baby has a bottle. Bottles were described by some health-care providers as being essential or even beneficial when a mother is struggling. In the neonatal intensive care unit, bottles were reported as being necessary, with the perception that this was due to prioritization of medical care over breastfeeding.

Many studies reported that bottles were preferred by health-care providers to other methods of feeding, such as cup feeding (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 5).

#### **Resource implications**

Possible resource issues in the implementation of avoidance of feeding bottles and teats include time spent by health workers on teaching and supporting mothers to use cups and other feeding methods, and staff capacity and training (72–76).

#### **Recommendations**

- 10. If expressed breast milk or other feeds are medically indicated for term infants, use of feeding methods such as cups, spoons or feeding bottles and teats may be used, during their stay at the facility (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- 11. If expressed breast milk or other feeds are medically indicated for preterm infants, feeding methods such as cups or spoons are preferable to feeding bottles and teats (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).

# Box 3. Summary of recommendations on feeding practices and additional needs of infants

- 7. Mothers should be discouraged from giving any food or fluids other than breast milk, unless medically indicated (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- 8. Mothers should be supported to recognize their infants' cues for feeding, closeness and comfort, and enabled to respond accordingly to these cues with a variety of options, during their stay at the facility providing maternity and newborn services (recommended, high-quality evidence).
- 9. For preterm infants who are unable to breastfeed directly, non-nutritive sucking and oral stimulation may be beneficial until breastfeeding is established (recommended, low-quality evidence).
- 10. If expressed breast milk or other feeds are medically indicated for term infants, use of feeding methods such as cups, spoons or feeding bottles and teats may be used during their stay at the facility (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- 11. If expressed breast milk or other feeds are medically indicated for preterm infants, feeding methods such as cups or spoons are preferable to feeding bottles and teats (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).

# Rationale for feeding practices and additional needs of infants

The following factors were taken into consideration during the deliberations.

- Early additional feeds other than breast milk have been shown to decrease rates of breastfeeding up to 20 weeks after birth.
- Avoidance of pacifiers or feeding bottles and teats during the stay in the facilities providing maternity and newborn services (in the first 5 days of life) make little or no difference to the rates of any breastfeeding among term infants at discharge, and any or exclusive breastfeeding outcomes at 3 or 6 months.
- Among preterm infants, use of non-nutritive sucking or oral stimulation did not have a significant effect on breastfeeding outcomes but was associated with a shorter length of hospital stay.
- When additional feeds are medically indicated, or when direct breastfeeding is not feasible, avoiding the use of feeding bottles and teats among preterm infants increases the likelihood of any or exclusive breastfeeding up to 6 months after discharge.
- Many mothers value pacifiers and a considerable number would introduce pacifiers even when discouraged to do so. Many also value the convenience of using feeding bottles and teats to provide breast milk when their infants are not on the breast. Mothers can be supported to make informed decisions regarding the use of pacifiers and bottles and teats during their stay at the facilities providing maternity and newborn services, by ensuring that they are aware of the slight risk of interfering with breastfeeding during these early days.

#### **Remarks**

The remarks in this section are points to consider regarding implementation of the recommendations on feeding practices and additional needs of infants, based on the discussions of the guideline development group and the external experts.

- Additional foods and fluids apart from breast milk should only be given when medically acceptable reasons exist. Lack of resources, staff time or knowledge are not justifications for the use of early additional foods or fluids.
- Proper guidance and counselling of mothers and other family members enables them to make informed decisions on the use or avoidance of pacifiers and/or feeding bottles and teats until the successful establishment of breastfeeding.

- Supporting mothers to respond in a variety of ways to behavioural cues for feeding, comfort or closeness enables them to build caring, nurturing relationships with their infants and increase their confidence in themselves, in breastfeeding and in their infants' growth and development. Ways to respond to infant cues include breastfeeding, skin-to-skin contact, cuddling, carrying, talking, singing and so forth.
- There should be no promotion of breast-milk substitutes, feeding bottles, teats, pacifiers or dummies in any part of facilities providing maternity and newborn services, or by any of the staff.
- Health facilities and their staff should not give feeding bottles, teats or other products within the scope of the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes and its subsequent related WHA resolutions (26, 28), to breastfeeding infants.

# Creating an enabling environment

The evidence that formed the recommendation on health promotion and fostering an enabling environment is based on six systematic reviews from the Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group, St Luke's International University (as part of the Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group in Tokyo, Japan) and independent authors (41–45, 100). The key question and outcomes guiding the evidence review and synthesis for the recommendations in this guideline are listed in Annex 1. The details of the systematic reviews can be found in Annex 2. The summary of findings tables can be found in Annex 3.

The WHO Secretariat further performed a qualitative evidence synthesis of published literature to identify and summarize qualitative research on the values and preferences of mothers (see Annex 4 for the summary of qualitative findings tables) and factors that influence acceptability among health workers and stakeholders (see Annex 5 for the summary of qualitative findings tables).

A search of the published literature was performed to inform on resource implications, feasibility and equity and human rights issues for each of the interventions. The information on feasibility and equity and human rights issues was common to all interventions and is presented earlier.

Though the issues around resource implications were similar for many of the interventions, some of the resource implications were more specific and are presented for each of the interventions.

# Breastfeeding policy at facilities providing maternity and newborn services

### **Summary of evidence**

The systematic review on the effect of having a written and regularly communicated policy on breastfeeding and other critical outcomes identified one study with 916 infants (41). It was uncertain whether infants born in facilities providing maternity and newborn services that have a written and regularly communicated policy on breastfeeding are more likely to be exclusively breastfeeding, as the quality of the evidence has been assessed as very low (RR: 1.05; 95% CI: 0.87 to 1.27; 1 study, n = 916; very low quality of evidence).

### **Quality of evidence**

The overall quality of evidence for having a written breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated to staff on the critical outcomes is very low. The PICO question and critical outcomes can be found in  $\underline{\text{Annex 1}}$ . The details of the systematic review can be found in  $\underline{\text{Annex 2}}$ . The summary of findings table can be found in  $\underline{\text{Annex 3}}$ .

#### Balance of benefits and harms

No adverse effects were noted from literature and the discussions of the guideline development group.

### Values and preferences

No studies were found on the values and preferences of mothers towards a written breastfeeding policy of facilities providing maternity and newborn services.

### **Acceptability**

The review of literature on the acceptability of having a policy on breastfeeding at facilities providing maternity and newborn services among health workers identified six studies from six countries (Australia, China, New Zealand, South Africa, the United Kingdom and the United States). There were two themes identified: one on the content of the policy and the other on the implementation of the policy. One study (101) showed that midwives of a district general hospital in the United Kingdom felt that the infant feeding policy should be neutral (and not emphasize one feeding method over another), or there should not be one. They felt that this would allow them to support mothers in whichever feeding method they chose (very low confidence in the evidence). Most health workers felt that implementing a policy on breastfeeding was a daunting task and would require frequent communication. They identified the need for resources to create and implement such a policy, particularly if the administration had little experience in this (low confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 5).

#### **Resource implications**

Resource implications identified for implementing a written breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated include facility administrative support and, more generally, support from the national policy environment in order to sustain initiatives (89, 102).

#### Recommendation

 Facilities providing maternity and newborn services should have a clearly written breast feeding policy that is routinely communicated to staff and parents (recommended, very low-quality evidence).

### Training of health workers

### **Summary of evidence**

Two systematic reviews examined the effect of training of health workers on breastfeeding, implementation and other critical outcomes (42, 100). Both reviews noted heterogeneity in the measurement of the outcomes with the use of non-validated instruments. The reviews showed that training of health workers tends to improve knowledge and tends to show increased compliance to the implementation of the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative but has an inconsistent effect on attitude, though the quality of evidence was assessed as very low. None of the studies reported on breastfeeding outcomes.

### Quality of evidence

The overall quality of evidence for training of health-facility staff on breastfeeding on the critical outcomes is very low. The PICO question and critical outcomes can be found in Annex 1. The details of the systematic reviews can be found in Annex 2.

### **Balance of benefits and harms**

No adverse outcomes or events were reported by the reviews and in the discussions of the guideline development group.

### Values and preferences

No studies were found on the values and preferences of mothers towards training of facility staff on breastfeeding.

### Acceptability

The review of literature on the acceptability of training on breastfeeding by facility staff identified six studies from four countries (Canada, Ireland, New Zealand and the United States). Health workers felt that breastfeeding training would be helpful but that there was lack of time due to competing priorities. Many health workers noted that despite the interest, breastfeeding training would be given a lower priority by staff, compared to training on caring for mothers with complications (low confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 5).

#### **Resource implications**

Resource implications identified for the implementation of training facility staff on breastfeeding include the cost of training staff (73, 74, 89, 102, 103), time for staff training (72, 76, 103), staff retention (73, 102, 103), staff capacity (72, 74–76) and communication (74, 88, 103).

#### Recommendation

13. Health-facility staff who provide infant feeding services, including breastfeeding support, should have sufficient knowledge, competence and skills to support women to breastfeed (recommended, very low-quality evidence).

## Antenatal breastfeeding education for mothers

#### Summary of evidence

The systematic review on the effect of formal antenatal breastfeeding education (or breastfeeding information being imparted during pregnancy) on the duration of breastfeeding identified 24 studies with 10 056 participants (43). Antenatal breastfeeding education probably makes little or no difference to initiation of breastfeeding (RR: 1.01; 95% CI: 0.94 to 1.90; 8 studies, n = 3503; moderate quality of evidence), makes little or no difference to exclusive breastfeeding at 3 months (RR: 1.06; 95% CI: 0.90 to 1.25; 3 studies, n = 822; high quality of evidence) and probably makes little or no difference to exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months (RR: 1.07; 95% CI: 0.87 to 1.30; 4 studies, n = 2161; moderate quality of evidence), compared to not having antenatal breastfeeding education. There are also probably no differences in rates of any breastfeeding at 3 and 6 months among mothers who have had antenatal breastfeeding education and those who have not (moderate quality of evidence).

The systematic review on interventions that promote initiation of breastfeeding given before the first feed included 28 studies with 107 362 women (44). Interventions that promote breastfeeding may improve initiation of breastfeeding when the support is provided by either health-care professionals (RR: 1.43; 95% CI: 1.07 to 1.93; 5 studies, n = 564; low quality of evidence) or non-health-care professionals (RR: 1.22; 95% CI: 1.06 to 1.40; 8 studies, n = 5188; low quality of evidence). It was uncertain whether antenatal promotion of breastfeeding has an effect on early initiation of breastfeeding, as the quality of the evidence has been assessed as very low (RR: 1.64; 95% CI: 0.86 to 3.13; 3 studies, n = 5560; very low quality of evidence).

### **Quality of evidence**

The overall quality of evidence for antenatal breastfeeding education on breastfeeding on the critical outcomes is moderate. The PICO question and critical outcomes can be found in Annex 1. The details

of the systematic reviews can be found in <u>Annex 2</u>. The summary of findings tables can be found in <u>Annex 3</u>.

#### **Balance of benefits and harms**

The review by Lumbiganon et al. (43) noted that two studies reported on breastfeeding complications. Duffy et al. (104) reported less nipple pain and less nipple trauma, and more mothers still breastfeeding at 6 weeks among women who had been taught how to position and attach their baby at the breast by a lactation consultant. Kronborg et al. (105) reported no group differences as to whether women responded "yes" when asked about breastfeeding problems.

### Values and preferences

The review of literature on the values and preferences of mothers towards antenatal education on breastfeeding identified 18 studies from 10 countries (Australia, Brazil, Canada, Ireland, Mexico, Russia, Sweden, Uganda, the United Kingdom and the United States). The synthesis of qualitative data identified two themes, the first on the content and the second on the delivery. Mothers felt that infant feeding was not discussed enough in the antenatal period and that antenatal education on feeding was insufficient or too infrequent. Some mothers commented that the contents of antenatal education were too breastfeeding biased with not enough discussion on other options. Some also said that there was not enough discussion on what to expect (for instance, how hard or painful breastfeeding could be) and thus there was a mismatch between women's expectations and experiences (moderate confidence in the evidence).

The synthesis of evidence also showed that mothers felt that the antenatal education on breastfeeding was not optimally done. Many mothers complained about the antenatal breastfeeding education in terms of negative attitude or miscommunication with the health-care worker. Some mothers cited experiences with providers who appeared to mention breastfeeding simply because it was required by the job, with little sincerity or positive feelings conveyed. Many mothers cited that female health workers with personal experience in breastfeeding were found to be the most sincere and effective counsellors (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 4).

### Acceptability

The review of literature on the acceptability of antenatal education on breastfeeding among health workers identified 17 studies conducted in 7 countries (Australia, Canada, Iraq, South Africa, Sweden, the United Kingdom and the United States). There were two themes identified among the studies: one on their perception of the role of the health workers in providing antenatal breastfeeding counselling, and the second on their confidence in providing this counselling.

Health workers had differing views of their role in promoting breastfeeding in antenatal education. While many health-care providers viewed promoting and supporting breastfeeding as being a part of their role, many struggled with trying to promote breastfeeding without creating feelings of animosity with patients. Some studies found that health workers felt uncertain about addressing the issue of bottle feeding. In several studies, health-care providers felt apathetic towards breastfeeding counselling and many preferred a neutral approach to promotion of breastfeeding, in order to maintain better patient rapport (moderate confidence in the evidence).

Health workers had differing confidence and perceived effectiveness in antenatal breastfeeding counselling. While some studies reported that health workers felt confident in counselling women on breastfeeding and breastfeeding problems, others reported that health workers felt uncertain and ineffective in their counselling. Many felt that they lacked feedback and stated that they were unable to know whether they are adequately supporting mothers with breastfeeding (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 5).

### **Resource implications**

Resource implications identified for the implementation of antenatal education on breastfeeding include the resources needed to increase or augment heath-care staff knowledge, confidence and self-efficacy related to breastfeeding counselling (72, 74–76) and communications on expectations and barriers (74, 88, 103).

### Recommendation

14. Where facilities provide antenatal care, pregnant women and their families should be counselled about the benefits and management of breastfeeding (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).

# Discharge planning and linkage to continuing support

### Summary of evidence

The systematic review that searched for evidence of the effects of discharge planning and linkage to continuing support found two randomized controlled trials (45). The first trial done in the Democratic Republic of the Congo included 965 mother—infant pairs (106). Both the control group (called "Steps 1–9") and the intervention group (called "Steps 1–10") had 2-day intensive training for antenatal care clinic staff, delivery-room staff and postpartum ward staff. The intervention group also included the well-baby clinic staff in the intensive training. In addition, flyers containing messages on breastfeeding were distributed by the postpartum ward and well-baby clinic staff in the intervention group. There was no referral for any breastfeeding support after discharge from the postpartum ward.

It was uncertain whether inclusion of the well-baby clinic staff in the intensive training and distribution of flyers on breastfeeding had an effect on exclusive breastfeeding at 14 weeks (RR: 0.64; 95% CI: 0.42 to 0.98; 1 study, n = 671; very low quality of evidence) or at 24 weeks (RR: 0.39; 95% CI: 0.20 to 0.79; 1 study, n = 617; very low quality of evidence), compared to intensive training for only the antenatal care clinic staff, delivery-room staff and postpartum ward staff, as the quality of the evidence has been assessed as very low. The quality of evidence was also assessed as very low for incidence of diarrhoea or fever.

The second included trial done in Australia included 4625 mother-infant pairs (107). Both the control group (called "HV") and the interventions group (called "HV+drop-in") had a hospital midwife home visit at 1-2 days after discharge, a nurse visit at 10-14 days after birth, a telephone call to assign a nurse visit earlier than the 10th day after birth if required, and access to the state-wide 24-hour maternal and child health service helpline. The intervention group also had written information about a local community breastfeeding drop-in centre. Having information and access to a drop-in centre for further support after discharge may make little or no difference to any breastfeeding at 4 months of age (RR: 0.87; 95% CI: 0.67 to 1.14; 1 study, n = 4625) (very low quality of evidence).

### **Quality of evidence**

The overall quality of evidence for linkage to continuing support at discharge on the critical outcomes is very low. The PICO question and critical outcomes can be found in <u>Annex 1</u>. The details of the systematic review can be found in <u>Annex 2</u>. The summary of findings table can be found in Annex 3.

### **Balance of benefits and harms**

No adverse effects were noted from the literature and in the discussions of the guideline development group.

### Values and preferences

The review of literature on the values and preferences of mothers towards linkage to continuing care at discharge identified 22 studies from 11 countries (Australia, Canada, Denmark, France, Ireland, Russia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom and the United States). In general, most mothers valued linkage to breastfeeding support after discharge, regardless of the type of linkage, and this gave them a greater sense of security in caring for their infants (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 4).

### **Acceptability**

The review of literature on the acceptability of linkage to continuing care after discharge among health-care personnel identified six studies conducted in three countries (Canada, New Zealand and the United States). Health workers felt that linkage to continuing

support for breastfeeding was challenging. The studies cited that health workers described gaps and lack of communication between health-care providers in the continuum of care after women leave the hospital (moderate confidence in the evidence) (see Annex 5).

### **Resource implications**

Resource implications identified for the implementation of linkage to continuing care after discharge include the resources required for communications between health-care providers (21, 57, 58).

#### Recommendation

15. As part of protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding, discharge from facilities providing maternity and newborn services should be planned for and coordinated, so that parents and their infants have access to ongoing support and appropriate care (recommended, low-quality evidence).

## Box 4. Summary of recommendations on creating an enabling environment

- **12.** Facilities providing maternity and newborn services should have a clearly written breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated to staff and parents (recommended, very low-quality evidence).
- 13. Health-facility staff who provide infant feeding services, including breastfeeding support, should have sufficient knowledge, competence and skills to support women to breastfeed (recommended, very low-quality evidence).
- 14. Where facilities provide antenatal care, pregnant women and their families should be counselled about the benefits and management of breastfeeding (recommended, moderate-quality evidence).
- 15. As part of protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding, discharge from facilities providing maternity and newborn services should be planned for and coordinated, so that parents and their infants have access to ongoing support and receive appropriate care (recommended, low-quality evidence).

## Rationale for creating an enabling environment

The following factors were taken into consideration during the deliberations.

- Few of the interventions on creating an enabling environment show a positive effect on short- or long-term breastfeeding outcomes.
- Providing antenatal education (without providing other forms of breastfeeding support) has not been shown to have a significant effect on breastfeeding rates, though there is evidence that support aimed specifically at promoting the initiation of breastfeeding given before the first feed may have positive results.
- Having a written policy, training of health workers and discharge planning with linkage to continuing support may not, by themselves, change breastfeeding practice. However, they help create an effective health-delivery system within the facilities providing maternity and newborn services that can respond to the needs of mothers and infants.

### Remarks

The remarks in this section are points to consider regarding implementation of the recommendations for creating an enabling environment, based on the discussions of the guideline development group and the external experts.

- Creating an enabling environment for breastfeeding includes having policies and guidelines that underpin the quality standards for promoting, protecting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services. These policies and guidelines include provisions of the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes and its subsequent related WHA resolutions (26, 28).
- Relevant training for health workers is essential to enable quality standards to be implemented effectively according to their roles.
- Parents should be offered antenatal breastfeeding education that is tailored to their individual needs and sensitively given and considers their social and cultural context. This will prepare them to address challenges they may face.

- Mothers should be prepared for discharge by ensuring that they can feed and care for their infants and have access to continuing breastfeeding support. The breastfeeding support in the succeeding days and weeks after discharge will be crucial in identifying and addressing early breastfeeding challenges that occur.
- Minimizing disruption to breastfeeding during the stay in the facilities providing maternity
- and newborn services will require health-care practices that enable a mother to breastfeed for as much, as frequently and for as long as she wishes.
- Coordination of clinical systems in facilities providing maternity and newborn services, so that standards of care for breastfeeding support are coordinated across the obstetric, midwifery and paediatric services, helps develop services that improve the outcomes for those using them.

### Implementation of the guideline

An implementation guide that will encompass the recommendations included in this guideline, the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes (26) and the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative (22) has been developed by WHO and UNICEF and will be published separately in Protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services: the revised Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative 2017.

The implementation of this guideline complements the interventions and guidance presented in the Essential newborn care course (29), Kangaroo mother care: a practical guide (30), Pregnancy, childbirth, postpartum and newborn care: a guide for essential practice (31) and the Standards for improving quality of maternal and newborn care in health facilities (32).

# Implementation considerations

As this is a global guideline, Member States are expected to adapt the recommendation according to their settings and contexts. Public health nutrition and child health programmes that include breastfeeding protection, promotion and support require supportive policies, and health-care services that enable the proper availability of and access to quality services, which should also be culturally acceptable. WHO regional and country offices assist Member States with these processes.

Scaling up breastfeeding programmes entails several components working synchronously. Evidencebased advocacy generates political will to enact legislation and policies to protect, promote and support breastfeeding. Policies and strategies help channel the resources towards development of human resources and programme delivery. Evaluation and monitoring, in turn, are needed to provide feedback and drive adaptation or improvement. Implementing the interventions to protect, promote and support breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services will require endorsements of both local administrators and governmental policy-makers; effective leadership to transform processes; training of health-care workers; and alignment of hospitalwide health services related to breastfeeding, so that they are people centred, i.e. with the infants, mothers and their families at the centre of care (108, 109).

Guiding principles to expand implementation of the interventions that protect, promote and support breastfeeding to neonatal intensive care units and the care of vulnerable infants have also been described (96, 110, 111).

Engaging with multiple stakeholders and partners is critical for strengthening implementation and sustaining gains in breastfeeding. Working in collaboration with programmes involved in child and adolescent well-being (e.g. sexual and reproductive health; water, sanitation and hygiene; early childhood development and education; social marketing; and others) can help ensure a comprehensive, cross-sectoral and more sustainable approach to protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services.

Implementation of this guideline should be a planned and monitored process, including collection of data on how the recommendations are accepted, contested or easily implemented. Adequate collection and recording of data, difficulties, decisions and results can inform implementation research questions that may arise during monitoring and evaluation, and hence provide robust evidence for scaling up and sustainability.

### Regulatory considerations

Implementing interventions that protect, promote and support breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services entails improving the quality and standards of care for mothers and their infants during and immediately after the time of childbirth. WHO has produced a technical reference document with eight standards of care and 31 quality statements for improving maternal and newborn care in health facilities (32). Implementation of interventions to protect, promote and support breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services should be aligned to the overall quality standards for the care of mothers and newborns.

# Ethical and equity considerations

Ethical principles lead to consideration of whether an intervention is producing benefits to individuals and communities; preventing harms at the individual and societal levels; and distributing health benefits across social groups, that is, how much an intervention is contributing to health equity; and respecting and promoting the exercise of human rights.

Breastfeeding is a complex social act that encompasses behaviours, values, beliefs and social roles and interplays with the implementation of policies, strategies and actions to protect, promote and support breastfeeding. Achieving equity in breastfeeding entails political leadership to create an enabling environment that supports the availability of

and access to quality breastfeeding support. Policy-makers need to have a holistic view of what is needed for breastfeeding and how to address the needs of diverse, vulnerable populations (112, 113).

# Monitoring and evaluation of guideline implementation

Monitoring and evaluation should be built into the implementation process, in order to provide important lessons for uptake and further implementation. WHA Resolution 65.6 endorsed a Comprehensive implementation plan on maternal, infant and young child

nutrition (15), which specified six global nutrition targets for 2025 (17). One of the targets is to increase the rate of exclusive breastfeeding in the first 6 months up to at least 50%.

For evaluation at the global level, the WHO Department of Nutrition for Health and Development has developed a centralized platform for sharing information on nutrition actions in public health practice implemented around the world. By sharing programmatic details, specific country adaptations and lessons learnt, this platform provides examples of how guidelines are being translated into actions. The Global database on the Implementation of Nutrition Action (GINA) (114) provides valuable information on the implementation of numerous nutrition policies and interventions.

### Research gaps

Discussions between the members of the WHO guideline development group and the external resource group highlighted the limited evidence available in some knowledge areas, meriting further research.

- More studies across different regions, countries and population groups (e.g. by income levels, educational levels, cultural and ethnic backgrounds) and contexts are required, in order to adequately and sensitively protect, promote and support breastfeeding.
- The available evidence about breastfeeding education and training of health workers in the knowledge, attitudes, skills and competence needed to work effectively with breastfeeding parents is limited and of poor quality. Further research is required to compare different durations, content (including clinical and practical skills) and modes of training delivery, in order to meet minimum competency to address common breastfeeding challenges.
- More research is needed on the advanced competencies required to address persistent or complex problems.
- The involvement of family in education, counselling and information efforts about the benefits and management of breastfeeding is also understudied.
- Research is needed on skin-to-skin contact among less healthy or unstable parent-infant pairs, taking into account the stability of the individuals and the pairs. More research is needed on the time of initiation of the intervention, the effects of the intervention on the microbiome and long-term neurodevelopmental and health outcomes.

- More research on methods of implementation for safe skin-to-skin contact and rooming-in practices would be valuable in operationalization, such as the timing and frequency of assessments and methods to decrease sentinel events (such as sudden infant collapse or falls).
- Implementation research on responsive feeding, cue-based, demand feeding or infant-led feeding would bring more clarity to the wider process of commencing breastfeeding, readiness to suckle, hunger and feeding cues and the adequacy of information given to parents. Additional outcomes besides breastfeeding rates include maternal outcomes (for instance, exhaustion, stress, sleep adequacy, trauma, anaesthesia, breastfeeding satisfaction, self-confidence), and infant outcomes (for instance, attachment, sudden infant death, infection and other elements of security and safety).
- Medical requirements for and effects of additional feeds on infants and mothers need further research. Analysis of these effects by maternal condition, infant condition, mode of delivery, prematurity or birth weight, timing, types of food and fluids and other factors may be useful.
- More robust studies on non-nutritive sucking and oral stimulation among preterm infants is needed.
- More high-quality research is needed on the practices and implementation of the recommendations in facilities providing maternity and newborn services, as the basis for experience and observational studies, especially for recommendations for which the available evidence is of low or very low quality.

### Guideline development process

This guideline was developed in accordance with the WHO evidence-informed guideline-development procedures, as outlined in the WHO handbook for guideline development (115).

### WHO steering group

A WHO steering group (see Annex 6), led by the WHO Department of Nutrition for Health and Development, was established with representatives of the WHO Departments of Gender, Equity and Human Rights; Maternal, Newborn, Child and Adolescent Health; Service Delivery and Safety and Reproductive Health and Research, and UNICEF. The steering group guided the overall guideline development process, as well as the retrieval, assessment and summary of the evidence.

The steering group drafted the scope of the guideline and key questions in PICO format; identified the systematic review teams and guideline methodologist; developed and finalized the planning proposal; helped with the selection of the guideline development group and the external resource persons; oversaw the evidence retrieval, assessment and synthesis; collected and assessed disclosures of interest; and managed conflicts in consultation with the WHO Office of Compliance, Risk Management and Ethics. The steering group drafted the recommendation, based on the decisions of the guideline development group; drafted the final guideline, including management of the peer-review process; and oversaw the dissemination of the guideline. Regional advisers from the WHO regions also participated in the meetings of the guideline development group.

# Guideline development group

The steering group identified candidates for the guideline development group from the roster of WHO advisers and experts, a call for expressions of interest issued in October 2015, recommendations from other WHO departments, and literature reviews. Twenty-two persons were informally asked whether they were interested in becoming part of the guideline development group – nutrition actions 2016–2018. Of those 22 persons, 15 gave a positive response. Those interested were then asked to submit their latest curriculum vitae and filled in declaration-of-interest forms.

A guideline development group – nutrition actions 2016–2018 was established with 15 members, in order to advise WHO in the areas of epidemiology, nutrition, infant and maternal health care, paediatrics, and

systematic reviews. There were nine women and seven men, representing the six WHO regions.

The guideline development group scoped the guideline, drafted the key questions in PICO format and prioritized the outcomes during a meeting on 11-13 April 2016. In a second meeting of the guideline development group on 7-11 November 2016, they examined the evidence used to inform the recommendation and appraised them using the Grading of Recommendation Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) evidence profiles (38, 116, 117). They interpreted the evidence, taking into consideration the Developing and Evaluating Communication Strategies to support Informed Decisions and Practice based on Evidence (DECIDE) framework (118), an evidence-to-decision tool that includes intervention effects, values, resources, equity, acceptability and feasibility criteria, to guide the formulation of the recommendations (119, 120). The list of the guideline development group members and their areas of expertise appears in Annex 7.

### External resource persons

The external resource persons for this guideline were composed of three persons identified by the steering group who could provide valuable insights to the guideline development group on issues relevant to the topic. Their expertise included infant feeding, implementation of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding, and certification and monitoring of the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative.

The external resource persons provided valuable insights during the open sessions of the group discussions. They were not present in closed-session deliberations of the guideline development group. That is, they participated in general discussions on the evidence and factors to consider for the crafting of the recommendations but did not contribute to the decision on the recommendation wording or direction. The external review persons are listed in Annex 8.

### Systematic review teams

The following groups were commissioned to conduct systematic reviews relevant to the key questions identified during the guideline development group scoping meeting:

- Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group;
- St Luke's International University (as part of the Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group in Tokyo, Japan);

- Cochrane Neonatal Research Group;
- independent authors for specific systematic reviews.

The systematic review teams provided comprehensive, objective syntheses of the evidence for each of the key questions, to inform the recommendations. The responsible technical officer assessed the quality of the body of evidence and developed the GRADE evidence profiles. These systematic reviews were presented at the guideline development group meeting in Florence, Italy in November 2016. The list of systematic reviews and authors is provided in Annex 9.

# Management of conflicts of interests

The steering group, in compliance with the WHO *Guidelines for declaration of interests for WHO experts* (121) and in collaboration with the Office of Compliance and Risk Management and Ethics, managed the potential conflicts of interests. All potential guideline development group members were asked to fill in and sign the standard WHO declaration-of-interests and confidentiality undertaking forms. Updated curriculum vitae were also required from the prospective members of the guideline development group, as they engage in their individual capacity and not as institutional representatives.

The steering group reviewed the declaration-of-interests statements in conjunction with the curriculum vitae for all guideline development group members. Information from the internet or media were gathered, in order to identify any public statements made or positions held by the prospective guideline development group members and experts on the issue of protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services. These were assessed for intellectual bias that may be perceived to, or actually, affect impartiality. All concerns or potential issues were discussed with the WHO Office of Compliance, Risk Management and Ethics. All potential conflicts of interest were managed on a case-by-case basis.

The following members of the guideline development group were assessed to have no perceived or real conflicts of interests on the topic. They were asked to verbally declare their research and programme experiences and sources of funding: Dr Paluku Bahwere, Dr Mary Christine R Castro, Dr Hoosen Coovadia, Dr Luz Maria De-Regil, Ms Solange Durão, Dr Shams El Arifeen,¹ Dr Jalila Hassani Ep El Ati,

Ms Anne-Dominique Israel-de Monval, Dr Susan Jack, Dr Maria Elena del Socorro Jefferds, Dr Alexis Nzila, Dr Indi Trehan, Dr Tran Khanh Van, Ms Terrie Wefwafwa, Dr Maged Younes<sup>2</sup> and Dr Khalid Yunis.<sup>1</sup>

One member declared interests that were further discussed with the Office of Compliance, Risk Management and Ethics. She was assessed to merit conditional participation with involvement in the meeting after publicly disclosing her interests at the start of the meeting to all meeting participants, and in the guideline document. Dr Haider chaired the scoping meeting for these recommendations and participated in discussions during the final guideline meeting but was excluded from participating in the decision–making process. Aside from her research and programme experiences and sources of funding, she was asked to specifically declare the following:

Dr Rukhsana Haider declared that when the Babyfriendly Hospital Initiative was first launched, she was hired by WHO and UNICEF as a technical consultant, international trainer and assessor to work with national hospitals on breastfeeding promotion. Soon after, she was delegated to the UNICEF Bangladesh Country Office to set up the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative in the country. In this capacity, and as an associate scientist at the International Centre for Diarrhoeal Disease Research, Bangladesh (ICCDR,B) conducting hospital-based research and training workshops to promote and support exclusive breastfeeding, her work was able to contribute substantially to the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative modules. She is the chairperson and founder of the Training and Assistance for Health and Nutrition (TAHN) Foundation. The TAHN Foundation has no regular funders; their peer counselling programme is mostly funded by Dr Haider, her family and friends. However, the foundation does receive funds from local and international organizations for specific projects or trainings. These funding organizations include ICDDR,B, the World Alliance for Breastfeeding Action (WABA) and WABA board members, and "a steel company and an insurance company". A recent publication authored by Dr Haider discussed the effect of intensive antenatal and postpartum breastfeeding counselling on breastfeeding rates and growth outcomes.

Names and brief biographies of the guideline development group, along with a description of the objectives of the meeting, were published on the WHO website, for public notice and comment. No additional information on any interests or biases relating to the individuals being considered for membership of the guideline development group were brought to light from the public notice.

<sup>1</sup> Unable to attend the second meeting.

<sup>2</sup> Unable to attend the guideline development group meetings.

# Identification of priority questions and outcomes

An initial set of questions to be addressed in the guidelines was the starting point for formulating the recommendation. The questions were drafted by technical staff at the Evidence and Programme Guidance Unit of the Department of Nutrition for Health and Development, based on the policy and programme guidance needs of Member States and their partners. The questions were discussed and reviewed by the steering group.

A meeting of the guideline development group on 11–13 April 2016 in Geneva, Switzerland, was held to finalize the scope of the questions and to rank the outcomes and populations of interest for the recommendations on protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services. The guideline development group discussed the relevance of the questions and modified them as needed. The group scored the relative importance of each outcome from 1 to 9 (where 7–9 indicated that the outcome was critical for a decision, 4–6 indicated that it was important and 1–3 indicated that it was not important). The final key questions on this intervention, along with the outcomes that were identified as critical for decision–making, are listed in PICO format in Annex 1.

# Evidence identification and retrieval

A search for previous reviews that address each of the key questions was done in the Campbell Collaboration, Cochrane Library, EMBASE, Epistemonikos, Health Systems Evidence, MEDLINE and the WHO Global Index Medicus up to December 2015. Fifty-two (n = 52)systematic reviews were found and assessed for relevance, quality and timeliness. Of these reviews, nine were previous reviews from the Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group, seven were from the Cochrane Neonatal Review Group and two were from independent (non-Cochrane) publications. Updates of these systematic reviews were contracted to the original authors. There were four PICO questions that the steering group decided to commission to the St Luke's International University (as part of the Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group in Tokyo, Japan). In all, 22 systematic reviews were updated or developed to inform the recommendations. The details of the systematic reviews can be found in Annex 2.

The WHO Secretariat further performed a qualitative evidence synthesis of published literature, to identify and summarize qualitative research for the values and preferences of mothers and factors that influence acceptability among health workers and stakeholders. A search of the published literature was also performed, to inform on resource use, feasibility and equity and human rights issues for each of the interventions.

# Quality assessment and grading of evidence

Systematic reviews based on the PICO questions were used to summarize and appraise the evidence. These reviews followed the procedures of the Cochrane handbook for systematic reviews of interventions (122). Each study included in the systematic reviews was assessed for risk of bias. This was recorded and contributed towards the assessment of the overall quality of the evidence. During the discussion and deliberations, the steering group and the guideline development group carefully reviewed the quality, scope and study inclusion criteria for the systematic reviews. The relative weight given to the trials and non-randomized studies was taken into account when evaluating the quality assessment for each study. When possible, the findings were synthesized with a pooled estimate of effect. The results of the systematic reviews were presented to the guideline development group, along with an assessment of the confidence in the estimates of effect for the critical outcomes.

Evidence profiles were prepared according to the GRADE approach, to assess the overall quality of the evidence (38, 116, 117). The quality of evidence for each outcome was rated as "high", "moderate", "low" or "very low", based on a set of criteria including risk of bias, inconsistency, imprecision, indirectness and publication bias. The summary of findings tables can be found in Annex 3.

The findings of the qualitative reviews on maternal values and preferences and acceptability to health workers of interventions that promote, protect and support breastfeeding were appraised using the GRADE Confidence in the Evidence from Reviews of Qualitative Research (GRADE-CERQual) approach (123, 124). Overall confidence in the evidence from reviews of qualitative research was based on methodological limitations of the individual studies; adequacy of the data; coherence of the evidence; and relevance of the individual studies to the review findings. The summary of qualitative findings tables on maternal values and preferences can be found in Annex 4 and the summary of qualitative findings tables on the factors that influence acceptability among health workers and stakeholders can be found in Annex 5.

# Formulation of recommendations

The draft recommendations were discussed by the steering group, in consultation with the guideline development group, in a meeting held on 7–11 November 2016 in Florence, Italy.

Three options for types of recommendations were agreed, namely:

- · recommended;
- recommended only in specific contexts;
- · not recommended.

A recommendations that is "recommended" is one for which the guideline development group is confident that the desirable consequences clearly outweigh the undesirable consequences. Most mothers, patients or end-beneficiaries would want the recommended course of action; only a small proportion would not. The implication for health-care workers is that most individuals should receive the intervention. The implication for policy-makers is that the recommendation can be adopted as a policy, quality standard or performance indicator in most situations.

A recommendations that is "recommended only in specific contexts" is one in which the balance between the benefits and harms of implementing the recommendation may be different for certain situations. Recommendations in this category will specify the contexts in which these recommendations may be applied.

The systematic review and the GRADE evidence profiles for each of the critical outcomes were used for drafting recommendations. An evidence-to-decision framework (based on the *DECIDE* framework (118)) was used to lead discussion and decision-making (119, 120).

The domains listed next were prepared by the steering group and discussed during the guideline development group meeting for each of the key PICO questions.

### **Quality of evidence**

The overall degree of confidence in the estimates of effect as presented in the GRADE profile was considered in the drafting of the recommendation. The higher the quality of evidence across critical outcomes that are relevant to decision-making, the higher the likelihood is of a clear positive recommendation. A context-specific recommendation is likely to be warranted when the overall quality is rated "low" or "very low".

### **Balance of benefits and harms**

The guideline development group evaluated the balance between desirable and undesirable consequences, including the magnitude of the effects and relative importance of these consequences. Where benefits clearly outweigh harms or vice versa, the greater the likelihood is of a recommendation in favour of or against the intervention, respectively. Uncertainty about the net benefits or harms often leads to a context-specific recommendation.

### **Values and preferences**

The relative importance of the outcome to the individuals or populations directly affected by the recommendation describes the values and preferences. The steering group performed a review of qualitative information on how end-users (mothers) perceived interventions to protect, promote and support breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services. These were presented during the guideline development group meeting. When there is uncertainty or wide variability on the values and preferences of the target beneficiaries, a context-specific recommendation may be warranted.

### **Acceptability**

A review of qualitative information on how health-care workers and service providers perceive interventions to protect, promote and support breastfeeding and their effects was done and presented during the guideline development group meeting. The higher the acceptability of the intervention among stakeholders, the more likely it is that an intervention will be clearly recommended. When it was deemed necessary to recommend an intervention that is associated with low acceptability, strategies to address concerns about acceptability during implementation were discussed.

### Resource implications

This relates to evaluation of how resource intensive and cost effective the intervention is to service users and health systems in different settings. A recommendation in favour of or against the intervention is likely where the resource implications are clearly advantageous or disadvantageous, whereas a context-specific recommendation may be justified if the resource implications are uncertain.

### **Feasibility**

The steering group presented instances when interventions to protect, promote and support

breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services were implemented in different settings, to highlight the feasibility of implementation and whether barriers exist. The greater the feasibility, the more likely it is that the intervention will be recommended.

### **Equity and human rights**

An intervention is likely to be recommended if it is more prone to reduce health inequities across different groups of infants, mothers and their families, especially those groups that are more vulnerable or worst-off.

Based on the discussions during the meeting, each recommendation was supported by a rationale, implementation considerations and research priorities.

# Consensus decision-making rules and procedures

The chairpersons, Dr Maria Elena del Socorro Jefferds and Dr Rukhsana Haider (April 2016) and Ms Solange Durão and Dr Susan Jack (November 2016), were nominated by the WHO Secretariat at the opening of the consultation. The nominations were approved by the guideline development group.

The procedures for consensus decision-making were established at the beginning of the meetings, including a minimal set of rules for agreement and documentation of decision-making. At least two thirds of the guideline development group was required to be present for an initial discussion of the evidence and proposed recommendation and remarks. By secret ballot, each member of the guideline development group noted the direction of each of the recommendations, using an online form specifically

designed for this purpose. Abstentions were not allowed.

Once voting was complete, subsequent deliberations among the members of the guideline development group could take place. If there was no unanimous consensus (primary decision rule), more time was given for deliberations and a second round of online voting took place. If no unanimous agreement was reached, a two-thirds vote of the guideline development group was required for approval of the proposed recommendation (secondary decision rule). The results from voting forms will be kept on file by WHO for up to 5 years.

# Document preparation and peer-review

The responsible technical officer wrote the first draft of the guideline, with comments from the steering group. Technical editing and proofreading was done by a contracted party.

The final draft guideline was peer-reviewed by content experts, to provide technical feedback; identify errors of fact; ensure that there were no important omissions, contradictions or inconsistencies with scientific evidence or programmatic feasibility; and assist with clarifying the language, especially in relation to implementation, adaptation and contextual issues. The independent peer-reviewers were selected by the steering group. Twenty-one potential peer-reviewers were approached after assessment of the declarations of interests, and 16 agreed. The list of peer-reviewers appears in Annex 10.

The steering group reviewed all comments and revised the document, in order to ensure clarity of the recommendation while maintaining consistency with the original meaning.

### Dissemination and plans for updating

### Dissemination

The current guideline will be posted on the WHO website, including the WHO Nutrition website (125) and the WHO e-Library of Evidence for Nutrition Actions (eLENA) (126). In addition, it will be disseminated through a broad network of international partners, including WHO country and regional offices, ministries of health, WHO collaborating centres, universities, other United Nations agencies and nongovernmental organizations.

An implementation guide that will encompass the recommendations included in this guideline, the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes (26) and the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative has been developed by WHO and UNICEF and will be published separately in Protecting, promoting, and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services: the revised Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative 2017.

# Plans for updating the guideline

The WHO steering group will continue to follow research developments in protection, promotion and support of breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services, particularly for questions in which the quality of evidence was found to be low or very low. If the guideline merits an update, or if there are concerns about the validity of the guideline, the Department of Nutrition for Health and Development will coordinate the guideline update, following the formal procedures of the WHO handbook for quideline development (115).

As the guideline nears the 10-year review period, the Department of Nutrition for Health and Development at the WHO headquarters in Geneva, Switzerland, along with its internal partners, will be responsible for conducting a search for new evidence.

### References

- Rollins NC, Bhandari N, Hajeebhoy N, Horton S, Lutter CK, Martines JC et al., The Lancet Breastfeeding Series Group. Why invest, and what it will take to improve breastfeeding practices? Lancet. 2016;387:491–504. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(15)01044-2.
- 2. Victora CG, Bahl R, Barros AJ, França GV, Horton S, Krasevec J et al. Breastfeeding in the 21st century: epidemiology, mechanisms, and lifelong effect. Lancet. 2016;387(10017):475–90. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(15)01024-7.
- Bowatte G, Tham R, Allen KJ, Tan DJ, Lau M, Dai X et al. Breastfeeding and childhood acute otitis media: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(467):85-95. doi:10.1111/apa.13151.
- 4. Chowdhury R, Sinha B, Sankar MJ, Taneja S, Bhandari N, Rollins N et al. Breastfeeding and maternal health outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(467):96–113. doi:10.1111/apa.13102.
- 5. Giugliani ER, Horta BL, Loret de Mola C, Lisboa BO, Victora CG. Effect of breastfeeding promotion interventions on child growth: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(467): 20–9. doi:10.1111/apa.13160.
- 6. Grummer-Strawn LM, Rollins N. Summarising the health effects of breastfeeding. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(467):1–2. doi:10.1111/apa.13136.
- 7. Horta BL, Loret de Mola C, Victora CG. Breastfeeding and intelligence: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(467):14–19. doi:10.1111/apa.13139.
- 8. Horta BL, Loret de Mola C, Victora CG. Long-term consequences of breastfeeding on cholesterol, obesity, systolic blood pressure and type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(467):30–7. doi:10.1111/apa.13133.
- 9. Lodge CJ, Tan DJ, Lau MX, Dai X, Tham R, Lowe AJ et al. Breastfeeding and asthma and allergies: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(467):38-53. doi:10.1111/apa.13132.
- 10. Peres KG, Cascaes AM, Nascimento GG, Victora CG. Effect of breastfeeding on malocclusions: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(467):54–61. doi:10.1111/apa.13103.
- 11. Sankar MJ, Sinha B, Chowdhury R, Bhandari N, Taneja S, Martines J et al. Optimal breastfeeding practices and infant and child mortality: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(467):3–13. doi:10.1111/apa.13147.
- 12. Sinha B, Chowdhury R, Sankar MJ, Martines J, Taneja S, Mazumder S et al. Interventions to improve breastfeeding outcomes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(467):114–34. doi:10.1111/apa.13127.
- 13. Tham R, Bowatte G, Dharmage SC, Tan DJ, Lau MX, Dai X et al. Breastfeeding and the risk of dental caries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Acta Paediatr. 2015;104(467):62–84. doi:10.1111/apa.13118.
- 14. World Health Organization, United Nations Children's Fund. Global strategy for infant and young child feeding. Geneva: World Health organization; 2003 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/42590/1/9241562218.pdf, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 15. Resolution WHA65.6. Comprehensive implementation plan on maternal, infant and young child nutrition. In: Sixty-fifth World Health Assembly, Geneva, 21–26 May 2012. Resolutions and decisions, annexes. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2012:12–13 (WHA65/2012/REC/1; http://www.who.int/nutrition/topics/WHA65.6\_resolution\_en.pdf, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 16. The global strategy for women's children's and adolescents' health (2016–2030).

  Survive, thrive, transform. Geneva: Every Woman Every Child; 2015

  (http://www.who.int/pmnch/media/events/2015/gs\_2016\_30.pdf, accessed 20 September 2017).

- 17. World Health Organization. Global targets 2025. To improve maternal, infant and young child nutrition (http://www.who.int/nutrition/global-target-2025/en/, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 18. Protecting, promoting and supporting breast-feeding: the special role of maternity services: a joint WHO/UNICEF statement. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1989 (<a href="http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/39679/1/9241561300.pdf">http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/39679/1/9241561300.pdf</a>, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 19. Innocenti Declaration on the protection, promotion and support of breastfeeding. New York: United Nations Children's Fund; 1991 (<a href="http://www.who.int/about/agenda/health\_development/events/innocenti\_declaration\_1990.pdf">http://www.who.int/about/agenda/health\_development/events/innocenti\_declaration\_1990.pdf</a>, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 20. Innocenti Declaration 2005 on infant and young child feeding, 22 November 2005, Florence, Italy.

  Geneva: United Nations Children's Fund; 2005 (<a href="http://www.unicef.org/nutrition/files/innocenti2005m\_FINAL\_ARTWORK\_3\_MAR.pdf">http://www.unicef.org/nutrition/files/innocenti2005m\_FINAL\_ARTWORK\_3\_MAR.pdf</a>, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 21. World Health Organization, United Nations Children's Fund, Wellstart International.

  The Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative: monitoring and reassessment: tools to sustain progress. Geneva:
  World Health Organization; 1991 (WHO/NHD/99.2; <a href="http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/65380">http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/65380</a>, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 22. World Health Organization, United Nations Children's Fund. Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative: revised, updated and expanded for integrated care. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2009 (http://apps.who.int/iris/handle/10665/43593, accessed 21 September 2017).
- 23. Pérez-Escamilla R, Martinez JL, Segura-Pérez S. Impact of the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative on breastfeeding and child health outcomes: a systematic review. Matern Child Nutr. 2016;12(3):402–17. doi:10.1111/mcn.12294.
- 24. Beake S, Pellowe C, Dykes F, Schmied V, Bick D. A systematic review of structured compared with non-structured breastfeeding programmes to support the initiation and duration of exclusive and any breastfeeding in acute and primary health care settings. Matern Child Nutr. 2012;8(2):141–61. doi:10.1111/j.1740-8709.2011.00381.x.
- 25. Passanha A, Benício MH, Venâncio SI, Reis MC. Influence of the support offered to breastfeeding by maternity hospitals. Rev Saude Publica. 2015;49:ii. doi:10.1590/S0034-8910.2015049005354.
- 26. International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes. Geneva: World Health Organization; 1981 (http://www.who.int/nutrition/publications/code\_english.pdf, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 27. Sustainable Development Knowledge Platform. Sustainable Development Goals (https://sustainabledevelopment.un.org/sdgs, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 28. The International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes 2017 update: frequently asked questions. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (<a href="http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/254911/1/WHO-NMH-NHD-17.1-eng.pdf?ua=1">http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/254911/1/WHO-NMH-NHD-17.1-eng.pdf?ua=1</a>, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 29. Essential newborn care course. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (<a href="http://www.who.int/maternal\_child\_adolescent/documents/newborncare\_course/en/">http://www.who.int/maternal\_child\_adolescent/documents/newborncare\_course/en/</a>, accessed 21 Septembber 2017).
- 30. Kangaroo mother care: a practical guide. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2003 (http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/42587/1/9241590351.pdf, accessed 21 September 2017).
- 31. World Health Organization, United Nations Population Fund, United Nations Children's Fund. Integrated management of pregnancy and childbirth. Pregnancy, childbirth, postpartum and newborn care: a guide for essential practice, 3rd ed. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2015 (<a href="http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstre">http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstre</a> am/10665/249580/1/9789241549356-eng.pdf?ua=1, accessed 21 September 2017).
- 32. Standards for improving quality of maternal and newborn care in health facilities. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (<a href="http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/249155/1/9789241511216-eng.pdf?ua=1">http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/249155/1/9789241511216-eng.pdf?ua=1</a>, accessed 21 September 2017).

- 33. Guidelines on optimal feeding of low birth-weight infants in low- and middle-income countries. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2011 (<a href="http://www.who.int/maternal\_child\_adolescent/documents/9789241548366.pdf">http://www.who.int/maternal\_child\_adolescent/documents/9789241548366.pdf</a>, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 34. World Health Organization, United Nations Children's Fund. Updates on HIV and infant feeding. The duration of breastfeeding and support from health services to improve feeding practices among mothers living with HIV. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2016 (<a href="http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/246260/1/9789241549707-eng.pdf?ua=1">http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/246260/1/9789241549707-eng.pdf?ua=1</a>, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 35. HIV and infant feeding 2010: an updated framework for priority action. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (FWC/MCA/12.1; <a href="http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/75152/1/FWC\_MCA\_12.1\_">http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/75152/1/FWC\_MCA\_12.1\_</a> eng.pdf?ua=1&ua=1, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 36. Antiretroviral drugs for treating pregnant women and preventing HIV infection in infants. Recommendations for a public health approach. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (<a href="http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/75236/1/9789241599818\_eng.pdf">http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/75236/1/9789241599818\_eng.pdf</a>, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 37. World Health Organization, United Nations Children's Fund. Acceptable medical reasons for use of breast-milk substitutes. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2009 (WHO/NMH/NHD/09.01; WHO/FCH/ACH/09.01; http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/69938/1/WHO\_FCH\_CAH\_09.01\_eng.pdf, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 38. GRADE (http://www.gradeworkinggroup.org/, accessed 21 September 2017).
- 39. How to write a plain language summary of a Cochrane intervention review. Plain language summary format. Oslo: Cochrane Norway; 2017 (<a href="http://www.cochrane.no/sites/cochrane.no/files/public/uploads/">http://www.cochrane.no/sites/cochrane.no/files/public/uploads/</a> how to write a cochrane pls 27th march 2017.pdf, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 40. Becker GE, Smith HA, Cooney F. Methods of milk expression for lactating women. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(9):CD006170. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD006170.pub5.
- 41. Abe SK, Jung J, Rahman M, Haruyama R, Kita M, Koyama M et al. Hospitals with a written breastfeeding policy statement and implementation of the steps of breastfeeding: a systematic review [protocol]. PROSPERO. 2016:CRD42016038143 (<a href="https://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016038143">https://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016038143</a>, accessed 2 October 2017).
- 42. Balogun OO, Dagvadorj A, Yourkavitch J, da Silva Lopez K, Suto M, Takemoto Y, et al. Health facility staff training for improving breastfeeding outcome: a systematic review for step 2 of the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative. Breastfeed Med. 2017;20 September [epub ahead of print] PubMed PMID: 28930480.
- 43. Lumbiganon P, Martis R, Laopaiboon M, Festin MR, Ho JJ, Hakimi M. Antenatal breastfeeding education for increasing breastfeeding duration. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(12):CD006425. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD006425.pub4.
- 44. Balogun OO, O'Sullivan EJ, McFadden A, Ota E, Gavine A, Garner CD et al. Interventions for promoting the initiation of breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(11):CD001688. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD001688.pub3.
- da Silva Lopez K, Ohde S, Suto M, Rayco-Solon P, Miyazaki C, Balogun OO et al. Providing linkage to breastfeeding support to mothers on discharge to improve breastfeeding outcomes: a systematic review [protocol]. PROSPERO. 2016:CRD42016041273 (<a href="https://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016041273">https://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016041273</a>, accessed 2 October 2017).
- 46. Labbok MH. Global baby-friendly hospital initiative monitoring data: update and discussion. Breastfeed Med. 2012;7:210–22. doi:10.1089/bfm.2012.0066.
- 47. National implementation of the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2017 (<a href="http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/255197/1/9789241512381-eng.pdf?ua=1">http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/255197/1/9789241512381-eng.pdf?ua=1</a>, accessed 20 September 2017).

- 48. Saadeh RJ. The Baby-Friendly Hospital Initiative (BFHI) 20 years on: facts, progress and the way forward. J Hum Lact. 2012. doi:10.1177/0890334412446690.
- 49. Joint statement by the UN Special Rapporteurs on the Right to Food, Right to Health, the Working Group on Discrimination against Women in law and in practice, and the Committee on the Rights of the Child in support of increased efforts to promote, support and protect breast-feeding. Geneva: United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner; 2016 (<a href="https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=20871">https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=20871</a>, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 50. Kent G. Child feeding and human rights. Int Breastfeed J. 2006;1:27.
- 51. Akseer N, Bhatti Z, Rizvi A, Salehi AS, Mashal T, Bhutta ZA. Coverage and inequalities in maternal and child health interventions in Afghanistan. BMC Public Health. 2016;16 Suppl. 2:797. doi:10.1186/s12889-016-3406-1.
- 52. Barros AJ, Ronsmans C, Axelson H, Loaiza E, Bertoldi AD, Franca GV et al. Equity in maternal, newborn, and child health interventions in Countdown to 2015: a retrospective review of survey data from 54 countries. Lancet. 2012;379(9822):1225–33. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(12)60113-5.
- 53. Eide KT, Fadnes LT, Engebretsen IM, Onarheim KH, Wamani H, Tumwine JK et al. Impact of a peer-counseling intervention on breastfeeding practices in different socioeconomic strata: results from the equity analysis of the PROMISE-EBF trial in Uganda. Glob Health Action. 2016;9:30578. doi:10.3402/gha. v9.30578.
- 54. Lutter CK, Chaparro CM, Grummer-Strawn LM. Increases in breastfeeding in Latin America and the Caribbean: an analysis of equity. Health Policy Plan. 2011;26(3):257–65. doi: 10.1093/heapol/czq046.
- 55. Muhajarine N, Ng J, Bowen A, Cushon J, Johnson S. Understanding the impact of the Canada Prenatal Nutrition Program: a quantitative evaluation. Can J Public Health. 2012;103(7 Suppl. 1):eS26-31.
- 56. Wallwiener S, Muller M, Doster A, Plewniok K, Wallwiener CW, Fluhr H et al. Predictors of impaired breastfeeding initiation and maintenance in a diverse sample: what is important? Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2016;294(3):455–66. doi:10.1007/s00404-015-3994-5.
- 57. Conde-Agudelo A, Díaz-Rossello JL. Kangaroo mother care to reduce morbidity and mortality in low birthweight infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD002771. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD002771.pub4.
- 58. Crowe L, Chang A, Wallace K. Instruments for assessing readiness to commence suck feeds in preterm infants: effects on time to establish full oral feeding and duration of hospitalisation. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD005586. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD005586.pub3.
- 59. Fallon A, Van der Putten D, Dring C, Moylett EH, Fealy G, Devane D. Baby-led compared with scheduled (or mixed) breastfeeding for successful breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(9):CD009067. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD009067.pub3.
- 60. Jaafar SH, Ho JJ, Lee KS. Rooming-in for new mother and infant versus separate care for increasing the duration of breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD006641. doi:0.1002/14651858. CD006641.pub3.
- 61. McFadden A, Gavine A, Renfrew MJ, Wade A, Buchanan P, Taylor JL et al. Support for healthy breastfeeding mothers with healthy term babies. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2017;(2):CD001141. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD001141.pub5.
- 62. Moore ER, Bergman N, Anderson GC, Medley N. Early skin-to-skin contact for mothers and their healthy newborn infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(11):CD003519. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD003519.pub4.
- 63. Smith E, Hurt L, Chowdhury R, Sihna B, Fawzi W, Edmond K. Delayed breastfeeding initiation and infant survival: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2017 (<a href="https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0180722">https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0180722</a>, accessed 2 October 2017).

- 64. Watson J, McGuire W. Responsive versus scheduled feeding for preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD005255. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD005255.pub5.
- 65. Becher JC, Bhushan SS, Lyon AJ. Unexpected collapse in apparently healthy newborns a prospective national study of a missing cohort of neonatal deaths and near-death events. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed. 2012;97(1):F30–4. doi:10.1136/adc.2010.208736.
- 66. Fleming PJ. Unexpected collapse of apparently healthy newborn infants: the benefits and potential risks of skin-to-skin contact. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed. 2012;97(1):F2-3. doi:10.1136/archdischild-2011-300786
- 67. Andres V, Garcia P, Rimet Y, Nicaise C, Simeoni U. Apparent life-threatening events in presumably healthy newborns during early skin-to-skin contact. Pediatrics. 2011;127(4):e1073-6. doi:10.1542/peds.2009-3095.
- 68. Blair PS, Sidebotham P, Evason-Coombe C, Edmonds M, Heckstall-Smith EM, Fleming P. Hazardous cosleeping environments and risk factors amenable to change: case-control study of SIDS in south west England. BMJ. 2009;339:b3666. doi:10.1136/bmj.b3666.
- 69. Dageville C, Pignol J, De Smet S. Very early neonatal apparent life-threatening events and sudden unexpected deaths: incidence and risk factors. Acta Paediatr. 2008;97(7):866–9. doi:10.1111/j.1651-2227.2008.00863.x.
- 70. Espagne S, Hamon I, Thiébaugeorges O, Hascoet JM. [Sudden death of neonates in the delivery room.] Arch Pediatr. 2004;11(5):436–9.
- 71. Peters C, Becher JC, Lyon AJ, Midgley PC. Who is blaming the baby? Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed. 2009;94(5):F377-8. doi:10.1136/adc.2008.143628.
- 72. Benoit B, Semenic S. Barriers and facilitators to implementing the Baby-Friendly hospital initiative in neonatal intensive care units. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs. 2014;43(5):614–24. doi:10.1111/1552-6909.12479.
- 73. Gokcay G, Uzel N, Kayaturk F, Neyzi O. Ten steps for successful breast-feeding: assessment of hospital performance, its determinants and planning for improvement. Child Care Health Dev. 1997;23(2):187–200.
- 74. Labbok MH, Taylor EC, Nickel NC. Implementing the ten steps to successful breastfeeding in multiple hospitals serving low-wealth patients in the US: innovative research design and baseline findings. Int Breastfeed J. 2013;8(1):5. doi:10.1186/1746-4358-8-5.
- 75. Nikodem C, Schelke L, Enraght-Moony L, Hofmeyr GJ. Breastfeeding in crisis: survey results of the Baby-Friendly Hospital Initiative. Curationis. 1995;18(3):39–42.
- 76. Pound C, Ward N, Freuchet M, Akiki S, Chan J, Nicholls S. Hospital staff's perceptions with regards to the Baby-Friendly Initiative: experience from a Canadian tertiary care centre. J Hum Lact. 2016. doi:10.1177/0890334416662630
- 77. Elander G, Lindberg T. Hospital routines in infants with hyperbilirubinemia influence the duration of breast feeding. Acta Paediatr Scand. 1986;75(5):708–12.
- 78. Lindenberg CS, Cabrera Artola R, Jimenez V. The effect of early post-partum mother-infant contact and breast-feeding promotion on the incidence and continuation of breast-feeding. Int J Nurs Stud. 1990;27(3):179–86.
- 79. Perez-Escamilla R, Segura-Millán S, Pollitt E, Dewey KG. Effect of the maternity ward system on the lactation success of low-income urban Mexican women. Early Hum Dev. 1992;31(1):25–40.
- 80. Collins CT, Gillis J, McPhee AJ, Suganuma H, Makrides M. Avoidance of bottles during the establishment of breast feeds in preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(10):CD005252. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD005252.pub4.

- 81. Flint A, New K, Davies MW. Cup feeding versus other forms of supplemental enteral feeding for newborn infants unable to fully breastfeed. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD005092. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD005092.pub3.
- 82. Foster JP, Psaila K, Patterson T. Non-nutritive sucking for increasing physiologic stability and nutrition in preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(10):CD001071. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD001071.pub3.
- 83. Ganchimeg T, Sugimoto K, Fukazawa KR, Rayco-Solon P, Ota E. Avoidance of bottles and artificial teats during the establishment of breastfeeds in healthy term infants: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials [protocol]. PROSPERO. 2016:CRD42016041370 (<a href="http://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016041370">http://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016041370</a>, accessed 2 October 2017).
- 84. Greene Z, O'Donnell CP, Walshe M. Oral stimulation for promoting oral feeding in preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(9):CD009720. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD009720.pub2.
- 85. Jaafar SH, Ho JJ, Jahanfar S, Angolkar M. Effect of restricted pacifier use in breastfeeding term infants for increasing duration of breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016(8):CD007202. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD007202.pub4.
- 86. Smith HA, Becker GE. Early additional food and fluids for healthy breastfed full-term infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD006462. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD006462.pub4.
- 87. Lindfors A, Enocksson E. Development of atopic disease after early administration of cow milk formula. Allergy. 1988;43(1):11-6.
- 88. Mosalli R, Abd El-Azim AA, Qutub MA, Zagoot E, Janish M, Paes BA. Perceived barriers to the implementation of a baby friendly initiative in Jeddah, Saudi Arabia. Saudi Med J. 2012;33(8):895-900.
- 89. Terry M, Barnes C, Beal K, Enciso AJ, Love-Zaranka A. A tale of two Baby-Friendly Hospitals: comparison of a military and a civilian experience. Breastfeed Med. 2016;11:409–10. doi:10.1089/bfm.2016.0111.
- 90. Kramer MS, Barr RG, Dagenais S, Yang H, Jones P, Ciofani L et al. Pacifier use, early weaning, and cry/fuss behavior: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2001;286(3):322-6.
- 91. Schubiger G, Schwarz U, Tönz O. UNICEF/WHO baby-friendly hospital initiative: does the use of bottles and pacifiers in the neonatal nursery prevent successful breastfeeding? Neonatal Study Group. Eur J Pediatr. 1997;156(11):874–7.
- 92. Jenik AG, Vain NE, Gorestein AN, Jacobi NE, Group P, Trial B. Does the recommendation to use a pacifier influence the prevalence of breastfeeding? J Pediatr. 2009;155(3):350-4.e1. doi:10.1016/j. jpeds.2009.03.038.
- 93. Mikiel-Kostyra K, Mazur J, Wojdan-Godek E. Factors affecting exclusive breastfeeding in Poland: cross-sectional survey of population-based samples. Soz Praventivmed. 2005;50(1):52-9.
- 94. Merten S, Ackermann-Liebrich U. Exclusive breastfeeding rates and associated factors in Swiss baby-friendly hospitals. J Hum Lact. 2004;20(1):9–17.
- 95. Victora CG, Behague DP, Barros FC, Olinto MT, Weiderpass E. Pacifier use and short breastfeeding duration: cause, consequence, or coincidence? Pediatrics. 1997;99(3):445-53.
- 96. Nyqvist KH, Kylberg E. Application of the baby friendly hospital initiative to neonatal care: suggestions by Swedish mothers of very preterm infants. J Hum Lact. 2008;24(3):252–62. doi:10.1177/0890334408319156.
- 97. Collins CT, Ryan P, Crowther CA, McPhee AJ, Paterson S, Hiller JE. Effect of bottles, cups, and dummies on breast feeding in preterm infants: a randomised controlled trial. BMJ. 2004;329(7459):193–8.
- 98. Yilmaz G, Caylan N, Karacan CD, Bodur İ, Gokcay G. Effect of cup feeding and bottle feeding on breastfeeding in late preterm infants: a randomized controlled study. J Hum Lact. 2014;30(2):174–9. doi:10.1177/0890334413517940.

- 99. Rocha NM, Martinez FE, Jorge SM. Cup or bottle for preterm infants: effects on oxygen saturation, weight gain, and breastfeeding. J Hum Lact. 2002;18(2):132-8.
- of healthcare staff in the knowledge, attitudes and skills needed to work effectively with breastfeeding women: a systematic review. Int Breastfeed J. 2016;12:6. doi:10.1186/s13006-016-0097-2.
- 101. Bruce NG, Khan Z, Olsen NDL. Hospital and other influences on the uptake and maintenance of breast feeding: the development of infant feeding policy in a district. Public Health. 1991;105(5):357–68.
- Moura de Araujo Mde F, Soares Schmitz Bde A. Reassessment of Baby-friendly Hospitals in Brazil. J Hum Lact. 2007;23(3):246-52.
- 103. Moore T, Gauld R, Williams S. Implementing Baby Friendly Hospital Initiative policy: the case of New Zealand public hospitals. Int Breastfeed J. 2007;2:8.
- Duffy EP, Percival P, Kershaw E. Positive effects of an antenatal group teaching session on postnatal nipple pain, nipple trauma and breast feeding rates. Midwifery. 1997;13(4):189–96.
- 105. Kronborg H, Maimburg RD, Væth M. Antenatal training to improve breast feeding: a randomised trial. Midwifery. 2012;28(6):784–90. doi:10.1016/j.midw.2011.08.016.
- 106. Yotebieng M, Labbok M, Soeters HM, Chalachala JL, Lapika B, Vitta BS et al. Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding programme to promote early initiation and exclusive breastfeeding in DR Congo: a cluster-randomised controlled trial. Lancet Glob Health. 2015;3(9):e546–55. doi:10.1016/S2214-109X(15)00012-1.
- 107. McLachlan HL, Forster DA, Amir LH, Cullinane M, Shafiei T, Watson LF et al. Supporting breastfeeding In Local Communities (SILC) in Victoria, Australia: a cluster randomised controlled trial. BMJ open. 2016;6(2):e008292. doi:10.1136/bmjopen-2015-008292.
- 108. Pérez-Escamilla R, Hall Moran V. Scaling up breastfeeding programmes in a complex adaptive world. Matern Child Nutr. 2016;12(3):375–80. doi:10.1111/mcn.12335.
- 109. Semenic S, Childerhose JE, Lauziere J, Groleau D. Barriers, facilitators, and recommendations related to implementing the Baby-Friendly Initiative (BFI): an integrative review. J Hum Lact. 2012;28(3):317–34. doi:10.1177/0890334412445195.
- 110. Nyqvist KH, Maastrup R, Hansen MN, Haggkvist AP, Hannula L, Ezeonodo A et al. Neo-BFHI: the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative for neonatal wards. Three guiding principles to protect, promote and support breastfeeding. Core document with recommended standards and criteria. Nordic and Quebec Working Group; 2015 (http://epilegothilasmo.gr/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/Neo\_BFHI\_Core\_document\_2015\_Edition.pdf, accessed 20 September 2017).
- 111. Nyqvist KH, Haggkvist AP, Hansen MN, Kylberg E, Frandsen AL, Maastrup R et al. Expansion of the ten steps to successful breastfeeding into neonatal intensive care: expert group recommendations for three guiding principles. J Hum Lact. 2012;28(3):289–96. doi:10.1177/0890334412441862.
- 112. Pérez-Escamilla R, Sellen D. Equity in breastfeeding: where do we go from here? J Hum Lact. 2015;31(1):12–14. doi:10.1177/0890334414561062.
- 113. Zamora G, Lutter CK, Peña-Rosas JP. Using an equity lens in the implementation of interventions to protect, promote, and support optimal breastfeeding practices. J Hum Lact. 2015;31(1):21–5. doi:10.1177/0890334414561477.
- World Health Organization. Global database on the Implementation of Nutrition Action (GINA) (http://www.who.int/nutrition/gina/en/, accessed 21 September 2017).
- 115. WHO handbook for guideline development, second edition. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014 (http://apps.who.int/medicinedocs/documents/s22083en/s22083en.pdf, accessed 20 September 2017).

- 116. Guyatt G, Oxman AD, Akl EA, Kunz R, Vist G, Brozek J et al. GRADE guidelines: 1. Introduction GRADE evidence profiles and summary of findings tables. J Clin Epidemiol. 2011;64(4):383–94. doi:10.1016/j. jclinepi.2010.04.026.
- 117. Guyatt GH, Oxman AD, Vist GE, Kunz R, Falck-Ytter Y, Alonso-Coello P et al. GRADE: an emerging consensus on rating quality of evidence and strength of recommendations. BMJ. 2008;336(7650):924–6. doi:10.1136/bmj.39489.470347.AD.
- 118. DECIDE 2011–2015. Evidence to Decision (EtD) framework (<a href="http://www.decide-collaboration.eu/evidence-decision-etd-framework">http://www.decide-collaboration.eu/evidence-decision-etd-framework</a>, accessed 22 September 2017).
- 119. Alonso-Coello P, Oxman AD, Moberg J, Brignardello-Petersen R, Akl EA, Davoli M et al., GRADE Working Group. GRADE Evidence to Decision (EtD) frameworks: a systematic and transparent approach to making well informed healthcare choices. 2: clinical practice guidelines. BMJ. 2016;353:i2089. doi:10.1136/bmj. i2089.
- 120. Schunemann HJ, Mustafa R, Brozek J, Santesso N, Alonso-Coello P, Guyatt G et al., GRADE Working Group. GRADE Guidelines: 16. GRADE evidence to decision frameworks for tests in clinical practice and public health. J Clin Epidemiol. 2016;76:89–98. doi:10.1016/j.jclinepi.2016.01.032.
- 121. Declaration of interests for WHO experts. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2010 (http://www.who.int/occupational\_health/declaration\_of\_interest.pdf, accessed 21 September 2017).
- 122. Higgins J, Green S, editors. Cochrane handbook for systematic reviews of interventions. Version 5.10. York: The Cochrane Collaboration; 2011 (http://handbook-5-1.cochrane.org/, accessed 21 September 2017).
- 123. Critical Appraisals Skills Programme (CASP). CASP tools and checklists (<a href="http://www.casp-uk.net/casp-tools-checklists">http://www.casp-uk.net/casp-tools-checklists</a>, accessed 29 September 2017).
- 124. GRADE-CERQual. Confidence in the evidence from reviews of qualitative research (<a href="http://www.cerqual.org/">http://www.cerqual.org/</a>, accessed 27 September 2017).
- 125. World Health Organization. Nutrition (http://www.who.int/nutrition/en/, accessed 21 September 2017).
- 126. World Health Organization. e-Library of Evidence for Nutrition Actions (eLENA) (<a href="http://www.who.int/elena/about/guidelines\_process/en/">http://www.who.int/elena/about/guidelines\_process/en/</a>, accessed 21 September 2017).
- 127. Kronborg H, Vaeth M, Olsen J, Harder I. Health visitors and breastfeeding support: influence of knowledge and self-efficacy. Eur J Public Health. 2008;18(3):283–8.
- 128. Rea MF, Venancio MI, Martines JC, Savage F. Counselling on breastfeeding: assessing knowledge and skills. Bull World Health Organ. 1999;77:492–8.
- Ekström A, Widström A-M, Nissen E. Process-oriented training in breastfeeding alters attitudes to breastfeeding in health professionals. Scand J Public Health. 2005;33:424–31 doi:10.1080/14034940510005923.
- 130. Westphal MF, Taddei JA, Venancio SI, Bogus CM. Breastfeeding training for health professionals and resultant institutional changes. Bull World Health Organ. 1995;73):461–8.
- Weddig J, Baker SS, Auld G. Perspectives of hospital-based nurses on breastfeeding initiation best practices. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs. 2011;40(2):166–78. doi: 10.1111/j.1552-6909.2011.01232.x.
- 132. Downie J, Rakic V, Juliff D. Enhancing the ability of nurses and midwives to promote breastfeeding: a longitudinal study. Birth Issues. 2002;11(2–3):53–9.
- 133. Martens PJ. Does breastfeeding education affect nursing staff beliefs, exclusive breastfeeding rates, and Baby-Friendly Hospital Initiative compliance? The experience of a small, rural Canadian hospital. J Hum Lact. 2000;16(4):309–18.

- 134. Lewin S, Glenton C, Munthe-Kaas H, Carlsen B, Colvin CJ, Gülmezoglu M et al. Using qualitative evidence in decision making for health and social interventions: an approach to assess confidence in findings from qualitative evidence syntheses (GRADE-CERQual). PLoS Med. 2015;12(10):e1001895. doi:10.1371/journal. pmed.1001895.
- 135. Abolyan LV. The breastfeeding support and promotion in Baby-Friendly Maternity Hospitals and Not-as-Yet Baby-Friendly Hospitals in Russia. Breastfeed Med. 2006;1:71-8.
- 136. Abul-Fadl AM, Shawky M, El-Taweel A, Cadwell K, Turner-Maffei C. Evaluation of mothers' knowledge, attitudes, and practice towards the ten steps to successful breastfeeding in Egypt. Breastfeed Med. 2012;7:173–8. doi:10.1089/bfm.2011.0028.
- 137. Aguilar Cordero MJ, Batran Ahmed SM, Padilla Lopez CA, Guisado Barrilao R, Gomez Garcia C. [Breast feeding in premature babies: development-centered care in Palestine.] Nutr Hosp. 2012;27:1940–4. doi:10.3305/nh.2012.27.6.5995.
- 138. Carfoot S, Williamson P, Dickson R. A randomised controlled trial in the north of England examining the effects of skin-to-skin care on breast feeding. Midwifery. 2005;21(1):71–9.
- 139. Finigan V, Long T. Skin-to-skin contact: multicultural perspectives on birth fluids and birth 'dirt'. Int Nurs Rev. 2014;61(2):270-7. doi:10.1111/inr.12100.
- 140. Gomez Papi A, Baiges Nogues MT, Batiste Fernandez MT, Marca Gutierrez MM, Nieto Jurado A, Closa Monasterolo R. [Kangaroo method in delivery room for full-term babies.] An Esp Paediatr. 1998;48(6):631–3.
- 141. Gouchon S, Gregori D, Picotto A, Patrucco G, Nangeroni M, Di Giulio P. Skin-to-skin contact after cesarean delivery: an experimental study. Nurs Res. 2010;59(2):78–84. doi:10.1097/NNR.0b013e3181d1a8bc.
- 142. Moran-Peters JA, Zauderer CR, Goldman S, Baierlein J, Smith AE. A quality improvement project focused on women's perceptions of skin-to-skin contact after cesarean birth. Nurs Womens Health. 2014;18:294–303. doi:10.1111/1751-486X.12135.
- Nolan A, Lawrence C. A pilot study of a nursing intervention protocol to minimize maternal-infant separation after Cesarean birth. J Obstet Gynaecol Neonat Nurs. 2009;38(4):430–42. doi:10.1111/j.1552-6909.2009.01039.x.
- Nyqvist KH, Kylberg E. Application of the baby friendly hospital initiative to neonatal care: suggestions by Swedish mothers of very preterm infants. J Hum Lact. 2008;24:252–62. doi:10.1177/0890334408319156.
- 145. Redshaw M, Hennegan J, Kruske S. Holding the baby: early mother-infant contact after childbirth and outcomes. Midwifery. 2014;30(5):e177–87. doi:10.1016/j.midw.2014.02.003.
- 146. Walters MW, Boggs KM, Ludington-Hoe S, Price KM, Morrison B. Kangaroo care at birth for full term infants: a pilot study. MCN Am J Matern Child Nurs. 2007;32:375-81.
- 147. Wiberg B, Humble K, de Chateau P. Long-term effect on mother-infant behaviour of extra contact during the first hour post partum. V. Follow-up at three years. Scand J Soc Med. 1989;17:181–91.
- 148. Byrne B, Hull D. Breast milk for preterm infants. Prof Care Mother Child. 1996;6:39, 42–5.
- 149. Cottrell BH, Detman LA. Breastfeeding concerns and experiences of African American mothers. MCN Am J Matern Child Nurs. 2013;38:297–304. doi:10.1097/NMC.0b013e31829a5606.
- 150. Labiner-Wolfe J, Fein SB, Shealy KR, Wang C. Prevalence of breast milk expression and associated factors. Pediatrics. 2008;122 Suppl. 2:S63–8. doi:10.1542/peds.2008-1315h.

- 151. Flaherman VJ, Gay B, Scott C, Avins A, Lee KA, Newman TB. Randomised trial comparing hand expression with breast pumping for mothers of term newborns feeding poorly. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed. 2012;97:F18–23. doi:10.1136/adc.2010.209213.
- Heon M, Goulet C, Garofalo C, Nuyt AM, Levy E. Acceptability and feasibility of a breast milk expression education and support intervention in mothers of preterm infants. Adv Neonatal Care. 2014;14:E9-E19. doi:10.1097/ANC.000000000000113.
- 153. Hurst N, Engebretson J, Mahoney JS. Providing mother's own milk in the context of the NICU: a paradoxical experience. J Hum Lact. 2013;29:366-73. doi:10.1177/0890334413485640.
- 154. Potera C. NICUs lack privacy for pumping breast milk: and even when mothers have privacy, they prefer pumping at home. Am J Nurs. 2013;113:14. doi:10.1097/01.NAJ.0000428726.39018.26.
- 155. Rossman B, Kratovil AL, Greene MM, Engstrom JL, Meier PP. "I have faith in my milk": the meaning of milk for mothers of very low birth weight infants hospitalized in the neonatal intensive care unit. J Hum Lact. 2013;29:359–65. doi:10.1177/0890334413484552.
- 156. Ball HL, Ward-Platt MP, Heslop E, Leech SJ, Brown KA. Randomised trial of infant sleep location on the postnatal ward. Arch Dis Child. 2006;91(12):1005–10.
- Dharamraj C, Sia CG, Kierney CM, Parekh A, Harper RG, Weissman B. Observations on maternal preference for rooming-in facilities. Pediatrics. 1981;67(5):638-40.
- 158. Hull V, Thapa S, Pratomo H. Breast-feeding in the modern health sector in Indonesia: the mother's perspective. Soc Sci Med. 1990;30(5):625–33.
- 159. Nysaether H, Baerug A, Nylander G, Klepp KI. [Rooming-in in the maternity ward are mothers satisfied?] Tidsskr Nor Laegeforen. 2002;122(12):1206–9.
- 160. Reid B, Taylor J. A feminist exploration of Traveller women's experiences of maternity care in the Republic of Ireland. Midwifery. 2007;23:248–59.
- 161. Svensson K, Matthiesen AS, Widstrom AM. Night rooming-in: who decides? An example of staff influence on mother's attitude. Birth. 2005;32(2):99–106.
- 162. Dykes F. 'Supply' and 'demand': breastfeeding as labour. Soc Sci Med. 2005;60:2283-93.
- 163. Hongo H, Nanishi K, Shibanuma A, Jimba M. Is baby-friendly breastfeeding support in maternity hospitals associated with breastfeeding satisfaction among Japanese mothers? Matern Child Health J. 2015;19:1252–62. doi:10.1007/s10995-014-1631-8.
- 164. Adejuyigbe EA, Odebiyi AI, Aina O, Bamiwuye S. Feeding and care of low-birthweight babies in two rural communities in south-western Nigeria. Matern Child Nutr. 2008;4(1):55–64. doi:10.1111/j.1740-8709.2007.00101.x.
- 165. Degefie T, Amare Y, Mulligan B. Local understandings of care during delivery and postnatal period to inform home based package of newborn care interventions in rural Ethiopia: a qualitative study. BMC Int Health Hum Rights. 2014;14:17. doi:10.1186/1472-698X-14-17.
- 166. Khan GN, Memon ZA, Bhutta ZA. A cross sectional study of newborn care practices in Gilgit, Pakistan. J Neonatal Perinatal Med. 2013;6:69–76. doi:10.3233/NPM-1364712.
- 167. Abul-Fadl AM, Shawky M, El-Taweel A, Cadwell K, Turner-Maffei C. Evaluation of mothers' knowledge, attitudes, and practice towards the ten steps to successful breastfeeding in Egypt. Breastfeed Med. 2012;7(3):173–8. doi:10.1089/bfm.2011.0028.
- 168. Vogel AM, Hutchison BL, Mitchell EA. The impact of pacifier use on breastfeeding: a prospective cohort study. J Paediatr Child Health. 2001;37(1):58-63.

- 169. Cloherty M, Alexander J, Holloway I, Galvin K, Inch S. The cup-versus-bottle debate: a theme from an ethnographic study of the supplementation of breastfed infants in hospital in the United Kingdom. J Hum Lact. 2005;21(2):151–62; quiz 63–6.
- 170. Arora S, McJunkin C, Wehrer J, Kuhn P. Major factors influencing breastfeeding rates: mother's perception of father's attitude and milk supply. Pediatrics. 2000;106(5):E67.
- 171. Ayiasi MR, Van Royen K, Verstraeten R, Atuyambe L, Criel B, Garimoi CO et al. Exploring the focus of prenatal information offered to pregnant mothers regarding newborn care in rural Uganda. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2013;13:176. doi:10.1186/1471-2393-13-176.
- 172. Barona-Vilar C, Escriba-Aguir V, Ferrero-Gandia R. A qualitative approach to social support and breast-feeding decisions. Midwifery. 2009;25(2):187–94.
- 173. Bergman V, Larsson S, Lomberg H, Moller A, Marild S. A survey of Swedish mothers' view on breastfeeding and experiences of social and professional support. Scand J Caring Sci. 1993;7(1):47-52.
- 174. Bueno-Gutierrez D, Chantry C. Using the socio-ecological framework to determine breastfeeding obstacles in a low-income population in Tijuana, Mexico: healthcare services. Breastfeed Med. 2015;10(2):124–31. doi:10.1089/bfm.2014.0109.
- 175. Coreil J, Bryant CA, Westover BJ, Bailey D. Health professionals and breastfeeding counseling: client and provider views. J Hum Lact. 1995;11(4):265–71.
- 176. Cricco-Lizza R. Black non-Hispanic mothers' perceptions about the promotion of infant-feeding methods by nurses and physicians. J Obstet Gynaecol Neonat Nurs. 2006;35:173–80.
- 177. de Oliveira MI, Camacho LA, Souza IE. [Breastfeeding promotion, protection, and support in primary health care in the State of Rio de Janeiro, Brazil: a case of evidence-based public health policy.]

  Cad Saude Publica. 2005;21(6):1901–10.
- 178. Ekström A, Widström AM, Nissen E. Does continuity of care by well-trained breastfeeding counselors improve a mother's perception of support? Birth. 2006;33(2):123–30.
- 179. Engstrom BL, Fridlund B. Women's views of counselling received in connection with breast-feeding after reduction mammoplasty. J Adv Nurs. 2000;32:1143–51.
- 180. Hailes JF, Wellard SJ. Support for breastfeeding in the first postpartum month: perceptions of breastfeeding women. Breastfeed Rev. 2000;8(3):5–9.
- 181. Hall WA, Hauck Y. Getting it right: Australian primiparas' views about breastfeeding: a quasi-experimental study. Int J Nurs Stud. 2007;44(5):786-95.
- 182. Helsing E, Chalmers BE, Dinekina TJ, Kondakova NI. Breastfeeding, baby friendliness and birth in transition in North Western Russia: a study of women's perceptions of the care they receive when giving birth in six maternity homes in the cities of Archangelsk and Murmansk, 1999. Acta Paediatr. 2002;91(5):578–83.
- 183. Loiselle CG, Semenic SE, Cote B, Lapointe M, Gendron R. Impressions of breastfeeding information and support among first-time mothers within a multiethnic community. Can J Nurs Res. 2001;33(3):31–46.
- 184. Raisler J. Against the odds: breastfeeding experiences of low income mothers. J Midwifery Womens Health. 2000;45(3):253–63.
- 185. Redshaw M, Henderson J. Learning the hard way: expectations and experiences of infant feeding support. Birth. 2012;39(1):21–9. doi:10.1111/j.1523-536X.2011.00509.x
- 186. Shortt E, McGorrian C, Kelleher C. A qualitative study of infant feeding decisions among low-income women in the Republic of Ireland. Midwifery. 2013;29(5):453-60. doi:10.1016/j.midw.2012.03.001.

- 187. Spear HJ. Breastfeeding behaviors and experiences of adolescent mothers. MCN Am J Matern Child Nurs. 2006;31:106–13.
- 188. Andaya E, Bonuck K, Barnett J, Lischewski-Goel J. Perceptions of primary care-based breastfeeding promotion interventions: qualitative analysis of randomized controlled trial participant interviews. Breastfeed Med. 2012;7(6):417–22. doi:10.1089/bfm.2011.0151.
- 189. Askelsdottir B, Lam-de Jonge W, Edman G, Wiklund I. Home care after early discharge: impact on healthy mothers and newborns. Midwifery. 2013;29(8):927–34. doi:10.1016/j.midw.2012.11.001.
- 190. Bailey S. Postnatal care: exploring the views of first-time mothers. Community Pract. 2010;83(12):26–9.
- 191. Barimani M, Oxelmark L, Johansson SE, Langius-Eklof A, Hylander I. Professional support and emergency visits during the first 2 weeks postpartum. Scand J Caring Sci. 2014;28(1):57–65. doi:10.1111/scs.12036.
- 192. Bonuck K, Stuebe A, Barnett J, Labbok MH, Fletcher J, Bernstein PS. Effect of primary care intervention on breastfeeding duration and intensity. Am J Public Health. 2014;104 Suppl. 1:S119–27. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2013.301360.
- 193. Boulvain M, Perneger TV, Othenin-Girard V, Petrou S, Berner M, Irion O. Home-based versus hospital-based postnatal care: a randomised trial. BJOG. 2004;111(8):807–13.
- 194. Escobar GJ, Braveman PA, Ackerson L, Odouli R, Coleman-Phox K, Capra AM et al. A randomized comparison of home visits and hospital-based group follow-up visits after early postpartum discharge. Pediatrics. 2001;108(3):719-27.
- 195. Fallon AB, Hegney D, O'Brien M, Brodribb W, Crepinsek M, Doolan J. An evaluation of a telephone-based postnatal support intervention for infant feeding in a regional Australian city. Birth. 2005;32(4):291-8.
- 196. Fox R, McMullen S, Newburn M. UK women's experiences of breastfeeding and additional breastfeeding support: a qualitative study of Baby Café services. BMC Pregnancy Childbirth. 2015;15:147. doi:10.1186/s12884-015-0581-5.
- 197. Graffy J, Taylor J, Williams A, Eldridge S. Randomised controlled trial of support from volunteer counsellors for mothers considering breast feeding. BMJ. 2004;328(7430):26.
- 198. Kronborg H, Vaeth M, Olsen J, Iversen L, Harder I. Effect of early postnatal breastfeeding support: a cluster-randomized community based trial. Acta Paediatr. 2007;96(7):1064-70.
- 199. Labarere J, Gelbert-Baudino N, Laborde L, Arragain D, Schelstraete C, Francois P. CD-ROM-based program for breastfeeding mothers. Matern Child Nutr. 2011;7(3):263–72. doi:10.1111/j.1740-8709.2009.00235.x.
- 200. Mantha S, Davies B, Moyer A, Crowe K. Providing responsive nursing care to new mothers with high and low confidence. MCN Am J Matern Child Nurs. 2008;33(5):307–14. doi:10.1097/01. NMC.0000334899.14592.32.
- 201. McKeever P, Stevens B, Miller KL, MacDonell JW, Gibbins S, Guerriere D et al. Home versus hospital breastfeeding support for newborns: a randomized controlled trial. Birth. 2002;29(4):258–65.
- 202. Murray D, Ryan F, Keane E. Who's holding the baby? women's experience of their postnatal care. Ir Med J. 2000;93(5):148–50.
- 203. Paul IM, Beiler JS, Schaefer EW, Hollenbeak CS, Alleman N, Sturgis SA et al. A randomized trial of single home nursing visits vs office-based care after nursery/maternity discharge: the Nurses for Infants Through Teaching and Assessment After the Nursery (NITTANY) Study. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2012;166(3):263–70. doi:10.1001/archpediatrics.2011.198.
- 204. Rojjanasrirat W, Nelson EL, Wambach KA. A pilot study of home-based videoconferencing for breastfeeding support. J Hum Lact. 2012;28(4):464-7. doi:10.1177/0890334412449071.

- 205. Seguranyes G, Costa D, Fuentelsaz-Gallego C, Beneit JV, Carabantes D, Gomez-Moreno C et al. Efficacy of a videoconferencing intervention compared with standard postnatal care at primary care health centres in Catalonia. Midwifery. 2014;30(6):764–71. doi:10.1016/j.midw.2013.08.004.
- 206. Sword WA, Krueger PD, Watt MS. Predictors of acceptance of a postpartum public health nurse home visit: findings from an Ontario survey. Can J Public Health. 2006;97(3):191–6.
- 207. Foster T, Winham DM. Nurse knowledge and attitudes towards breastfeeding in Arizona. FASEB J. 2012;26. doi:10.13140/2.1.4404.4803
- 208. Gepilano D. Barriers to implementation of skin-to-skin care. Poster presentation. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs. 2014;43(Suppl. 1):S74. doi:10.1111/1552-6909.12452.
- 209. Schmied V, Gribble K, Sheehan A, Taylor C, Dykes FC. Ten steps or climbing a mountain: a study of Australian health professionals' perceptions of implementing the baby friendly health initiative to protect, promote and support breastfeeding. BMC Health Serv Res. 2011;11(1):1–10. doi:10.1186/1472-6963-11-208.
- 210. Henderson AM, Pincombe J, Stamp GE. Assisting women to establish breastfeeding: exploring midwives' practices. Breastfeed Rev. 2000;8:11–7.
- 211. Nadkarni J, Parekh P. The attitude of nurses towards breastfeeding a cross-sectional survey. Indian Pediatr. 2000;37(5):572–3.
- 212. Sharma P, Dutta AK, Narayanan I, Mullick DN. Attitudes of medical and nursing personnel to breast feeding practices. Indian Pediatr. 1987;24(10):911–5.
- 213. Huang C-M, Hung W-S, Lai J-N, Kao Y-H, Wang C-L, Guo J-L. Maternity staff perspectives regarding resource demands of breastfeeding supportive practices in accordance with the Baby-Friendly Hospital Initiative accreditation: a Q methodology approach. J Adv Nurs. 2016;72(6):1301–12. doi:10.1111/jan.12928.
- 214. Mallet I, Bomy H, Govaert N, Goudal I, Brasme C, Dubois A et al. [Skin to skin contact in neonatal care: knowledge and expectations of health professionals in 2 neonatal intensive care units.] Arch Pediatr. 2007;14(7):881–6.
- 215. Reddin E, Pincombe J, Darbyshire P. Passive resistance: early experiences of midwifery students/ graduates and the Baby Friendly Health Initiative 10 steps to successful breastfeeding. Women Birth. 2007;20(2):71–6.
- 216. Spear HJ. Policies and practices for maternal support options during childbirth and breastfeeding initiation after cesarean in southeastern hospitals. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs. 2006;35(5):634–43.
- 217. Vogel AM, Mitchell EA. The establishment and duration of breastfeeding. Part 1: Hospital influences. Breastfeed Rev. 1998;6(1):5–9.
- 218. Walsh AD, Pincombe J, Henderson A. An examination of maternity staff attitudes towards implementing Baby Friendly Health Initiative (BFHI) accreditation in Australia. Matern Child Health J. 2011;15(5):597–609. doi:10.1007/s10995-010-0628-1.
- Taylor C, Gribble K, Sheehan A, Schmied V, Dykes F. Staff perceptions and experiences of implementing the Baby Friendly Initiative in neonatal intensive care units in Australia. J Obstet Gynecol Neonatal Nurs. 2011;40(1):25–34. doi:10.1111/j.1552-6909.2010.01204.x.
- 220. Daniels L, Jackson D. Knowledge, attitudes and practices of nursing staff regarding the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative in non-accredited obstetric units in Cape Town. South Afr J Clin Nutr. 2011;24:32–8. doi:10.1080/16070658.2011.11734347.
- 221. Furber CM, Thomson AM. The power of language: a secondary analysis of a qualitative study exploring English midwives' support of mother's baby-feeding practice. Midwifery. 2010;26:232–40. doi:10.1016/j. midw.2008.05.003.

- 222. Gilmour C, Hall H, McIntyre M, Gillies L, Harrison B. Factors associated with early breastfeeding cessation in Frankston, Victoria: a descriptive study. Breastfeed Rev. 2009;17:13–9.
- 223. Huntingford PJ. Attitude of doctors and midwives to breast-feeding. Dev Med Child Neurol. 1962;4:588-94.
- 224. Patton CB, Beaman M, Csar N, Lewinski C. Nurses' attitudes and behaviors that promote breastfeeding. J Hum Lact. 1996;12(2):111–5.
- Rasheed S, Siddiqui I, Baig LA. Decline in breast feeding, who is to be blamed?!! A study of knowledge, attitude and practice of breast feeding amongst nurses. J Pak Med Assoc. 2000;50(1):8–11.
- 226. Shaw R, Wallace LM, Cook M, Phillips A. Perceptions of the Breastfeeding Best Start project. Pract Midwif. 2004;7:20-4.
- 227. Al-Nassaj HH, Al-Ward NJA, Al-Awqati NA. Knowledge, attitudes and sources of information on breastfeeding among medical professionals in Baghdad. East Mediterr Health J. 2004;10(6):871-8.
- 228. Brodribb W, Jackson C, Fallon AB, Hegney D. Breastfeeding and the responsibilities of GPs: a qualitative study of general practice registrars. Aust Fam Physician. 2007;36:283–5.
- 229. Burglehaus MJ, Smith LA, Sheps SB, Green LW. Physicians and breastfeeding: beliefs, knowledge, self-efficacy and counselling practices. Can J Public Health. 1997;88:383-7.
- 230. Finneran B, Murphy L. Breast is best for GPs Or is it? Breastfeeding attitudes and practice of general practitioners in the Mid-West of Ireland. Ir Med J. 2004;97:268–70.
- 231. Flood JL, Dodgson JE. Health care and social service providers' descriptions of pacific islander mothers' breastfeeding patterns. J Midwifery Womens Health. 2010;55(2):162-70. doi:10.1016/j.jmwh.2009.04.009.
- 232. Bergh AM. Obstacles to and motivation for successful breast-feeding. Curationis. 1993;16(2):24–9.
- 233. Furber CM, Thomson AM. The emotions of integrating breastfeeding knowledge into practice for English midwives: a qualitative study. Int J Nurs Stud. 2008;45:286–97.
- 234. Nelson AM. Maternal-newborn nurses' experiences of inconsistent professional breastfeeding support. J Adv Nurs. 2007;60(1):29–38.
- 235. Becker GE. Breastfeeding knowledge of hospital staff in rural maternity units in Ireland. J Hum Lact. 1992;8:137–42.
- 236. Karnawat BS, Singh RN, Gupta BD, Chaudhury SP. Knowledge and attitudes of hospital employees regarding infant feeding practices. Indian Pediatr. 1987;24:939–48.
- 237. Ouyang YQ, Xu YX, Zhang Q. Survey on breastfeeding among Chinese female physicians and nurses. Nurs Health Sci. 2012;14:298–303. doi:10.1111/j.1442-2018.2012.00699.x.
- 238. Lazzaro E, Anderson J, Auld G. Medical professionals' attitudes toward breastfeeding. J Hum Lact. 1995;11(2):97–101.
- 239. Freed GL, Clark SJ, Lohr JA, Sorenson JR. Pediatrician involvement in breast-feeding promotion: a national study of residents and practitioners. Pediatrics. 1995;96(3 Pt 1):490-4.
- 240. Freed GL, Jones TM, Fraley JK. Attitudes and education of pediatric house staff concerning breast-feeding. South Med J. 1992;85:483-5.

- 241. Lawrence RA. Practices and attitudes toward breast-feeding among medical professionals. Pediatrics. 1982;70(6):912-20.
- Haager-Bürkert H, Niebuhr D, Kroke A. Perceived difficulties for clinics with maternity units in Germany in obtaining the certification "Baby Friendly Hospital". Geburtshilfe Frauenheilkd. 2010;70(9):726–31.
- 243. Szucs KA, Miracle DJ, Rosenman MB. Breastfeeding knowledge, attitudes, and practices among providers in a medical home. Breastfeed Med. 2009;4:31–42. doi:10.1089/bfm.2008.0108.
- 244. Ward KN, Byrne JP. A critical review of the impact of continuing breastfeeding education provided to nurses and midwives. J Hum Lact. 2011;27(4):381–93. doi:10.1177/0890334411411052.
- 245. Furber CM, Thomson AM. 'Breaking the rules' in baby-feeding practice in the UK: deviance and good practice? Midwifery. 2006;22:365–76.
- 246. Moore T, Gauld R, Williams S. Implementing Baby Friendly Hospital Initiative policy: the case of New Zealand public hospitals. Int Breastfeed J. 2007;2:8.
- 247. Cantrill RM, Creedy DK, Cooke M. An Australian study of midwives' breast-feeding knowledge. Midwifery. 2003;19:310-7.
- 248. Ekström A, Matthiesen AS, Widström AM, Nissen E. Breastfeeding attitudes among counselling health professionals. Scand J Public Health. 2005;33:353-9.
- 249. Ellis DJ, Hewat RJ. Do nurses help or hinder mothers who breastfeed? J Adv Nurs. 1983;8:281-8.
- 250. Hellings P, Howe C. Assessment of breastfeeding knowledge of nurse practitioners and nurse-midwives. J Midwifery Womens Health. 2000;45:264–70.
- 251. Krogstrand KS, Parr K. Physicians ask for more problem-solving information to promote and support breastfeeding. J Am Diet Assoc. 2005;105:1943–7.
- 252. Goldstein, AO and Freed GL. Breast-feeding counseling practices of family practice residents. Fam Med. 1992;25:524–9.
- 253. Minnie CS, Greeff M. The choice of baby feeding mode within the reality of the HIV/AIDS epidemic: health education implications. Curationis. 2006;29(4):19–27.
- 254. Tennant R, Wallace LM, Law S. Barriers to breastfeeding: a qualitative study of the views of health professionals and lay counsellors. Community Pract. 2006;79(5):152-6.
- 255. Garner CD, Ratcliff SL, Thornburg LL, Wethington E, Howard CR, Rasmussen KM. Discontinuity of breastfeeding care: "There's no captain of the ship". Breastfeed Med. 2016;11(1):32–9. doi:10.1089/bfm.2015.0142. E
- 256. Anchondo I, Berkeley L, Mulla ZD, Byrd T, Nuwayhid B, Handal G et al. Commentary on "pediatricians', obstetricians', gynecologists', and family medicine physicians' experiences with and attitudes about breast-feeding". South Med J. 2012;105(5):243–8. doi:10.1097/SMJ.0b013e318252294a.
- 257. Taveras EM, Li R, Grummer-Strawn L, Richardson M, Marshall R, Rêgo VH et al. Opinions and practices of clinicians associated with continuation of exclusive breastfeeding. Pediatrics. 2004;113:e283–90.
- 258. Wallace LM, Kosmala-anderson J. A training needs survey of doctors' breastfeeding support skills in England. Matern Child Nutr. 2006;2:217–31.

# Annex 1. Question in population, intervention, comparator, outcomes (PICO) format

### A. Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding

### Early skin-to-skin contact

Should mothers giving birth (P) practise early skin-to-skin contact (I), compared to not practising early skin-to-skin contact (C), in order to increase rates of early initiation of breastfeeding within 1 hour after birth (O)?

Population		
Any mother giving birth	other giving birth	
Intervention	Comparator	
Early skin-to-skin contact (immediate and continued direct contact between the mother and infant)	No early skin-to-skin contact (standard skin contact or use of infant wrap)	
Subgroups: By timing: within <5 minutes, 5–60 minutes, 1–4 hours, >4 hours		
Outcomes		
Infant outcomes		
Early skin-to-skin contact		
Early initiation of breastfeeding within 1 hour after birth		
Early initiation of breastfeeding within 1 day after birth		
Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility		
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month		
Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months		
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)		

### Early initiation of breastfeeding

Should mothers giving birth (P) practise early initiation of breastfeeding (I), compared to not practising early initiation of breastfeeding (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?

Population	
Any mother giving birth	
Intervention	Comparator
Early initiation of breastfeeding (latching and suckling)	No early initiation of breastfeeding (late latching and suckling)
Outcomes	
Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months	
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)	
Neonatal, infant or child mortality (all-cause)	
Onset of lactation	

### Showing mothers how to breastfeed

Should mothers giving birth (P) be assisted with correct positioning and attachment, so that their infants achieve effective suckling (I), compared to not assisting mothers to position and attach (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (0)?

Population			
Any mother giving birth	nother giving birth		
Intervention	Comparator		
Assisting mothers in correct positioning and attachment, so that their infant achieves effective suckling	Not assisting mothers in positioning, attachment and suckling of their infants		
Subgroups: By type of support: face-to-face counselling, distribution of printed or video material (no direct contact), group sessions			
By frequency: 1×, 2×, at least 3×			
Outcomes			
Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility			
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month  Exclusive breastfeeding at 3 months  Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months			
		Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)	
		Duration of any breastfeeding (in months)	
Neonatal, infant or child mortality (all-cause)			
Breast conditions (sore or cracked nipples, engorgement	, mastitis etc.)		

Should mothers giving birth (P) be shown how to practise expression of breast milk (I), compared to not being shown expression of breast milk (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?

Population		
Any mother giving birth	ner giving birth	
Intervention	Comparator	
Showing mothers how to, and helping them to practise expression of breast milk	Not showing or teaching hand expression of breast milk; not showing or teaching other methods of	
Subgroups: By method: hand expression, manual pump expression, electric pump expression	breast-milk expression	
Outcomes		
Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility		
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month  Exclusive breastfeeding at 3 months		
		Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding in (months)		
Effectiveness of breast-milk expression (volume of breast milk expressed)		

### **Rooming-in**

Should mothers giving birth in hospitals or facilities providing maternity and newborn services and their infants (P) remain together or practise rooming-in (I), compared to not rooming-in (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?

Population	
ny mother giving birth in a hospital or facility providing maternity and newborn services and their newborn nfant	
Intervention	Comparator
Rooming-in of infants with mothers	No rooming-in of infants with mothers (separate care for mothers and infants)
Outcomes	
Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months	
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)	
Neonatal, infant or child mortality (all-cause)	
Onset of lactation	

### **Demand feeding**

Should mothers giving birth (P) practise feeding on demand or infant-led breastfeeding (I), compared to not practising feeding on demand or feeding by schedule (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?

Population	
Any mother giving birth	
Intervention	Comparator
Feeding on demand throughout the hospital stay	Not feeding on demand (scheduled breastfeeding) throughout the hospital stay
Outcomes	
Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 3 months	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months  Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)	
Neonatal, infant or child mortality (all-cause)	

### B. Feeding practices and additional needs of infants

### Early additional foods or fluids

Should newborn infants (P) be given no foods or fluids other than breast milk unless medically indicated (I), compared to giving early additional food or fluids (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (0)?

Population		
Any newborn infant born with no medical indication fo	r not breastfeeding	
Intervention	Comparator	
No foods or fluids other than breast milk given to infants	Giving early additional foods or fluids  Subgroups:  By timing of additional food/fluid: before first milk feed, within 1 day after birth, within 3 days after birth, throughout the stay in the facility	
Outcomes		
Early initiation of breastfeeding within 1 hour after birth		
Early initiation of breastfeeding within 1 day after birth  Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility  Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month  Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months  Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)  Morbidity (respiratory infections, diarrhoea, others)  Onset of lactation		

### **Avoidance of pacifiers or dummies**

Should infants (P) not be allowed to use pacifiers or dummies (I), compared to allowing use of pacifiers or dummies (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (0)?

Population			
Any infant	ny infant		
Intervention	Comparator		
Not allowing pacifier use	Allowing pacifier use		
Outcomes			
Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility			
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month			
Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months  Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)  Duration of any breastfeeding (in months)			
		Morbidity (respiratory infections, diarrhoea, others)	

### Avoidance of feeding bottles and teats

Should infants who are or will be breastfed (P) not be fed supplements with bottles and teats but only by cup, dropper, gavage, finger, spoon or other methods not involving artificial teats (I), compared to using feeding bottles and teats (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?

opulation ( )		
Any infant born who is or will be breastfed or given bre	infant born who is or will be breastfed or given breast milk other than from the breast	
Intervention	Comparator	
Artificial teats are not used (instead use a cup, dropper, gavage, finger, spoon, other methods not involving artificial teats) when not on the breast	Use of artificial teats (bottle feeding) when not on the breast	
Outcomes		
Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility		
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month		
Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months		
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)  Neonatal, infant or child mortality (all-cause)		
		Onset of lactation

### C. Creating an enabling environment

### Breastfeeding policy of facilities providing maternity and newborn services

Should hospitals and facilities providing maternity and newborn services (P) have a written breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated to staff (I), compared to those without a written breastfeeding policy (C), in order to increase rates of early initiation of breastfeeding (O)?

### **Population**

Hospitals or facilities providing maternity and newborn services

### **Subgroups**

By type of hospital or facilities providing maternity and newborn services: tertiary hospital, referral hospital, primary care hospital, teaching hospital

Intervention	Comparator
Having a written infant feeding policy	Having no written infant feeding policy
Subgroups: By content of the policy: with all the nine other steps of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding specified, with some (not all) of the nine other steps specified, with none of the nine other steps specified	
By inclusion of the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes (26): yes/no	
By frequency of communication to old and new staff: annual, every 2 years, less often	

### Outcomes

Early initiation of breastfeeding

Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay in the facility

Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)

Awareness of staff of the infant feeding policy of the hospital

Implementation of the provisions of the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes (26)

### **Training of health workers**

Should health-facility staff (P) be trained on breastfeeding and supportive feeding practices (I), compared to not being trained (C), in order to increase rates of early initiation of breastfeeding (O)?

### **Population**

Health-facility staff

### **Subgroups**

By kind of staff: clinical role, come in contact with mother and infant but have limited role in infant feeding support, specialist role in infant feeding support

Intervention	Comparator
Training of health workers on breastfeeding and supportive feeding practices	No training of health workers on breastfeeding and supportive feeding practices
Subgroups: By frequency of training: 1×, 2×, at least 3×	

### **Outcomes**

Early initiation of breastfeeding

Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay in the facility

Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)

Knowledge of health-care workers on infant feeding

Quality of skills of health-facility staff in improving practices of mothers in optimal infant feeding

Attitudes on infant feeding

Adherence to the provisions of the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes (26)

### **Antenatal breastfeeding education for mothers**

Should mothers giving birth (P) be given antenatal breastfeeding education (I), compared to not having antenatal breastfeeding education (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility (O)?

Population		
Any mother giving birth with antenatal care		
Intervention Comparator		
Antenatal breastfeeding education to mothers	No antenatal breastfeeding education to mothers	
Subgroups: By type of promotion: face-to-face counselling, distribution of printed material, group sessions		
By frequency: 1×, 2×, 3×, at least 4×		
Outcomes		
Exclusive breastfeeding during the stay at the facility		
Early initiation of breastfeeding within 1 hour after birth		
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month		
Exclusive breastfeeding at 3 months		
Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months		
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)		
Onset of lactation		

### Discharge planning and linkage to continuing support

Should mothers giving birth in hospitals or facilities providing maternity and newborn services (P) be given linkage to continuing breastfeeding support after discharge from the facilities providing maternity and newborn services (I), compared to not providing an linkage to continuing breastfeeding support after facility discharge (C), in order to increase rates of exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month (O)?

Population	
Any mother giving birth in a hospital or facility providing maternity and newborn services	
Intervention Comparator	
Provision of linkage to breastfeeding support after discharge from facility	No linkage to breastfeeding support after discharge from facility
Subgroups: By type of support: active reaching out to mothers (e.g. home visits or phone calls), passive (e.g. scheduling of visits, referral to peer support, sharing of information, providing a phone number)	
By quality of support based on background or training of support provider: no training, with lactation support training	
Outcomes	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 3 months	
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)	
Duration of any breastfeeding (in months)	
Morbidity (respiratory infections, diarrhoea, others)	

### Annex 2. Systematic review details

### A. Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding

### Early skin-to-skin contact

Moore ER, Bergman N, Anderson GC, Medley N. Early skin-to-skin contact for mothers and their healthy newborn infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(11):CD003519. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD003519.pub4. (62)

Study details	
Author and year	Moore et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To assess the effects of immediate or early skin-to-skin contact for healthy newborn infants, compared to standard contact, on establishment and maintenance of breastfeeding and infant physiology
Study selection criteria	Randomized controlled trials that compared immediate or early skin-to-skin contact with usual hospital care
Search sources	Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group's Trials Register
Number of studies and participants	46 trials with 3850 women and their healthy newborn term infants
Countries of origin	Canada, Chile, China, Germany, Guatemala, India, Italy, Japan, Nepal, Poland, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland (United Kingdom), the United States of America (United States), Viet Nam

Conde-Agudelo A, Díaz-Rossello JL. Kangaroo mother care to reduce morbidity and mortality in low birth weight infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD002771. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD002771.pub4. (57)

Study details	
Author and year	Conde-Agudelo et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To determine whether evidence is available to support the use of kangaroo mother care in low-birth-weight infants as an alternative to conventional neonatal care before or after the initial period of stabilization with conventional care, and to assess beneficial and adverse effects
Study selection criteria	Randomized controlled trials comparing kangaroo mother care versus conventional neonatal care, or early-onset kangaroo mother care versus late-onset kangaroo mother care, in low-birth-weight infants
Search sources	Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (CENTRAL), MEDLINE, Embase, Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature (CINAHL), Latin American and Caribbean Health Science Information database (LILACS), Population Information Online (POPLINE), the WHO (World Health Organization) Trial Registration Data Set
Number of studies and participants	21 studies with 3042 infants
Countries of origin	Australia, Colombia, Ecuador, Ethiopia, India, Indonesia, Madagascar, Malaysia, Mexico, Nepal, the United Kingdom, the United States

### Early initiation of breastfeeding

Smith E, Hurt L, Chowdhury R, Sihna B, Fawzi W, Edmond K. Delayed breastfeeding initiation and infant survival: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS One. 2017 (https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0180722). (63)

Study details	
Author and year	Smith et al., 2017 [submitted]
Focus of the review	To assess the relationship between very early initiation of breastfeeding (<1 hour after birth), compared to delayed initiation (2–23 hours and ≥24 hours after birth) of breastfeeding, on infant morbidity and mortality
Study selection criteria	Observational studies (e.g. cross-sectional studies, cohort studies and case-control studies) and randomized control trials that examined the association between breastfeeding initiation time and mortality, morbidity, or nutrition outcomes from birth to 12 months of age, in a population of infants who all initiated breastfeeding
Search sources	PubMed, Embase, Web of Science, CINAHL, POPLINE, LILACS, Abridged Index Medicus (AIM), Index Medicus for the Eastern Mediterranean Region.
Number of studies and participants	5 studies with 136 047 infants
Countries of origin	Ghana, India, United Republic of Tanzania

### Showing mothers how to breastfeed

McFadden A, Gavine A, Renfrew MJ, Wade A, Buchanan P, Taylor JL, Veitch E, Rennie AM, Crowther SA, Neiman S, MacGillivray S. Support for healthy breastfeeding mothers with healthy term babies. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2017;(2):CD001141. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD001141.pub5. (61)

Study details	
Author and year	McFadden et al., 2017
Focus of the review	To describe forms of breastfeeding support that have been evaluated in controlled studies, the timing of the interventions and the settings in which they have been used
Study selection criteria	Randomized or quasi-randomized controlled trials comparing extra support for healthy breastfeeding mothers of healthy term babies with usual maternity care
Search sources	Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth's Trials Register
Number of studies and participants	100 trials with 83 246 mother-infant pairs
Countries of origin	Australia, Bangladesh, Belarus, Brazil, Burkina Faso, Canada, China, Croatia, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Denmark, France, India, Iran, Italy, Kenya, Malaysia, Mexico, Netherlands, Pakistan, Singapore, South Africa, Sweden, Syria, Turkey, Uganda, the United Kingdom, the United States

Crowe L, Chang A, Wallace K. Instruments for assessing readiness to commence suck feeds in preterm infants: effects on time to establish full oral feeding and duration of hospitalisation. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD005586. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD005586.pub3. (58)

Study details	
Author and year	Crowe et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To determine the effects of using a feeding-readiness instrument, compared to no instrument or another instrument, on the outcomes of time to establish full oral feeding and duration of hospitalizations among preterm infants
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized trials comparing a formal instrument to assess a preterm infant's readiness to commence suck feeds with either no instrument (usual practice) or another feeding-readiness instrument
Search sources	CENTRAL, MEDLINE via PubMed, CINAHL
Number of studies and participants	No studies met the inclusion criteria
Countries of origin	_

Becker GE, Smith HA, Cooney F. Methods of milk expression for lactating women. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(9):CD006170. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD006170.pub5. (40)

Study details	
Author and year	Becker et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To assess the acceptability, effectiveness, safety, effect on milk composition, contamination and costs of methods of milk expression
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized trials comparing methods at any time after birth
Search sources	Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group's Trials Register
Number of studies and participants	41 trials with 2293 participants
Countries of origin	Australia, Brazil, Canada, Ecuador, Egypt, India, Israel, Kenya, Malaysia, Mexico, Nigeria, Turkey, the United Kingdom, the United States

### **Rooming-in**

Jaafar SH, Ho JJ, Lee KS. Rooming-in for new mother and infant versus separate care for increasing the duration of breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD006641. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD006641.pub3. (60)

Study details	
Author and year	Jaafar et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To assess the effect of mother-infant rooming-in versus separation, on the duration of breastfeeding (exclusive and total duration of breastfeeding)
Study selection criteria	Randomized or quasi-randomized controlled trials investigating the effect of mother-infant rooming-in versus separate care after hospital birth or at home, on the duration of breastfeeding, proportion of breastfeeding at 6 months and adverse neonatal and maternal outcomes
	Search sources
Number of studies and participants	1 trial with 176 women
Countries of origin	Russia

### **Demand feeding**

Fallon A, Van der Putten D, Dring C, Moylett EH, Fealy G, Devane D. Baby-led compared with scheduled (or mixed) breastfeeding for successful breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(9):CD009067. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD009067.pub3. (59)

Study details	
Author and year	Fallon et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To evaluate the effects of baby-led compared with scheduled (or mixed) breastfeeding, for successful breastfeeding, for healthy newborns
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized trials
Search sources	Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group's Trials Register, EThOS (E-Theses Online Service), Index to Theses, ProQuest database, World Health Organization's 1998 evidence to support the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding
Number of studies and participants	No studies met the inclusion criteria
Countries of origin	_

Watson J, McGuire W. Responsive versus scheduled feeding for preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD005255. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD005255.pub5. (64)

Study details	
Author and year	Watson and McGuire, 2016
Focus of the review	To assess the effect of a policy of feeding preterm infants on a responsive basis, versus feeding prescribed volumes at scheduled intervals, on growth rates, levels of parent satisfaction and time to hospital discharge
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized controlled trials that compared a policy of feeding preterm infants on a responsive basis, versus feeding at scheduled intervals
Search sources	CENTRAL, MEDLINE via PubMed, Embase, CINAHL
Number of studies and participants	Nine randomized control trials with 593 infants (none of the studies reported on any of the critical outcomes)
Countries of origin	Canada, the United States

### B. Feeding practices and additional needs of infants

### Early additional foods or fluids

Smith HA, Becker GE. Early additional food and fluids for healthy breastfed full-term infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8);CD006462. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD006462.pub4. (86)

Study details	
Author and year	Smith and Becker, 2016
Focus of the review	To assess the benefits and harms of additional food or fluid for full-term healthy breastfeeding infants and to examine the timing and type of additional food or fluid
Study selection criteria	Randomized or quasi-randomized controlled trials in infants under 6 months of age, comparing exclusive breastfeeding versus breastfeeding with any additional food or fluids
Search sources	Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group's Trials Register
Number of studies and participants	11 trials with 2542 randomized mother—infant pairs
Countries of origin	Czech Republic, Sweden, the United States

### **Avoidance of pacifiers or dummies**

Jaafar SH, Ho JJ, Jahanfar S, Angolkar M. Effect of restricted pacifier use in breastfeeding term infants for increasing duration of breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD007202. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD007202.pub4. (85)

Study details	
Author and year	Jaafar et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To assess the effect of restricted versus unrestricted pacifier use in healthy full-term newborns whose mothers have initiated breastfeeding and intend to exclusively breastfeed, on the duration of breastfeeding, other breastfeeding outcomes and infant health
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized controlled trials comparing restricted versus unrestricted pacifier use in healthy full-term newborns who have initiated breastfeeding
Search sources	Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group's Trials Register
Number of studies and participants	3 trials involving 1915 babies
Countries of origin	Argentina, Canada, Switzerland

Foster JP, Psaila K, Patterson T. Non-nutritive sucking for increasing physiologic stability and nutrition in preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(10):CD001071. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD001071.pub3. (82)

Study details	
Author and year	Foster et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To assess the effects of non-nutritive sucking on physiological stability and nutrition in preterm infants
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized controlled trials that compared non- nutritive sucking versus no provision of non-nutritive sucking in preterm infants
Search sources	CENTRAL, MEDLINE via PubMed, Embase, CINAHL
Number of studies and participants	12 trials with 746 preterm infants
Countries of origin	Australia, Brazil, China, the United Kingdom, the United States

Greene Z, O'Donnell CPF, Walshe M. Oral stimulation for promoting oral feeding in preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(9):CD009720. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD009720.pub2. (84)

Study details	
Author and year	Greene et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To determine the effectiveness of oral stimulation interventions for attainment of oral feeding in preterm infants born before 37 weeks' postmenstrual age
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized controlled trials comparing a defined oral stimulation intervention with no intervention, standard care, sham treatment or non-oral intervention in preterm infants, and reporting at least one of the specified outcomes
Search sources	CENTRAL, MEDLINE via PubMed, Embase, CINAHL
Number of studies and participants	19 trials with 823 participants
Countries of origin	Brazil, China, France, India, Iran, the United Kingdom, the United States

### Avoidance of feeding bottles and teats

Ganchimeg T, Sugimoto K, Fukazawa KR, Rayco-Solon P, Ota E. Avoidance of bottles and artificial teats during the establishment of breastfeeds in healthy term infants: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials [protocol]. PROSPERO. 2016:CRD42016041370 (http://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record. asp?ID=CRD42016041370). (83)

Study details	
Author and year	Ganchimeg et al., 2016 [protocol]
Focus of the review	To identify the effects of avoidance of bottle feeds during establishment of breastfeeding, on successful breastfeeding healthy term newborn infants
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized controlled trials
Search sources	CENTRAL, Embase and MEDLINE via Ovid SP, CINAHL via EBSCO, British Nursing Index via HDAS (Healthcare Databases Advanced Search) and Web of Science
Number of studies and participants	2 trials with 1241 participants
Countries of origin	Switzerland, the United States

Flint A, New K, Davies MW. Cup feeding versus other forms of supplemental enteral feeding for newborn infants unable to fully breastfeed. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD005092. Doi:10.1002/14651858.CD005092. pub3. (81)

Study details	
Author and year	Flint et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To determine the effects of cup feeding versus other forms of enteral feeding on weight gain and achievement of successful breastfeeding, in term and preterm infants who are unable to fully breastfeed
Study selection criteria	Randomized or quasi-randomized controlled trials comparing cup feeding to other forms of enteral feeding for the supplementation of term and preterm infants
Search sources	CENTRAL, MEDLINE via PubMed, Embase, CINAHL
Number of studies and participants	5 trials with 971 participants
Countries of origin	Australia, Brazil, Turkey, the United Kingdom

Collins CT, Gillis J, McPhee AJ, Suganuma H, Makrides M. Avoidance of bottles during the establishment of breast feeds in preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(10):CD005252. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD005252.pub4. (80)

Study details	
Author and year	Collins et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To identify the effects of avoidance of bottle feeds during establishment of breast feeding, on the likelihood of successful breast feeding, and to assess the safety of alternatives to bottle feeds
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized controlled trials comparing avoidance of bottles with use of bottles in women who have chosen to breastfeed their preterm infant
Search sources	CENTRAL, MEDLINE via PubMed, Embase, CINAHL
Number of studies and participants	7 trials with 1152 participants
Countries of origin	Australia, Brazil, Turkey, the United Kingdom, the United States

### C. Creating an enabling environment

### Breastfeeding policy of facilities providing maternity and newborn services

Abe SK, Jung J, Rahman M, Haruyama R, Kita M, Koyama M et al. Hospitals with a written breastfeeding policy statement and implementation of the steps of breastfeeding: a systematic review [protocol]. PROSPERO. 2016:CRD42016038143 (https://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016038143). (41)

Study details	
Author and year	Abe et al., 2016 [protocol]
Focus of the review	To assess whether hospitals and facilities providing maternity and newborn services with a written breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated are more likely to implement one or all of the other nine Steps to Successful Breastfeeding and improve breastfeeding rates and duration, compared to facilities without a written policy
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized controlled trials, non-randomized trials (controlled clinical trials, interrupted time series, controlled before-and-after studies), observational studies (cross-sectional, case-control and cohort study)
Search sources	CENTRAL, Embase and MEDLINE via Ovid SP, CINAHL via EBSCO, British Nursing Index via HDAS, Web of Science
Number of studies and participants	1 study with 916 infants
Countries of origin	Brazil

### **Training of health workers**

Gavine A, MacGillivray S, Renfrew MJ, Siebelt L, Haggi H, McFadden A. Education and training of healthcare staff in the knowledge, attitudes and skills needed to work effectively with breastfeeding women: a systematic review. Int Breastfeed J. 2016;12:6. doi 10.1186/s13006-016-0097-2. (100)

Study details	
Author and year	Gavine et al., 2017
Focus of the review	To determine whether education and training programmes for health-care staff have an effect on their knowledge and attitudes about supporting breastfeeding women
Study selection criteria	Randomized controlled trials comparing breastfeeding education and training for health workers with no or usual training and education
Search sources	Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group's Trials Register
Number of studies and participants	3 trials with 250 participants
Countries of origin	Brazil, Denmark, Sweden

Balogun OO, Dagvadorj A, Yourkavitch J, da Silva Lopez K, Suto M, Takemoto Y, *et al.* Health facility staff training for improving breastfeeding outcome: a systematic review for step 2 of the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative. Breastfeed Med. 2017;20 September [epub ahead of print] PubMed PMID: 28930480. (42)

Study details	
Author and year	Balogun et al., 2017
Focus of the review	To assess the effect of training facility-based health workers on breastfeeding outcomes
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized controlled trials and controlled before-and-after studies
Search sources	CENTRAL, PubMed, Embase, CINAHL, Web of Science and the British Nursing Index
Number of studies and participants	6 studies with 390 health workers
Countries of origin	Australia, Brazil, Canada, Sweden, the United States

### Antenatal breastfeeding education for mothers

Lumbiganon P, Martis R, Laopaiboon M, Festin MR, Ho JJ, Hakimi M. Antenatal breastfeeding education for increasing breastfeeding duration. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(12):CD006425. DOI: 10.1002/14651858. CD006425.pub4. (43)

Study details	
Author and year	Lumbiganon et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To assess the effectiveness of antenatal breastfeeding education for increasing the initiation and duration of breastfeeding
Study selection criteria	Randomized controlled trials assessing the effect of formal antenatal breastfeeding education or comparing two different methods of formal antenatal breastfeeding education, on the duration of breastfeeding
Search sources	Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth's Trials Register, CENTRAL, MEDLINE
Number of studies and participants	24 trials with 10 056 women
Countries of origin	Australia, Canada, China, Denmark, Singapore, the United Kingdom, the United States

Balogun OO, O'Sullivan EJ, McFadden A, Ota E, Gavine A, Garner CD, Renfrew MJ, MacGillivray S. Interventions for promoting the initiation of breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(11):CD001688. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD001688.pub3. (44)

Study details	
Author and year	Balogun et al., 2016
Focus of the review	To evaluate the effectiveness of different types of breastfeeding-promotion activities, in terms of changing the number of women who initiate breastfeeding
Study selection criteria	Randomized controlled trials of any breastfeeding-promotion intervention in any population group
Search sources	Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth's Trials Register
Number of studies and participants	28 trials with 107 362 women
Countries of origin	Ghana, Malawi, Nicaragua, Nigeria, the United Kingdom, the United States

### Discharge planning and linkage to continuing support

da Silva Lopez K, Ohde S, Suto M, Rayco-Solon P, Miyazaki C, Balogun OO et al. Providing linkage to breastfeeding support to mothers on discharge to improve breastfeeding outcomes: a systematic review [protocol]. PROSPERO. 2016:CRD42016041273 https://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016041273). (45)

Study details	
Author and year	da Silva Lopez et al., 2016 [protocol]
Focus of the review	To examine the evidence on the importance of providing linkage to breastfeeding support groups after discharge, to improve breastfeeding outcomes
Study selection criteria	Randomized and quasi-randomized controlled trials that reported on providing information on linkage to breastfeeding support for women at discharge, compared with no linkage to breastfeeding support after discharge from the facility
Search sources	CENTRAL, MEDLINE, CINAHL, Embase, the British Nursing Index, the Web of Science
Number of studies and participants	2 cluster randomized controlled trial with 5590 mother-infant pairs
Countries of origin	Australia, Democratic Republic of Congo

# Annex 3. GRADE summary of findings tables

# A. Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding

### Early skin-to-skin contact

Immediate or early skin-to-skin contact compared to standard contact in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding Patient or population: mothers and their healthy full-term infants or late-preterm newborn infants (34 to less than 37 completed weeks' gestation) Setting: hospital births

Intervention: immediate (within 10 minutes post birth) or early (between 10 minutes and 24 hours after birth) skin-to-skin contact for healthy infants (comparison: standard contact for healthy infants (infants held swaddled or dressed, placed in open cribs or under radiant warmers)

Outcomes	Anticipated absolut	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with standard contact	Risk with immediate or early skin-to-skin contact				
Exclusive breastfeeding at hospital discharge to 1 month after birth	642 per 1000	<b>835 per 1000</b> (719 to 957 per 1000)	RR 1.30 (1.12 to 1.49)	711 (6 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊖¹ Moderate	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 weeks to 6 months after birth	519 per 1000	778 per 1000 (612 to 985 per 1000)	RR 1.50 (1.18 to 1.90)	640 (7 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\text{Low}} \ominus_2$	
Suckled during first 2 hours after birth	727 per 1000	771 per 1000 (604 to 982 per 1000)	RR 1.06 (0.83 to 1.35)	88 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\text{Low}} \bigoplus_{\text{Low}}$	
Breastfeeding at 1 month to 4 months after birth	541 per 1000	<b>670 per 1000</b> (579 to 773 per 1000)	RR 1.24 (1.07 to 1.43)	887 (14 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊖⁴ Moderate	
By time of initiation:						Test for subgroup difference $\chi^2 = 1.13$ ; $P = 0.29$
Immediate (within 10 minutes after birth)	564 per 1000	<b>677 per 1000</b> (603 to 755 per 1000)	RR 1.20 (1.07 to 1.34)	597 (6 studies)		
Early (between 10 minutes and 24 hours after birth)	545 per 1000	<b>763 per 1000</b> (589 to 997 per 1000)	RR 1.40 (1.08 to 1.83)	425 (9 studies)		
Early (within 1 day after birth)						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.

<sup>\*</sup>The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI).

### **GRADE Working Group grades of evidence**

High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

- Several trials had unclear risk of bias for sequence generation and allocation concealment (downgraded: -1). P=44% with random-effects model (not downgraded). Several trials had unclear risk of bias for sequence generation and allocation concealment (downgraded: -1). P = 62% with random-effects model (downgraded: -1).
- Results are based on one trial with very small sample size and wide confidence interval (downgraded: –2 for imprecision).
- Most trials contributing data had unclear risk of bias for allocation concealment. Half had unclear sequence generation. In one trial, the authors were unclear of the time point of data collection (downgraded). Two very small trials had the most dramatic effects, and could not rule out publication bias. Removal of these trials did not change the overall effect or conclusion (not downgraded).

# Kangaroo mother care (skin-to-skin contact) compared to conventional neonatal care in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: low-birth-weight infants (birth weight <2500 g), regardless of gestational age
Setting: hospital births
Intervention: kangaroo mother care (skin-to skin contact in which infants are placed vertically between the mother's breasts firmly attached to the chest and below her clothes)
Comparison: conventional neonatal care

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	e effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with conventional neonatal care	Risk with kangaroo mother care	(12 0/66)	(samue)		
Exclusive breastfeeding						
At discharge or at 40 to 41 weeks' postmenstrual age	563 per 1000	<b>653 per 1000</b> (602 to 704 per 1000)	RR 1.16 (1.07 to 1.25)	1453 (6 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊖¹ Moderate	
At 1 to 3 months' follow-up	765 per 1000	<b>918 per 1000</b> (773 to 1000 per 1000)	RR 1.20 (1.01 to 1.43)	600 (5 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\mathbf{Low}} \ominus^2$	
At 6 to 12 months' follow-up	114 per 1000	147 per 1000 (108 to 201 per 1000)	RR 1.29 (0.95 to 1.76)	810 (3 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\text{Low}} \bigoplus_{\text{Low}}$	
Any breastfeeding						
At discharge or at 40 to 41 weeks' postmenstrual age	762 per 1000	<b>914 per 1000</b> (815 to 1000 per 1000)	RR 1.20 (1.07 to 1.34)	1696 (10 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊖⁴ Moderate	
At 1 to 3 months' follow-up	711 per 1000	<b>832 per 1000</b> (747 to 932 per 1000)	RR 1.17 (1.05 to 1.31)	1394 (9 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}} \ominus_{\mathbb{S}}$	
At 6 months' follow-up	402 per 1000	<b>450 per 1000</b> (394 to 518 per 1000)	RR 1.12 (0.98 to 1.29)	952 (5 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \ominus^6$ Moderate	
At 12 months' follow-up	222 per 1000	<b>198 per 1000</b> (144 to 269 per 1000)	RR 0.89 (0.65 to 1.21)	589 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}} \ominus$	
Onset of breastfeeding (days)			MD 0.03 (-1.64 to 1.70)	295 (2 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}} \ominus_{\mathrm{low}}$	
Exclusive breastfeeding	Risk with late (starting after 24, hours) kangaroo mother care	Risk with early (within 24 hours) kangaroo mother care				
At 24 hours of age	528 per 1000	<b>538 per 1000</b> (354 to 829 per 1000)	RR 1.02 (0.67 to 1.57)	73 (1 study)	⊕⊕⊝ <sub>9</sub> Low	
At 2 weeks of age	944 per 1000	<b>944 per 1000</b> (841 to 1000 per 1000)	RR 1.00 (0.89 to 1.12)	71 (1 study)	⊕⊕⊕⊖¹0 Moderate	
At 4 weeks of age	1000 per 1000	<b>940 per 1000</b> (895 to 1000 per 1000)	RR 0.94 (0.85 to 1.04)	67 (1 study)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^{11}$ Moderate	
At 6 months of age	154 per 1000	<b>414 per 1000</b> (152 to 1000 per 1000)	RR 2.69 (0.99 to 7.31)	55 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}} \bigcirc^{12}$	
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.

\*The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

### **GRADE Working Group grades of evidence**

**High quality**: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different. Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited. The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (57)

Several trials with unclear risk of bias for allocation concealment and attrition bias (downgraded: -1). Heterogeneity; P = 76% with random-effects model (downgraded: -1). Several trials with unclear risk of bias for allocation concealment and attrition bias (downgraded: -1).

Several trials with unclear risk of bias for allocation concealment and attrition bias (downgraded: -1). Imprecision; CI (downgraded: -1). Substantial heterogeneity;  $I^2 = 80\%$  with random-effects model (downgraded: -1).

Several trials with unclear risk of bias for allocation concealment and attrition bias (downgraded: -1). P = 62% with random-effects model (downgraded: -1). Several trials with unclear risk of bias for allocation concealment and reporting bias (downgraded: -1).

Effect provided by one study with moderate risk of bias (downgraded: -1). Imprecision; wide CI (downgraded: -1). 1 2 2 4 4 4 7 7 7 7 10 110

Substantial heterogeneity;  $I^2 = 68\%$  (downgraded: -1). Imprecision; wide CI (downgraded: -1). Imprecision; wide confidence interval and small sample size (downgraded: -2).

Imprecision; small sample size (downgraded: -1). Imprecision; small sample size (downgraded: -1).

Imprecision; wide CI and few events (downgraded: -2).

Guideline: protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services

## Early initiation of breastfeeding

# Very early (within 1 hour after birth) breastfeeding initiation time compared to delayed (2-23 hours and 24 hours or more after birth) breastfeeding initiation in mortality

Patient or population: infants who ever initiated breastfeeding and surviving for 2–4 days Setting: Hospital and community
Intervention: very early breastfeeding initiation (within 1 hour after birth)
Comparison: delayed breastfeeding initiation (2–23 hours and 24 hours or more after birth)

Outcome	Anticinated absolut	Anticipated absolute offerts* (OE% CI)	Dolativo offort	Mo of narticinants	Ouslity of the	Commonte
Cuttomes	Anticipated absolut	(65 % cr)	(05% CI)	(cfinding)	evidence	Commence
	Risk with very early initiation of breastfeeding	Risk with delayed initiation of breastfeeding	(15.07.66)	(comme)	(GRADE)	
Vocate 1 continue / continue /		Initiation at 2–23 hours 6.9 per 1000 (5.8 to 8.1 per 1000)	RR 1.33 (1.13 to 1.56)	(0) (0) (0) (0) (0) (0) (0) (0) (0) (0)	ФӨӨӨ	
Neohatai inoi tanty (< 20 days)	5.2 pet 1000	Initiation at >24 hours 11.4 per 1000 (9.0 to 14.4 per 1000)	RR 2.19 (1.73 to 2.77)	150 047 (5 studies)	High	
		Initiation at 2–23 hours 8 per 1000 (7 to 9 per 1000)	RR 1.34 (1.13 to 1.59)		$\Theta \oplus \bigcirc \bigcirc_2$	
iniant mortainty from 1 to <5 months (29 to 90 days)	o per 1000	Initiation at ≥24 hours 9 per 1000 (6 to 12 per 1000)	RR 1.48 (1.07 to 2.06)	97 707 (1 study)	Low	
Const of solid from 2, of a mod will above to 1		Initiation at 2–23 hours 7 per 1000 (6 to 9 per 1000)	RR 1.42 (1.18 to 1.72)	(:-Prints 1) 303 30	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc$	
mant mortanty from 3 to <0 months (91 to 180 days)	5 per 1000	Initiation at 2–23 hours 7 per 1000 (5 to 10 per 1000)	RR 1.35 (0.93 to 1.97)	90 000 (1 study)	Low	
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,		Initiation at 2–23 hours 327 per 1000 (321 to 333 per 1000)	RR 1.15 (1.13 to 1.17)	( ) /	⊕⊕⊕⊖	
Non-exclusive breastreeding at 1 month	284 per 1000	Initiation at ≥24 hours 361 per 1000 (353 to 372 per 1000)	RR 1.27 (1.24 to 1.31)	87 570 (1 study)	Moderate	
No. 1 conference of the confer		Initiation at 2–23 hours 13 per 1000 (11 to 16 per 1000)	RR 1.26 (1.07 to 1.48)	(1000)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc_{\S}$	
Not Dreasneeding at Linoitii	11 pet 1000	Initiation at 224 hours 26 per 1000 (20 to 32 per 1000)	RR 2.48 (1.92 to 3.21)	( o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o	Moderate	
Men enclusive because of a necessity	5 6 6	Initiation at 2–23 hours 530 per 1000 (525 to 536 per 1000)	RR 1.05 (1.04 to 1.06)	(p. 1) 509 70	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus$	
NOII-EXCLUSIVE DIEGSLIEGUIIB dt 5 IIIOIILIIS	0001 13d 606	Initiation at 224 hours 536 per 1000 (525 to 546 per 1000)	RR 1.06 (1.04 to 1.08)	oo 092 (1 study)	Low	

# Very early (within 1 hour after birth) breastfeeding initiation time compared to delayed (2–23 hours and 24 hours or more after birth) breastfeeding initiation in mortality (continued)

Outcomes	Anticipated absolut	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with very early initiation of breastfeeding	Risk with delayed initiation of breastfeeding	(95% CI)	(samques)	evidence (GRADE)	
West become for the second of		Initiation at 2–23 hours 17 per 1000 (15 to 19 per 1000)	RR 1.20 (1.07 to 1.35)	(1907)00	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcap_{i \in I}$	
NOT DICASLICECTING AL 5 MOULTIS	14 per 1000	Initiation at >24 hours 27 per 1000 (22 to 32 per 1000)	RR 1.88 (1.56 to 2.26)	00 092 (1 Study)	Moderate	
Exclusive breastfeeding during stay at the facility						This outcome was not reported.
Onset of lactation						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)						This outcome was not reported.

<sup>\*</sup>The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

### **GRADE Working Group grades of evidence**

**High quality:** We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (63)

All five studies are categorized as having moderate risk of bias, but the overall quality of the evidence is upgraded to "high" because the studies are consistent, there is a large effect size (RR>2), and there is evidence of a dose-response effect.

Results are based on one observational study.

Results are based on one observational study.

Results are based on one observational study; upgraded for dose-response effect.

Results are based on one observational study; upgraded for dose-response effect.

Results are based on one observational study

Results are based on one observational study; upgraded for dose-response effect. 4 6 9 7

## Showing mothers how to breastfeed

# Any form of support compared to no support in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: breastfeeding mothers with healthy term infants Setting: outpatient setting Intervention: all forms of support Comparison: usual care

Outcomes	Anticinated absolute effects* (05% CI)	e effects* (05% CI)	Relative effect	No of participants	Onality of the	Comments
	Risk with usual care	Risk with any form of support	(95% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Stopping any breastfeeding before last study assessment up to 6 months	573 per 1000	<b>510 per 1000</b> (487 to 532 per 1000)	RR 0.89 (0.85 to 0.93)	21 708 (51 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊖¹ Moderate	
Stopping exclusive breastfeeding before last study assessment up to 6 months	823 per 1000	<b>732 per 1000</b> (707 to 765 per 1000)	RR 0.89 (0.86 to 0.93)	18 303 (46 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\text{Low}} \bigoplus$	
Stopping any breastfeeding at up to 4 to 6 weeks	353 per 1000	<b>304 per 1000</b> (279 to 329 per 1000)	RR 0.86 (0.79 to 0.93)	10 776 (33 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\text{High}} \bigoplus_{}$	
Stopping exclusive breastfeeding at up to 4 to 6 weeks	642 per 1000	<b>507 per 1000</b> (443 to 571 per 1000)	RR 0.79 (0.69 to 0.89)	10 271 (32 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}}^{\bigoplus}\ominus^4$	
Postnatal support alone (no antenatal support provided) $^{5}$						
Stopping any breastfeeding before last study assessment up to 6 months	542 per 1000	<b>471 per 1000</b> (439 to 509 per 1000)	RR 0.87 (0.81 to 0.94)	15 860 (35 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊖ <sup>6</sup> Moderate	
Stopping exclusive breastfeeding before last study assessment up to 6 months	802 per 1000	<b>714 per 1000</b> (681 to 754 per 1000)	RR 0.89 (0.85 to 0.94)	11 438 (29 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc \bigcirc $ $\square$	
Stopping any breastfeeding at up to 4 to 6 weeks	288 per 1000	<b>239 per 1000</b> (213 to 268 per 1000)	RR 0.83 (0.74 to 0.93)	7389 (22 studies)	$\bigoplus_{High}^{\bigoplus \bigoplus \emptyset}$	
Stopping exclusive breastfeeding at up to 4 to 6 weeks	588 per 1000	<b>435 per 1000</b> (335 to 558 per 1000)	RR 0.74 (0.57 to 0.95)	7075 (23 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\mathbf{Low}} \ominus \ominus^{9}$	
Exclusive breastfeeding during stay at the facility						This outcome was not reported.
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 and 3 months						This outcome was not reported.
Breast conditions						This outcome was not reported.
Neonatal, infant or child mortality rates						This outcome was not reported.

<sup>\*</sup>The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

# Any form of support compared to no support in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding (continued)

**High quality:** We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different. Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (61).

None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded). Heterogeneity (P = 76%; downgraded: -1).

None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded). Heterogeneity (P = 95%; downgraded: -1). Possible publication bias (funnel plot asymmetry due to small studies with large effect sizes;

None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded)

None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded). Heterogeneity (I² = 97%; downgraded: -1). Possible publication bias (funnel plot asymmetry due to small studies with large effect sizes;

Subgroup analysis by timing of support (postnatal only or including antenatal component) showed no statistically significant subgroup differences in the four subgroups comparisons. Only the postnatal subgroup is shown in the subsequent rows.

-1) None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded). Heterogeneity (1² = 81%; downgraded:

9 7

None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded). Heterogeneity (P = 93%; downgraded: -1). Possible publication bias (funnel plot asymmetry due to small studies with large effect sizes;

None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded). Heterogeneity (1² = 51%; not downgraded). 8

None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded). Heterogeneity (P = 99%; downgraded: -1). Possible publication bias (funnel plot asymmetry due to small studies with large effect sizes;

## Use of a formalized instrument to assess a preterm infant's readiness to feed by breast or bottle compared to not using a formalized instrument for readiness to feed in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

**Patient or population:** preterm infants (<37 weeks' gestation)

Setting: hospital deliveries

Intervention: assessment for readiness to feed using an instrument Comparison: assessment for readiness to feed not using a formal instrument

No studies met the inclusion criteria. Some instruments or methods to assess feeding readiness include:

Dynamic-Early Feeding Scale (D-EFS)

Early Feeding Skills (EFS) Neonatal Oral Motor Assessment Scale (NOMAS)

Non-Nutritive Sucking (NNS) scoring system Preterm Oral Feeding Readiness Scale

Infant-driven feeding scales

None of these instruments were tested in experimental studies. According to the authors, the lack of randomized or quasi-randomized trials may "be a reflection of the practical difficulties in ensuring that the comparison group is not exposed to the intervention, particularly in the situation where the use of an instrument is compared to normal clinical practice with direct caregivers collecting data".

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (58)

Guideline: protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services

# Provision of instructions, support protocols or equipment for breast-milk expression or pumping compared to no instructions, support protocols or equipment in quantity of milk expressed

Patient or population: women expressing or pumping milk (for any reason and by any method) with infants up to 28 days after birth Setting: hospitalized or non-hospitalized mother-infant pairs
Intervention: provision of instructions, support protocols or equipment for breast-milk expression or pumping
Comparison: no instructions, support protocols or equipment for breast-milk expression or pumping provided

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	e effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with no instructions, support protocols or equipment provided	Risk with provision of instructions, support protocols or equipment	(65% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Manual pump versus hand expression	Hand expression	Any manual pump				
Volume of milk expressed (mL) on day $4-5$		MD 74 mL more (6 mL4 less to 212 mL more)		28 (1 study)	⊖⊖⊖⊖¹ Very low	
Volume over 6 days of pumping (mL)		MD 212 mL more (9 mL to 414 mL more)		48 (1 study)	⊖⊖⊖⊖² Very low	
Electric pump versus hand expression	Hand expression	Any large electric pump				
Volume over 6 days of pumping (mL)		MD 373 mL more (161 mL to 585 mL more)		43 (1 study)	$\bigcirc\bigcirc\bigcirc\bigcirc\bigcirc^3$ Very low	
Volume for one expression at 6 to 12 hours after birth		MD 2 mL more (1 mL less to 5 mL more)		68 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}}^{\ominus}$	
Volume of milk on day 1 (mL)		MD 14 mL more (2 mL less to 30 mL more)		26 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}} \ominus \ominus^5$	
Electric pump versus manual pump	Manual pump	Any large electric pump				
Volume over 6 days of pumping (mL.)		MD 161 mL more (67 mL less to 389 mL more)		53 (1 study)	⊖⊖⊖⊖° Very low	
Mean volume per day pumped (mL)		MD 5 mL more (57 mL less to 67 mL more)		145 (1 study)	⊖⊖⊖∂' Very low	
Volume of milk on day 5 (mL)		MD 151 mL more (138 mL less to 439 mL more)		27 (1 study)	⊖⊖⊖⊝³ Very low	
Relaxation technique	No relaxation technique	Relaxation technique				
Volume at one expression (mL)		MD 35 mL more (6 mL to 63 mL more)		55 (1 study)	$\bigcirc \bigcirc  Very low	
Volume on day 1 (mL)		MD 17 mL more (9 to 25 more)		160 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}} \ominus^{10}$	
Volume on day 5 (mL)		MD 85 mL more (63 mL to 107 mL more)		160 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\text{Low}} \ominus^{11}$	
Breast massage	No breast massage	Breast massage				

# Provision of instructions, support protocols or equipment for breast-milk expression or pumping compared to no instructions, support protocols or equipment in quantity of milk expressed (continued)

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with no instructions, support protocols or equipment provided	Risk with provision of instructions, support protocols or equipment	(95% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Volume of milk from two expressions (mL)		MD 5 mL more (1 mL to 8 mL more)		72 (1 study)	$ \begin{array}{cccc} \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc \bigcirc^{12} \\ \text{Very low} \end{array} $	
Warming of the breasts	Control breast	Warmed breast				
Volume of milk on expression 1 of 6 expressions over 3 days (mL)		MD 10 mL more (0.5 mL less to 20 mL more)		78 (1 study)	⊕⊖⊝⊖¹³ Low	
Volume of milk on expression 2 of 6 expressions over 3 days (mL)		MD 12 mL more (3 mL to 20 mL more)		78 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\text{Low}}^{4}$	
Volume of milk on expression 3 of 6 expressions over 3 days (mL)		MD 11 mL more (2 mL less to 25 mL more)		78 (1 study)	⊕⊖⊝ <sup>15</sup> Low	
Volume of milk on expression 4 of 6 expressions over 3 days (mL		MD 12 mL more (2 mL to 23 mL more)		78 (1 study)	⊕⊖⊖⊖¹6 Low	
Volume of milk on expression 5 of 6 expressions over 3 days (mL)		MD 14 mL more (4 mL to 23 mL more)		78 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}} \ominus^{17}$	
Volume of milk on expression 6 of 6 expressions over 3 days (mL)		MD 13 mL more (4 mL to 22 mL more)		78 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}}^{\ominus\ominus\ominus^{18}}$	
Exclusive breastfeeding during stay at the facility						This outcome was not reported.
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1, 3 or 6 months						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)						This outcome was not reported.

<sup>\*</sup>The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (40)

- Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among infants with birth weight <1250 g with moderate risk of bias (unclear random sequence generation, selective reporting and attrition bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -4)
  - Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers whose infants were unable to breastfeed directly due to prematurity or illness with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and detection bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -4).
- Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers with healthy newborns (term with >2000 g birth weight) with moderate risk of bias (unclear detection bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers whose infants were unable to breastfeed directly due to prematurity or illness with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and detection bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -4).
  - (downgraded: -3).
  - Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers with infants with gestational age <32 weeks and birth weight <1500 g with moderate risk of bias (unclear attrition bias and detection bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -3).

# Provision of instructions, support protocols or equipment for breast-milk expression or pumping compared to no instructions, support protocols or equipment in quantity of milk expressed (continued)

- Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers whose infants were unable to breastfeed directly due to prematurity or illness with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and detection bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -4).
- Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among I mothers of term infants at approximately 6 weeks of age with moderate risk of bias (unclear reporting bias and detection bias), imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among infants with birth weight <1250 g with moderate risk of bias (unclear random sequence generation, selective reporting and attrition bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small and indirectness (downgraded: -4)
- Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers with preterm infants with moderate risk of bias (unclear random sequence generation, allocation concealment, and detection bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -4). sample size) (downgraded: -4).
  - Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers with preterm or critically ill infants with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -3).
  - Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers with preterm or critically ill infants with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -3). Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among lactating women who routinely nursed their infants (mean age of 2 months) on both breasts with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment), imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) and indirectness (downgraded: -4). 10 11 12
- Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers with infants less than 21 days old in the neonatal intensive care unit with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and detection bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -3). 13
- Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers with infants less than 21 days old in the neonatal intensive care unit with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and detection bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -3). 14
  - Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers with infants less than 21 days old in the neonatal intensive care unit with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and detection bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -3). 15
- Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers with infants less than 21 days old in the neonatal intensive care unit with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and detection bias) and imprecision Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers with infants less than 21 days old in the neonatal intensive care unit with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and detection bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -3). 16 17
  - Results are based on one randomized controlled trial among mothers with infants less than 21 days old in the neonatal intensive care unit with moderate risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and detection bias) and imprecision (wide CI and small sample size) (downgraded: -3). 18

### Rooming-in

# Rooming-in compared to separate care in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: mothers who have given birth and are able to care for their normal newborn infants

Setting: hospital or community

**Intervention**: rooming-in (mother and infant are placed in the same room immediately after birth)

Comparison: separate care (mother and infant are places separately, e.g. in the hospital nursery or in a separate room)

Outcomes	Anticipated absolut	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with separate care	Risk with rooming-in	(95% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 4 days postpartum	447 per 1000	<b>859 per 1000</b> (599 to 1000 per 1000)	RR 1.92 (1.34 to 2.76)	153 (1 study)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^{1}$ Moderate	
Any breastfeeding at 6 months	406 per 1000	<b>341 per 1000</b> (207 to 565 per 1000)	RR 0.84 (0.51 to 1.39)	153 (1 study)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^2$ Moderate	
Onset of lactation						This outcome was not reported.
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding (in months)						This outcome was not reported.
Neonatal, infant and child mortality						This outcome was not reported.

\*The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

### GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (60)

- Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with a 2×2 factorial design (three of the four groups were combined to form the rooming-in group and the fourth group comprised the separate care group) with moderate risk of bias (unclear blinding and high risk of attrition bias). The rooming-in group were fold to breastfeed their infant on demand while the separate care group were fed on a fixed 7x/day schedule (downgraded: -1).
- Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with a  $2\times2$  factorial design (three of the four groups were combined to form the rooming—in group and the fourth group comprised the separate care group) with moderate risk of bias (unclear blinding and high risk of attrition bias). The rooming—in group were told to breastfeed their infant on demand while the separate care group were fed on a fixed  $7\times$ /day schedule (downgraded: -1).

### **Demand feeding**

# Breastfeeding on demand (baby-led) compared to not breastfeeding on demand (scheduled, restricted or timed) in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: breastfeeding mothers with healthy term newborn infants Setting: hospital deliveries

Intervention: breastfeeding on demand (baby-led breastfeeding)

Comparison: scheduled, timed or restricted frequency and duration of breastfeeds; or a mixed pattern of breastfeeding with a combination or of alternates between baby-led and scheduled breastfeeding

No studies were eligible for inclusion into the review.

There is no evidence from randomized trials of inform decisions about optimum feeding patterns

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (59)

Guideline: protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services

# Responsive feeding compared to not responsive feeding in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: preterm infants (less than 37 weeks' gestation) at least partially enterally fed

Setting: hospital deliveries
Intervention: feeding preterm infants in response to their hunger and satiation cues (responsive, cue-based, infant-led or demand feeding)
Comparison: feeding preterm infants based on scheduled intervals

Duration of breastfeeding, breastfeeding prevalence (any and exclusive) and mortality rates were not reported in any of the included trials.

For details of studies included in the review, see references (64).

# B. Feeding practices and additional needs of infants

## Early additional foods or fluids

Exclusive breastfeeding compared to early additional foods or fluids in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding Patient or population: breastfeeding full term (37 to 42 completed weeks' gestation)

Setting: hospital
Intervention: exclusive breastfeeding in the first few days of life
Comparison: additional foods (artificial milk) or fluids (water or glucose water)

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with exclusive breastfeeding	Risk with early additional foods or fluids	(95% C1)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Additional artificial milk versus exclusive breastfeeding in the first few days of life						
Any breastfeeding at discharge	980 per 1000	1000 per 1000 (951 to 1000 per 1000)	RR 1.02 (0.97 to 1.08)	100 (1 study)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^1$ Moderate	
Any breastfeeding at 3 months	765 per 1000	<b>925 per 1000</b> (803 to 1000 per 1000)	RR 1.21 (1.05 to 1.41)	137 (2 studies)	$ \bigoplus_{\text{Very low}} 2$	
Exclusive breastfeeding (in the previous 24 hours) at 3 months	609 per 1000	<b>870 per 1000</b> (700 to 1000 per 1000)	RR 1.43 (1.15 to 1.77)	138 (2 studies)	$ \bigoplus_{\text{Very low}} 3$	
Additional water versus exclusive breastfeeding in the first few days of life						
Any breastfeeding at 4 weeks	931 per 1000	773 per 1000 (680 to 875 per 1000)	RR 0.83 (0.73 to 0.94)	170 (1 study)	⊕⊕⊕⊖⁴ Moderate	
Any breastfeeding at 12 weeks	805 per 1000	<b>547 per 1000</b> (426 to 700 per 1000)	RR 0.68 (0.53 to 0.87)	170 (1 study)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^5$ Moderate	
Any breastfeeding at 20 weeks	575 per 1000	<b>397 per 1000</b> (287 to 546 per 1000)	RR 0.69 (0.50 to 0.95)	170 (1 study)	⊕⊕⊕⊖ <sup>6</sup> Moderate	
Onset of lactation						This outcome was not reported.
Early initiation within one hour or one day after birth						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.

<sup>\*</sup>The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

# Exclusive breastfeeding compared to early additional foods or fluids in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding (continued)

### GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (86)

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial of healthy singleton term infants whose mothers were planning to breastfeed with uncertain selection, attrition and reporting bias (downgraded: -1).

Results are based on two randomized controlled trials of healthy term infants. Both had unclear selection, attrition and reporting bias. One of the studies had unclear other bias (possible conflict of interests with one of the triallists having served as a paid consultant to the formula company used in the intervention (downgraded: -3).

Results are based on two randomized controlled trials of healthy term infants. Both had unclear selection, attrition and reporting bias. One of the studies had unclear other bias (possible conflict of interests with one of the triallists having served as a paid consultant to the formula company used in the intervention (downgraded: -3).

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial of healthy term infants with no risk factors for hypo- or hyperglycaemia with uncertain random sequence generation, allocation concealment and reporting bias (downgraded: -1).

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial of healthy term infants with no risk factors for hypo- or hyperglycaemia with uncertain random sequence generation, allocation concealment and reporting bias (downgraded: -1). Results are based on one randomized controlled trial of healthy term infants with no risk factors for hypo- or hyperglycaemia with uncertain random sequence generation, allocation concealment and reporting bias (downgraded: -1).

## Avoidance of pacifiers or dummies

# Restricted pacifier use compared to unrestricted pacifier use in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: healthy full term newborns whose mothers have initiated breastfeeding and intend to exclusively breastfeed

Setting: hospital or home deliveries Intervention: advice against pacifier use (restricted) Comparison: unrestricted or actively encouraged use of a pacifier

Outcomes	Anticipated absolut	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with unrestricted pacifier use	Risk with restricted pacifier use	(95% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Any breastfeeding at discharge	986 per 1000	<b>996 per 1000</b> (986 to 1000 per 1000)	RR 1.01 (1.00 to 1.03)	541 (1 study)	$\Theta \Theta \Theta \Theta$	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 3–4 months	336 per 1000	<b>363 per 1000</b> (259 to 507 per 1000)	RR 1.08 (0.77 to 1.51)	258 (1 study)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^{1}$ Moderate	
Any breastfeeding at 3–4 months	739 per 1000	<b>754 per 1000</b> (702 to 821 per 1000)	RR 1.02 (0.95 to 1.11)	799 (2 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊕ High	
Any breastfeeding at 6 months	553 per 1000	<b>586 per 1000</b> (509 to 681 per 1000)	RR 1.06 (0.92 to 1.23)	541 (1 study)	⊕⊕⊕⊕ High	
Exclusive breastfeeding during stay at the facility						This outcome was not reported.
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 or 6 months						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of any breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.
Morbidity (respiratory infections, diarrhoea, others)						This outcome was not reported.

<sup>\*</sup>The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence
High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were were confident that the true effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (85).

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with low risk of bias (no blinding of participants but blinded assessors) (not downgraded). Imprecision with wide CI (downgraded: -1).

# No provision of non-nutritive sucking compared to non-nutritive sucking in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: infants born less than 37 weeks' postconceptual age

Setting: hospital births
Intervention: no provision of non-nutritive sucking
Comparison: non-nutritive sucking involving the use of a pacifier or other method (e.g. gloved finger)

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	e effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Ouality of the	Comments
	Risk with non- nutritive sucking	Risk with no provision of non-nutritive sucking	(95% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Full breastfeeding at discharge	563 per 1000	<b>608 per 1000</b> (495 to 749 per 1000)	RR 1.08 (0.88 to 1.33)	303 (1 study)	⊕⊕⊝∩ Low	
Any breastfeeding at discharge	715 per 1000	<b>830 per 1000</b> (629 to 951 per 1000)	RR 1.16 (0.88 to 1.17)	303 (1 study)	$\Theta \Theta \Theta \bigcirc^2$ Moderate	This outcome was not reported.
Any breastfeeding at 3 months after discharge	376 per 1000	<b>346 per 1000</b> (259 to 462 per 1000)	RR 0.92 (0.69 to 1.23)	283 (1 study)	⊕⊖⊖⊝³ Very low	This outcome was not reported.
Any breastfeeding at 6 months after discharge	243 per 1000	<b>194 per 1000</b> (131 to 284 per 1000)	RR 0.80 (0.54 to 1.17)	281 (1 study)	⊕⊖⊖⊖⁴ Very low	This outcome was not reported.
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 or 6 months						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of any breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.
Morbidity (respiratory infections, diarrhoea, others)						This outcome was not reported.

<sup>\*</sup>The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio

### GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (82)

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with risk of bias (no blinding of participants and outcome assessors) and imprecision (wide CI) (downgraded: -2).

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with risk of bias (no blinding of participants and outcome assessors) (downgraded: -1).

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with risk of bias (no blinding of participants and outcome assessors; unclear attrition bias) and imprecision (wide CI) (downgraded: -3).

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with risk of bias (no blinding of participants and outcome assessors; unclear attrition bias) and imprecision (wide CI) (downgraded: -3).

# No oral stimulation compared to oral stimulation in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: healthy preterm infants (with no comorbid conditions that would preclude the introduction of oral feeds)
Setting: hospital
Intervention: no intervention or standard care
Comparison: oral stimulation intervention

Outcomes	Anticipated absolut	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with oral stimulation intervention	Risk with no oral stimulation	(95% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Exclusive direct breastfeeding at discharge	641 per 1000	<b>1000 per 1000</b> (615 to 1000)	RR 1.83 (0.96 to 3.48)	59 (1 study)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^{1}$ Very low	
Any direct breastfeeding at discharge	692 per 1000	<b>858 per 1000</b> (402 to 1000)	RR 1.24 (0.58 to 2.66)	110 (2 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus^2$ Very low	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 or 6 months						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive or any breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.
Morbidity (respiratory infections, diarrhoea, others)						This outcome was not reported.

\*The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI).

CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence
High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.
Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (84).

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment, no blinding of participants and outcome assessors, and unclear attrition bias) and imprecision (wide CI) (downgraded: -3).

Results are based on two randomized controlled trials with risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment, no blinding of participants and outcome assessors) and imprecision (wide CI) (downgraded: -3).

## Avoidance of feeding bottles and teats

# Supplements administered by cup or spoon compared to supplements administered by bottle in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: healthy full-term infants whose mothers intended to breastfeed

Setting: hospital deliveries

Intervention: supplements administered by cup or spoon Comparison: supplements administered by bottle

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	e effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with supplements administered by bottle	Risk with supplements administered by cup or spoon	(1) %56)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Any breastfeeding at discharge (day 5)	993 per 1000	1000 per 1000 (993 to 1000 per 1000)	RR 1.01 (1.00 to 1.02)	541 (1 study)	⊕⊕⊕⊖¹ Moderate	• All fluid supplements consisted of 10% dextrin-maltose solution and were given when considered medically indicated
Any breastfeeding at 2 months of life	876 per 1000	876 per 1000 (824 to 938 per 1000)	RR 1.00 (0.94 to 1.07)	541 (1 study)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^2$ Moderate	(Jobbes agriated of Steahing after Dreastleeting, signs of dehydration (no urine output over 4 hours), symptoms of hypoglycaemia with blood glucose <2mmol/L).  Intervention was limited to the first 5 days of life.  28/250 (11.2%) of infants assigned to cup or spoon administration of supplements violated protocol.
Any breastfeeding at 6 months of life	554 per 1000	593 per 1000 (510 to 687 per 1000)	RR 1.07 (0.92 to 1.24)	505 (1 study)	⊕⊕⊝⊝³ Low	<ul> <li>23/250 (9.2%) of infants assigned to cup or spoon administration were lost to follow-up; 13/291 (4.5%) of infants assigned to bottle administration were lost to follow-up.</li> </ul>
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding	Median duration: 14 days (11 to 21 days)	Median duration: 21 days (14 to 25 per 1000)	Hazards Ratio Cox model [HR] 1.06 (0.88 to 1.27)	481 (1 study)	⊕⊕⊖⊖⁴ Low	<ul> <li>Follow-up was done at 2, 5, 10, 16, 24, 38, and 52 weeks after birth.</li> <li>Fluid supplements consisted of either pumped breast milk</li> </ul>
Duration of any breastfeeding	Median duration: 140 days (112 to 157 days)	Median duration: 105 days (90 days to 150 days)	RR 0.92 (0.76 to 1.12)	481 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\text{Low}} \bigoplus_{\text{Oov}}$	or formula.  Indications for supplementation included: medical reasons such as hypoglycaemia or >10% weight loss (33%), maternal request (51%) and not documented (16%).
Onset of lactation						This outcome was not reported.
Neonatal, infant or child mortality						This outcome was not reported.

<sup>\*</sup>The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

### GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

**High quality:** We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (83)

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with risk of bias (no blinding of participants and assessors; high rate of non-compliance in one group) (downgraded: -1).

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with risk of bias (no blinding of participants and assessors; high rate of non-compliance in one group) (downgraded: -1).

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with risk of bias (no blinding of participants and assessors; high risk of attrition bias) (downgraded: -2). 3

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with risk of bias (no blinding of participants and unclear blinding of assessors; high risk of selection bias and unclear risk of attrition bias) (downgraded: -2).

Results are based on one randomized controlled trial with risk of bias (no blinding of participants and unclear blinding of assessors; high risk of selection bias and unclear risk of attrition bias) (downgraded: -2).

# Cup feeding compared to bottle feeding in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: term or preterm infants, up to 44 weeks' postmenstrual age or 28 days' postnatal age who were unable to breastfeed

Setting: hospital Intervention: cup feeding

Comparison: other forms of enteral feeding (bottle feeding)<sup>2</sup>

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	e effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with bottle feeding	Risk with cup feeding	(95% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Not fully breastfeeding at hospital discharge	549 per 1000	<b>335 per 1000</b> (296 to 390 per 1000)	RR 0.61 (0.52 to 0.71)	893 (4 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^3$ Moderate	
Not breastfeeding at hospital discharge	198 per 1000	<b>126 per 1000</b> (97 to 168 per 1000)	RR 0.64 (0.49 to 0.85)	957 (4 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\text{Low}} \ominus^4$	
Not breastfeeding at 3 months	374 per 1000	311 per 1000 (266 to 363 per 1000)	RR 0.83 (0.71 to 0.97)	883 (3 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^5$ Moderate	
Not breastfeeding at 6 months	531 per 1000	<b>440 per 1000</b> (382 to 504 per 1000)	RR 0.83 (0.72 to 0.95)	803 (2 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊖ <sup>6</sup> Moderate	
Not fully breastfeeding at 3 months					I	Not estimable because of high heterogeneity ( $l^2 = 96\%$ )
Not fully breastfeeding at 6 months					I	Not estimable because of high heterogeneity ( $l^2$ = 86%)
Onset of lactation						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.
Neonatal, infant or child mortality						This outcome was not reported.

\*The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

### GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (81).

All the studies in this review were conducted on preterm infants.

The comparison intervention was bottle feeding in all the studies included in the review.

Some of the trials had risk of bias (unclear sequence generation and allocation concealment) (downgraded: -1). Heterogeneity (l² = 57%) (not downgraded).

Some of the trials had risk of bias (unclear sequence generation and allocation concealment; selective reporting). Heterogeneity (1² = 72%) (downgraded: -2).

Some of the trials had risk of bias (unclear sequence generation and allocation concealment; selective reporting; attrition bias) (downgraded: -1).

Some of the trials had risk of bias (no trial was blinded; attrition bias; and there was high non-compliance rate) (downgraded: -1).

# Feeding by other than bottle compared to feeding by bottle in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: preterm infants
Setting: hospital deliveries
Intervention: breastfeeding with feeds by other than bottle
Comparison: breastfeeding with feeds by bottle

Outcomes	Anticipated absolut	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with feeds by bottle	Risk with feeds with by other than bottle	(95% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Full breastfeeding at discharge	44 per 1000	<b>66 per 1000</b> (52 to 79 per 1000)	RR 1.47 (1.19 to 1.80)	1074 (6 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊖¹ Moderate	
Full breastfeeding at 3 months after discharge	36 per 1000	<b>57 per 1000</b> (50 to 65 per 1000)	RR 1.56 (1.37 to 1.78)	986 (4 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^2$ Moderate	
Full breastfeeding at 6 months after discharge	31 per 1000	<b>51 per 1000</b> (35 to 73 per 1000)	RR 1.64 (1.14 to 2.36)	887 (3 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^3$ Moderate	
Any breastfeeding at discharge	79 per 1000	88 per 1000 (84 to 92 per 1000)	RR 1.11 (1.06 to 1.16)	1138 (6 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊖⁴ Moderate	
Any breastfeeding at 3 months after discharge	60 per 1000	78 per 1000 (60 to 100 per 1000)	RR 1.31 (1.01 to 1.71	1063 (5 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}} \ominus_{\mathbb{S}}$	
Any breastfeeding at 6 months after discharge	45 per 1000	<b>56 per 1000</b> (49 to 63 per 1000)	RR 1.25 (1.10 to 1.41)	886 (3 studies)	⊕⊕⊕⊖ <sup>6</sup> Moderate	
Onset of lactation						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.
Neonatal, infant or child mortality						This outcome was not reported.

<sup>\*</sup>The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence
High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were word confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (80)

Several trials with risk of bias (high risk of attrition bias; unclear selection bias; unclear selective reporting) (downgraded: -1).

Several trials with risk of bias (high risk of attrition bias; unclear selection bias; unclear selective reporting) (downgraded: -1).

Several trials with risk of bias (high risk of attrition bias; unclear selection bias; unclear selective reporting) (downgraded: -1).

Several trials with risk of bias (high risk of attrition bias; unclear selection bias; unclear selective reporting) (downgraded: -1).

Several trials with risk of bias (high risk of attrition bias; unclear selection bias; unclear selective reporting). Heterogeneity (P = 73%) (downgraded: -2).

Several trials with risk of bias (high risk of attrition bias; unclear selection bias; unclear selective reporting) (downgraded: -1).

## C. Creating an enabling environment

# Breastfeeding policy of facilities providing maternity and newborn services

Having a written breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated compared to not having a breastfeeding policy in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: children under 6 months of age who had been born in a facilities providing maternity and newborn services

Setting: community with at least one Baby-friendly hospital Intervention: having a written breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated

Comparison: not having a written breastfeeding policy

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	e effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with not having a breastfeeding policy	Risk with having a breastfeeding policy that is routinely communicated	(95% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Exclusive breastfeeding	327 per 1000	<b>343 per 1000</b> (284 to 415 per 1000)	RR 1.05 (0.87 to 1.27)	916 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\mathbf{Very}\ \mathbf{low}}^{\dagger}$	Results are based on a Poisson regression (crude analysis) of two cross-sectional surveys $6$ months apart.
Exclusive breastfeeding	327 per 1000	<b>360 per 1000</b> (297 to 438 per 1000)	RR 1.10 (0.91 to 1.34)	916 (1 study)	⊕⊖⊖⊝² Very low	Results are based on a Poisson regression (controlling for age of the child, maternal age group and maternal education level) of two cross-sectional surveys 6 months apart.
Early initiation of breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.
Awareness of staff of the infant feeding policy of the hospital						This outcome was not reported.
Implementation of the provision of the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes						This outcome was not reported.

\*The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI).

CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

### GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (41).

- Results are based on one observational study which collected information on the explanatory variables (fulfilment of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding) on February 2011, and collected information on outcome (breastfeeding rates) and indicator (age of child, maternal age, maternal education) variables on August 2011, 6 months afterwards. Imprecision (small sample size) (downgraded: -1).
- Results are based on one observational study which collected information on the explanatory variables (fulfilment of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding) on February 2011, and collected information on outcome (breastfeeding rates) and indicator (age of child, maternal age, maternal education) variables on August 2011, 6 months afterwards. Imprecision (small sample size) (downgraded: -1).

### Training of health workers

# Education or training of health-care staff compared to no education or other forms of training in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: health-care staff who come in contact with mothers and infants

Setting: facilities providing maternity and newborn services

Intervention: education or training of health-care staff on breastfeeding and supportive feeding practices

Comparison: no education or other forms of training

- · There was heterogeneity in the outcomes measured and also the data-collection tools, with none of the included studies using a validated instrument.
- Only two studies examined the impact of the intervention on knowledge. However, as one study (127) utilized a direct measure of knowledge and the other (128) used an indirect measure of knowledge, it was not possible to combine the studies in a meta-analysis. The results of the individual studies suggested a small but significant improvement in measures of breastfeeding knowledge in health-care staff receiving the intervention.
- Attitudes towards breastfeeding was only included as an outcome in two studies and again it was not possible to combine the data in a meta-analysis. One of these two studies (129) used a direct measure of attitudes which comprised four subscales, and the other study (127) used three indirect measures of attitudes (subjective norms, behavioural evaluation and self-efficacy). There was no consistent intervention effect on attitudes with two of the four subscales, which directly measured attitudes (129) and two of the three indirect measures (127), suggesting a small but significant positive effect on attitudes. There was no significant effect on the other three subscales measuring attitudes
- Only one study measuring compliance with the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative contributed data to this review (128), which reported a small but significant positive effect on performance of step five of the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding (demonstration of breastfeeding)
  - The following outcomes were not reported in the trials: early initiation of breastfeeding, exclusive breastfeeding during stay in the facility, duration of exclusive breastfeeding or adherence to the provisions of the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes (26).

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (100).

# Training on breastfeeding or supportive feeding practices compared to no training in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: health-facility-based staff

Setting: facilities providing maternity and newborn services

Intervention: training of health staff on breastfeeding or supportive feeding practices

Comparison: no training of health staff on breastfeeding or supportive feeding practices

- The review identified five included studies: three non-randomized controlled before-and-after observational studies and two cluster randomized studies. None of the studies used a validated instrument.
- The two cluster randomized studies showed an improvement in the attitude of antenatal midwives and postnatal nurses after a process-oriented breastfeeding training (129) and an improved Baby-friendly Hospital compliance score among facilities providing maternity and newborn services whose health staff attended an 18-day breastfeeding training course (130)
- The three non-randomized controlled before-and-after studies showed increases in knowledge scores in the trained health professionals (131, 132) and increase in Baby-friendly hospital compliance (129). Effects of the training on attitudes were inconsistent, with an improvement in one study (132) and no change in two others (131, 133).
- One non-randomized observational study at one hospital with a 1.5-hour mandated breastfeeding education session for all nursing staff, with an optional self-paced tutorial compared to another hospital with no education session showed an increase in exclusive breastfeeding rates in the intervention hospital (from 31% to 54%; n = 15 before and 15 after) and a decrease in the control hospital (from 43% to 0%; n = 16 before and 16 after). The two hospitals were different in other potential confounding variables such as proportion of First Nations clients and proportion of multiparous mothers (both variables have a higher proportion in the intervention hospital)
  - The following outcomes were not reported in the trials: early initiation of breastfeeding, exclusive breastfeeding during stay in the facility, duration of exclusive breastfeeding or adherence to the provisions of the International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes (26).

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (42).

## Antenatal breastfeeding education for mothers

# Antenatal education with breastfeeding components compared to no antenatal education with breastfeeding components in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: pregnant women and/or their partners

Setting: antenatal care Intervention: antenatal breastfeeding education

Comparison: routine or standard care (antenatal education without breastfeeding components)

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	e effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with routine or standard care	Risk with antenatal breastfeeding education	(95% CI)	(suques)	evidence (GRADE)	
Initiation of breastfeeding	750 per 1000	<b>758 per 1000</b> (705 to 818 per 1000)	RR 1.01 (0.94 to 1.90)	3505 (8 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \ominus^1$ Moderate	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 3 months	376 per 1000	<b>398 per 1000</b> (338 to 470 per 1000)	RR 1.06 (0.90 to 1.25)	822 (3 studies)	$egin{array}{c} egin{array}{c} \egin{array}{c} \egin{array}{c} \egin{array}{c} \egin{array}$	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 6 months	154 per 1000	<b>165 per 1000</b> (134 to 201 per 1000)	RR 1.07 (0.87 to 1.30)	2161 (4 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus_3$ Moderate	
Any breastfeeding at 3 months	609 per 1000	<b>597 per 1000</b> (500 to 719 per 1000)	RR 0.98 (0.82 to 1.18)	654 (2 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus^4$ Moderate	
Any breastfeeding at 6 months	505 per 1000	<b>505 per 1000</b> (460 to 556 per 1000)	RR 1.00 (0.91 to 1.10)	1636 (4 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigcirc^5$ Moderate	
Exclusive breastfeeding during stay at the facility						This outcome was not reported.
Early initiation of breastfeeding within 1 hour after birth						This outcome was not reported.
Onset of lactation						This outcome was not reported.
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 month						This outcome was not reported.

<sup>\*</sup>The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence
High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were were confident that the true effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (43).

None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded). Heterogeneity (P = 61%; downgraded: -1).

None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded).

None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded). Heterogeneity (P = 60%; downgraded: -1). None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded). Imprecision (wide CI; downgraded: -1).

None of the studies had adequate blinding for the mother and staff (not downgraded). Heterogeneity (P = 61%; downgraded: -1).

# Education and support on breastfeeding compared to not providing education and support in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: women exposed to interventions intended to promote breastfeeding

Intervention: any intervention aiming to promote the initiation of breastfeeding (education and support on breastfeeding provided before the first breastfeed) Setting: all

Comparison: standard care (no intervention to promote breastfeeding)

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	e effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with standard care	Risk with breastfeeding education and support	(95% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Initiation of breastfeeding (when breastfeeding education and support is provided by health-care professionals)	418 per 1000	<b>598 per 1000</b> (448 to 808 per 1000)	RR 1.43 (1.07 to 1.93)	564 (5 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}}^{\bigoplus \ominus^{\dagger}}$	
Initiation of breastfeeding (when breastfeeding education and support are provided by non-health-care professionals)	120 per 1000	<b>147 per 1000</b> (127 to 168 per 1000)	RR 1.22 (1.06 to 1.40)	5188 (8 studies)	$\bigoplus_{\text{Low}} \bigoplus_{\text{O}}$	
Early initiation of breastfeeding (when breastfeeding education and support are provided by non-health-care professionals)	5 per 1000	9 per 1000 (4 to 16 per 1000)	RR 1.64 (0.86 to 3.13)	5560 (3 studies)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus^3$ Very low	
Exclusive breastfeeding during stay at the facility						This outcome was not reported.
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1, 3 and 6 months						This outcome was not reported.
Onset of lactation						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of breastfeeding (in months)						This outcome was not reported.

\*The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

High quality: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (44)

Most studies had with risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and high risk of attrition bias). Heterogeneity (1² = 61%) (downgraded: -2).

Most studies had with risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and high risk of attrition bias). Heterogeneity ( $l^2$  = 86%) (downgraded: -2).

Most studies had with risk of bias (unclear allocation concealment and high risk of attrition bias). Heterogeneity (12 = 78%). Imprecision (wide CI) (downgraded: -3).

### Discharge planning and linkage to continuing care

### Provision of linkage to breastfeeding support after discharge from facility compared to no provision of linkage to breastfeeding support in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding

Patient or population: mothers giving birth in maternity facilities

Setting: facilities providing maternity and newborn services

Intervention: provision of linkage to breastfeeding support after discharge from facilities providing maternity and newborn services

Comparison: no provision of linkage to breastfeeding support after discharge

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	e effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with usual care (steps 1–9)	Risk with provision of linkage to breastfeeding support (steps 1–10) <sup>1</sup>	(95% CI)	(singles)	evidence (GRADE)	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 14 weeks	142 per 1000	97 per 1000 (64 to 148 per 1000)	RR 0.64 (0.42 to 0.98)	671 (1 study)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus^2$ Very low	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 24 weeks	83 per 1000	<b>32 per 1000</b> (17 to 65 per 1000)	RR 0.39 (0.20 to 0.79)	617 (1 study)	$\bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus \bigoplus^3$ Very low	
Diarrhoea episode in the last 4 weeks, at 14 weeks of age	11 per 1000	20 per 1000 (6 to 68 per 1000)	RR 1.77 (0.50 to 6.21)	617 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\text{Very low}}^{4}$	
Fever with cough in the last 4 weeks, at 14 weeks of age	14 per 1000	<b>16 per 1000</b> (5 to 56 per 1000)	RR 1.24 (0.34 to 4.03)	617 (1 study)	$ \bigoplus_{\text{Very low}} \bigcirc^5$	
Diarrhoea episode in the last 6 weeks, at 24 weeks of age	17 per 1000	<b>42 per 1000</b> (16 to 110 per 1000)	RR 2.25 (0.98 to 6.64)	617 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Very\ low}}^{\oplus}$	
Fever and cough in the last 6 weeks, at 24 weeks of age	30 per 1000	<b>49 per 1000</b> (23 to 105)	RR 1.61 (0.75 to 3.45)	617 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\text{Very low}} \bigcirc^7$	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1 and 3 months						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of any breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.

<sup>\*</sup>The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio

### GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

**High quality**: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (45)

- Both the control group (steps 1–9) and the intervention group (steps 1–10) had 2–day intensive training for staff in the antenatal care clinic, delivery room and postpartum ward. The intervention group also included the staff of the well-baby clinic in the intervention group. There was no referral for any breastfeeding support after discharge from the postpartum ward.
  - Results are from one cluster randomized controlled trial with study with risk of bias (unclear detection bias, unclear selection bias, high attrition bias). Indirectness (no referral for any breastfeeding support after discharge) (downgraded: -3). Results are from one cluster randomized controlled trial with study with risk of bias (unclear detection bias, unclear selection bias, high attrition bias). Indirectness (no referral for any breastfeeding support after discharge) (downgraded: -3).
- Results are from one cluster randomized controlled trial with study with risk of bias (unclear detection bias, unclear selection bias, high attrition bias). Indirectness (no referral for any breastfeeding support after discharge) (downgraded: -3). Results are from one cluster randomized controlled trial with study with risk of bias (unclear detection bias, unclear selection bias, high attrition bias). Indirectness (no referral for any breastfeeding support after discharge) (downgraded: -3). Results are from one cluster randomized controlled trial with study with risk of bias (unclear detection bias, unclear selection bias, high attrition bias. Indirectness (no referral for any breastfeeding support after discharge) (downgraded: -3). 4 9 2
  - Results are from one cluster randomized controlled trial with study with risk of bias (unclear detection bias, unclear selection bias, high attrition bias). Indirectness (no referral for any breastfeeding support after discharge) (downgraded: -3).

### Provision of linkage to breastfeeding support after discharge from facility compared to no provision of linkage to breastfeeding support in protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding (continued)

Patient or population: mothers giving birth in maternity facilities

Setting: facilities providing maternity and newborn services
Intervention: provision of linkage to breastfeeding support after discharge from facilities providing maternity and newborn services
Comparison: no provision of linkage to breastfeeding support after discharge

Outcomes	Anticipated absolute effects* (95% CI)	e effects* (95% CI)	Relative effect	Nº of participants	Quality of the	Comments
	Risk with usual care	Risk with provision of information on local breastfeeding drop-in centre <sup>1</sup>	(95% CI)	(studies)	evidence (GRADE)	
Any breastfeeding at 4 months	625 per 1000	<b>544 per 1000</b> (419 to 713)	RR 0.87 (0.67 to 1.14)	4625 (1 study)	$\bigoplus_{\mathrm{Low}} \ominus_2$	
Exclusive breastfeeding at 1, 3 and 6 months						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of exclusive breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.
Duration of any breastfeeding						This outcome was not reported.
Morbidity						This outcome was not reported.

\*The risk in the intervention group (and its 95% CI) is based on the assumed risk in the comparison group and the relative effect of the intervention (and its 95% CI). CI: confidence interval; RR: rate ratio.

GRADE Working Group grades of evidence

**High quality**: We were very confident that the true effect lies close to that of the estimate of the effect.

Moderate quality: We were moderately confident in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be close to the estimate of the effect, but there is a possibility that it is substantially different.

Low quality: Our confidence in the effect estimate is limited: The true effect may be substantially different from the estimate of the effect.

Very low quality: We have very little confidence in the effect estimate: The true effect is likely to be substantially different from the estimate of effect.

For details of studies included in the review, see reference (45)

Both the control group (usual care) and the intervention group (information to access the breastfeeding drop-in centre) had a hospital midwife visit at 1 to 2 days after discharge, a nurse home visit at 1 to 14 days after birth to assign a visit before the 10th day of life if necessary, and access to a state-wide maternal and child health helpline. The intervention group had, in addition, written information on local community breastfeeding drop-in centres.

Results are from one cluster randomized controlled trial with study with risk of bias (unclear detection bias, unclear selection bias, high attrition bias, and imprecision (wide CI) (downgraded: -2).

### Annex 4. GRADE-CERQual summary of qualitative findings tables on values and preferences of mothers

articles were assessed for inclusion from full text screening, and 81 were included in at least one of the reviews. Data were extracted onto standardized data sheets. Screening, assessments Hospital Initiative were done. A search of Embase and MEDLINE databases was done in May 2016. In total, the search identified 2297 article titles and abstracts for screening; of these, 326 Ten systematic reviews of the values and preferences of mothers on various aspects of breastfeeding support as related to the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding and the Baby-friendly and date extraction were independently done by two reviewers and discrepancies were resolved by a third reviewer.

double-reviewed. For each of the breastfeeding interventions, thematic analysis of the relevant data was performed. The GRADE-Confidence in the Evidence from Reviews of Qualitative (CERQual) approach was used to provide a systematic and transparent way of assessing and describing how much confidence can be placed in the findings (124, 134). This approach is The quality of each individual study was appraised using the Critical Appraisal Skills Programme (CASP) quality-assessment tool for qualitative studies (123). The quality of each article was pased on an assessment of the methodological limitations, relevance, coherence and adequacy of data for each theme. Each individual theme was graded using the GRADE-CERQual approach.

# A. Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding

### Early skin-to-skin contact and initiation of breastfeeding

out in Australia, Colombia, Egypt, Italy, Palestine, Russia, Sweden, the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland (United Kingdom) and the United State of America Two hundred and eighty-six studies were assessed for inclusion. Thirteen studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (135-147). The 13 studies were carried

### Theme: Most mothers valued immediate skin-to-skin contact and felt happy doing this

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among mothers with normal deliveries:  • A majority of the mothers would prefer to have immediate skin-to-skin contact again in the future.  • Some mothers felt that without immediate skin-to-skin contact, the delivery would feel too clinical and too pristine rather than natural.  • "Most of the mothers looked happy, although about a fifth felt tired."  • In Palestine, more young mothers were interested in skin-to-skin contact after being given information about it.  • In Egypt, roughly half of the mothers had knowledge about benefits of skin-to-skin contact.  • In Sweden, those who had short immediate skin-to-skin contact (<15 minutes) were dissatisfied and felt that the skin-to-skin contact time was too short.	(135–147)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were 13 studies with moderate concerns on methodological limitations. Most studies had data from questionnaires with close-ended questions though a few had in-depth interviews.  Coherence: there were no concerns on coherence. Data from the primary studies were all consistent among mothers with normal births, caesarean births or births with admission to the neonatal intensive care unit, usually for very low-birth-weight or very preterm infants.  Relevance: there were minor concerns on relevance. None of the studies were from Asia or Africa, or from low-income countries.  Adamsor of Astra, they were minor concerns on adamsor of
<ul> <li>Among mothers with caesarean deliveries:</li> <li>Mothers were very satisfied and convinced that immediate skin-to-skin contact contributed to the feeling of closeness to the child.</li> <li>Many would prefer to have immediate skin-to-skin contact again in the future.</li> <li>A mother reported that she "forgot about the pain" when put on skin-to-skin contact with her infant and it "helped her recover".</li> <li>Mothers who had previous caesarean sections without immediate skin-to-skin contact had a very high satisfaction of immediate skin-to-skin contact after they had experienced it.</li> <li>In Italy, only 2 (of 17) mother with immediate skin-to-skin contact did not perceive any benefit of immediate skin-to-skin contact.</li> </ul>			Anagary of user, net were interviewed or answered the data. Almost 8000 mothers were interviewed or answered questionnaires on their values and preferences regarding immediate skin-to-skin contact. There were thick data and high coherence.
Among mothers whose infants were admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit (for preterm births or low birth weight):  • Mothers believed that early, continuous, and prolonged mother-infant skin-to-skin care without unwarranted restrictions should be offered as soon as possible. Many believe that this was the most important "step".			

### Showing mothers how to breastfeed

Eighty studies were assessed for inclusion. Eight studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (148-155). The eight studies were carried out in Canada, the United Kingdom and the United States. Two studies were on showing mothers how to breastfeed, and six were on expression of breast milk.

# Theme: Most mothers found that being taught how to breastfeed was helpful but sometimes inadequately done

Review findings stud	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among mothers (those with normal-term infants and those with preterm infants) who were shown how to breastfeed:  • Mothers found it helpful when they were shown how to hold and position the baby at the breast and how to get the baby to latch on.  • Mothers recognized that they needed help to start breastfeeding but most felt that they did not receive adequate or sufficient help. For instance, some were supported to latch only once or had inconsistent advice from different health-care workers.	(148, 149)	Low confidence	Methodological limitations: there were two studies with minor concerns on methodological limitations. One study interviewed 16 mothers of preterm infants and one used a questionnaire with open-ended questions on 253 African-American mothers.  Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence.  Mothers appreciated the support but found it insufficient.  Relevance: there were moderate concerns on relevance.  The two studies were from high-income countries with good health-care systems.  Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data. There were thick data but from only two studies.

Guideline: protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services

# Theme: Most mothers of normal infants found that being taught how to express breast milk was useful

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
<ul> <li>Among mothers with normal-term infants who were taught how to express breast milk:</li> <li>Mothers who were taught how to pump breast milk agreed that this skill was useful and enabled them to breastfeed for longer.</li> <li>The most frequent reasons for pumping breast milk are to have someone else feed the child, to have an "emergency" stock of breast milk and to add to complementary food (for children who are old enough).</li> </ul>	(051)	Low confidence	Methodological limitations: there was one study with moderate concerns on methodological limitations. The study used a questionnaire with mostly close-ended questions on \$366 mothers of term or near-rerm infants.  Coherence: there were moderate concerns on coherence. The qualitative information was not very detailed.  Relevance: there were substantial concerns on relevance. The study included mothers of young and older infants from the United States.  Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data. The information was from a questionnaire.

## Theme: Mothers of infants who were admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit found that expression of breast milk was a "paradoxical experience", in which they felt intense dislike, but that it gave a feeling of connection

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among mothers with infants who were admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit, low birth weight or preterm or had poor latch:  • Mothers usually felt "intense dislike" for breast pumping ("felt like a cow", did not feel the same as having a baby to hold, were embarrassed to be seen by others pumping). They reported pain and discomfort during expression of breast milk and sought more support.  • Most continued to pump for the sake of their baby (especially among mothers of infants in the neonatal intensive care unit) and it has been described as "giving life" to the infant.  • This has been described as a "paradoxical experience" of separation and connection.	(151–155)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were five studies with no concerns on methodological limitations. The studies interviewed mothers with good qualitative methods.  Coherence: there were no concerns on coherence. The information was consistent among mothers and between studies.  Relevance: there were moderate concerns on relevance.  The studies were from the United States (4 studies) and Canada (1 study), both high-income countries.  Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data. There were thick data from a narrow context.

### Rooming-in

Thirty-seven studies were assessed for inclusion. Seven studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (135, 156–161). The seven studies were carried out in Indonesia, Ireland, Norway, Russia, Sweden, the United Kingdom and the United States.

# Theme: Most mothers preferred to room-in their infant, although there was a significant proportion who would prefer not to room-in at night

studies in the evidence confidence in the evidence	o want to room-in their children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they raining and practice in infant care. They wanted the children stated that they rain that they raining the children stated that they rain that they rain that they raining the children stated that they rain that t		of the data. There were thick data available.  Here was concern that there was not enough space g the baby away from them at night.
Review findings	Among mothers with normal-term infants:  Rooming-in was not universally preferred by mothers. Those who want to room-in their children stated that they wished to be with their infant and were anxious to receive early training and practice in infant care. They wanted the baby close in case something happens.	In Indonesia (80%), Norway (95%) and Sweden (93%) most of the mothers would choose to have their babies with them at night.      Those who did not want to room—in their children wanted to rest while in the hospital, were confident that their inferte would receive expectation or the new new of the their children would he able close better in the	nursery where it was more peaceful. For instance, in Indonesia, there was concern that there was not enough space between beds (more noise and disturbance during the nights).  Travellers (Northern Ireland) greatly appreciated midwives taking the baby away from them at night.

### **Demand feeding**

Two hundred and thirty-one studies were assessed for inclusion. Four studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (135, 144, 162, 163). The four studies were carried out in Japan, Russia, Sweden and the United Kingdom.

### Theme: Mothers valued demand feeding but felt that they needed more support

Review findings CC	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
<ul> <li>Among mothers with normal-term infants and those with infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit:</li> <li>Mothers thought that demand feeding was important. However, mothers were uncertain and confused about interpreting hunger and feeding cues from their babies. This made the mothers frustrated, stressed, anxious and tired.</li> <li>Mothers of babies from the neonatal intensive care unit felt that breastfeeding on demand should be done as early as possible. However, these mothers also felt they needed guidance on recognizing feeding cues and shifts in their infant's behavioural states. They felt that they needed support when the infants transition to demand feeding as the infants start to show signs of interest in sucking.</li> </ul>	(135, 144, 162, 163)	Low confidence	Methodological limitations: there were moderate concerns on methodological limitations. Most of the studies were done with questionnaires, observations or midwife-led interviews.  Coherence: there were no concerns on coherence. The findings were consistent even in different contexts among mothers of infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit, very pieterm infants, very low-birth-weight infants and normal-weight term infants.  Relevance: there were minor concerns on relevance. All four studies directly addressed mothers' perceptions towards demand feeding, though there were no studies from low- or middle-income countries outside of Europe and Asia.  Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data. Most of the studies had thin data from close-ended questionnaires.

## B. Feeding practices and additional needs of infants

### Early additional foods or fluids

Ninety-nine studies were assessed for inclusion. Three studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (164-166). The three studies were carried out in Ethiopia, Nigeria and Pakistan.

# Theme: Mothers living in cultural contexts where pre-lacteal feeds are acceptable valued pre-lacteal feeds

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among mothers with normal-term infants and those with preterm infants:  • Mothers perceived pre-lacteal feeding as beneficial to the child (e.g., cleaning of the stomach, positive effect on health, prevention of afflictions).  • Societal norms and cultural beliefs perceived pre-lacteal feeds in a positive and socially acceptable way.	(164–166)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were no concerns on methodological limitations.  Coherence: there were no concerns on coherence. The findings were consistent among the three findings from different cultural backgrounds.  Relevance: there were moderate concerns on relevance.  All studies were from low- and middle-income countries.  Adequacy of data: there were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. There were thick data from the studies in Ethiopia and Nigeria, and moderate thickness of data from the study in Pakistan.

### Avoidance of pacifiers or dummies

Six hundred and thirty studies were assessed for inclusion. Five studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (95–97, 167, 168). They were carried out in Australia, Brazil, Egypt, New Zealand and Sweden.

### Theme: Mothers valued the use of pacifiers or dummies

Review findings	Contributing	Confidence	Explanation of the
	studies	in the evidence	confidence in the evidence
<ul> <li>Among mothers with normal-term infants and those with infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit:</li> <li>Mothers used pacifiers or dummies because they believed that these soothe/settle their babies, to teach them to suck, to rest between breastfeeds, and to help in the weaning of the baby. Pacifier use was seen as normal positive behaviour.</li> <li>In trials assigning mothers to avoid pacifiers or dummies, 24–61% of mothers had introduced a pacifier.</li> <li>Mothers of preterm and very preterm infants suggested including as a step: "Offer the infant a pacifier for relief of pain, stress and anxiety, and for stimulating the uptake of nutrients during tube feeding. Introduce bottle feeding when there is a reason!".</li> <li>In Egypt, around 40% give pacifiers or dummies.</li> <li>Only a minority of mothers (6% in one study) would withhold the pacifier for fear that it would interfere with breastfeeding. Another 20–30% avoided pacifier use for appearance, concern for formation of a habit or said that it was not needed or said it was "unnatural" (and they would rather carry their baby as a better way to soothe them). There was also concern about hygiene, problems with losing the pacifier, and concerns about the effect on teeth.</li> </ul>	(95–97, 167, 168)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were no concerns on methodological limitations.  Coherence: there were no concerns on coherence.  Relevance: there were minor concerns on relevance. There were no primary studies from regions in Africa and Asia and no primary studies from regions in Africa and Asia and no primary studies from low-income countries.  Adequacy of data: there were no concerns on adequacy of the data. There were thick data from these studies.

### Avoidance of feeding bottles and teats

Six hundred and thirty studies were assessed for inclusion. Three studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (96, 97, 169). Of these studies, three discussed mothers' values and preferences on avoidance of artificial teats and bottles (carried out in Australia, Sweden and the United Kingdom) and two discussed mothers' values and preferences on use of cup feeding (carried out in Australia and the United Kingdom).

### Theme: Mothers valued the use of bottles

	Confidence Explanation of the in the evidence confidence in the evidence	Low confidence  Methodological limitations: there were no concerns on methodological limitations.  Coherence: there were no concerns on coherence. Findings were consistent between mothers of normal-term infants and mothers with preterm, very low-birth-weight infants or infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit.  Relevance: there were moderate concerns on relevance.  All studies were from high-income countries; none were from Africa, the Americas or regions in the Middle East.  Adequacy of data: there were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. There were fairly thick data from the studies.
	Contributing studies	(96, 97, 169)
meme; mothers valued the use of bottles	Review findings	<ul> <li>Among mothers with normal-term infants and those with infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit:</li> <li>Mothers found using a bottle easy and convenient. They felt that there was no need for training and it appeared that this skill came naturally. It was the natural option when there were difficulties with breastfeeding.</li> <li>Among mothers of very preterm and very low-birth-weight infants, mothers held the opinion that breastfeeding is the best choice, but bottle feeding can also be a good choice, when the mother is so emotionally drained after spending a lot of time with the infant in the hospital for several months that she cannot cope with the "job" of breastfeeding, and when coming home with a baby with medical problems.</li> </ul>

### Theme: Mothers found cup feeding difficult

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among mothers with normal-term infants:  • Mothers found using a cup difficult: messy, time consuming, lots of spills (wastes), infant not satisfied.  • In addition, in trials of mothers assigned to cup feed, the majority introduced the bottle.  • Those that continued cup feeding were afraid of nipple confusion (from one of the 30 mothers from the study conducted in the United Kingdom).	(97, 169)	Low confidence	Methodological limitations: there were no concerns on methodological limitations.  Coherence: there were no concerns on coherence. The findings were consistent among mothers of normal-term infants and those with preterm infants.  Relevance: there were moderate concerns on relevance.  There were only two studies, both from high-income countries.  Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data. There were fairly thick data from these studies.

### C. Creating an enabling environment

# Breastfeeding policy of facilities providing maternity and newborn services

No studies were found on maternal values and preferences pertaining to policy on breastfeeding of facilities providing maternity and newborn services.

### Training of health workers

No studies were found on maternal values and preferences pertaining to training of health workers.

### Antenatal breastfeeding education for mothers

Two hundred and eighty-six studies were assessed for inclusion. Eighteen studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (170–187). The 18 studies were carried out in Australia, Brazil, Canada, Ireland, Mexico, Russia, Sweden, Uganda, the United Kingdom and the United States. The findings are divided into two themes: the content and the method of antenatal breastfeeding education.

## Theme: Mothers felt that infant feeding was not discussed enough in the antenatal period

Explanation of the confidence in the evidence	Methodological limitations: there were no concerns on methodological limitations. Most studies were good quality qualitative studies.  Coherence: there were no concerns on coherence.  Relevance: there were minor concerns on relevance, with only one study from a low-income country and none from Asia or regions in the Middle East.  Adequacy of data: there were no concerns on adequacy of the data. There were thick data from the studies.
Confidence in the evidence	Moderate confidence
Contributing studies	(170–187)
Review findings	Among mothers with normal-term infants and those with infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit:  Some of the mothers felt that feeding was not discussed enough in the antenatal period. Mothers wanted more information from prenatal classes. Mothers wished to have more formal institutional support for infant feeding in the antenatal period.  Many mothers (about half of the mothers in most studies; all of the mothers interviewed in Uganda; most of the mothers who had previous breast-reduction mammoplasty; most of the adolescent mothers) felt that antenatal education on feeding was insufficient or too infrequent.  Some mothers commented that the contents of antenatal education were too breastfeeding biased with not enough discussion on other options; that there is not enough discussion on what to expect (for instance, how hard or painful breastfeeding could be) and thus there was a mismatch between women's expectations and experiences.  Mothers preferred practical information. If the mothers received sufficient and practical information (e.g. not bending down when holding the baby) then they were satisfied with the antenatal information.

### Theme: Mothers felt that antenatal education on breastfeeding was not optimally done

Explanation of the confidence in the evidence	Methodological limitations: there were no concerns on methodological limitations. Most studies were good quality qualitative studies.  Coherence: there were no concerns on coherence.  Relevance: there were minor concerns on relevance with only one study from a low-income country and none from Asia or regions in the Middle East.  Adequacy of data: there were no concerns on adequacy of the data.  There were thick data from the studies.
Confidence in the evidence	Moderate confidence
Contributing studies	(170-187)
Review findings	<ul> <li>Among mothers with normal-term infants and those with infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit:</li> <li>Many mothers complained about the antenatal breastfeeding education in terms of negative attitude or miscommunication with the health-care worker.</li> <li>Others cited experiences with providers who appeared to mention breastfeeding simply because it was required by the job, with little sincerity or positive feelings conveyed (in some studies, these were identified as the physicians).</li> <li>Mothers experienced frustration, confusion, and finally mistrust in what health-service providers told them.</li> <li>Many respondents viewed health-care professionals as highly motivated advocates of breastfeeding. Female health-care professionals with personal experience in breastfeeding were thought to be the most sincere and effective counsellors. Continuity of care to postnatal support was highly valued.</li> </ul>

### Discharge planning and linkage to continuing support

Six hundred and forty-eight studies were assessed for inclusion. Twenty-two studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (127, 135, 187–206). The 22 studies were carried out in Australia, Canada, Denmark, France, Ireland, Russia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom and the United States.

### Theme: Most mothers valued linkage to breastfeeding support after discharge

Review findings	Contributing	Confidence	Explanation of the
	studies	in the evidence	confidence in the evidence
Among mothers with normal-term infants and those with infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit:  • Most mothers appreciated having support for breastfeeding continued after discharge.  • Regardless of the type of support (telephone, baby café, hospital visit, home visit, videoconferencing, combination of support mechanisms), the mothers seemed to value having access to support after discharge.  • The mothers experienced a greater sense of security from the support received, especially within the first postnatal week.	(127, 135, 187–206)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. Most studies were comparing two different strategies or methods of support for breastfeeding after discharge.  Coherence: there were no concerns on coherence.  Relevance: there were moderate concerns on relevance.  There were no primary studies from Africa or regions in the Middle East.  Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data. Most of the studies had scoring of maternal satisfaction, with thin data.

### Annex 5. GRADE-CERQual summary of qualitative findings tables on acceptability among health workers and stakeholders

A systematic review of the values and preferences of health-care workers on various aspects of breastfeeding support as related to the Ten Steps to Successful Breastfeeding and the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative was done. A search of Embase and Cumulative Index to Nursing and Allied Health Literature (CIHNAL) databases was done in June 2016. In total, the search Identified 1037 article titles and abstracts for further screening; of these, 145 articles were assessed for inclusion from full-text screening. A total of 62 articles were eligible for inclusion. Data were extracted onto a standardized data sheet and organized by which of the breastfeeding interventions they pertained to. Screening, assessments and date extraction were independently done by two reviewers and discrepancies were resolved by a third reviewer.

Research (CERQual) approach was used to provide a systematic and transparent way of assessing and describing how much confidence can be placed in the findings (124, 134). This approach is The quality of each individual study was appraised using the Critical Appraisal Skills Programme (CASP) quality-assessment tool for qualitative studies (123). The quality of each article was double-reviewed. For each of the breastfeeding interventions, a thematic analysis of the relevant data was performed. The GRADE-Confidence in the Evidence from Reviews of Qualitative based on an assessment of the methodological limitations, relevance, coherence and adequacy of data for each theme. Each individual theme was graded using the GRADE-CERQual approach.

# A. Immediate support to initiate and establish breastfeeding

### Early skin-to-skin contact and initiation of breastfeeding

States. Of these studies, seven were relevant to the first theme (health workers valued and had favourable views towards early skin-to-skin contact), nine were relevant to the second theme health workers had safety concerns during skin-to-skin contact after caesarean delivery or anaesthesia) and two were relevant for the third theme (health workers had concerns about Fifteen studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (72, 131, 207–219). The 15 studies were carried out in Australia, Canada, China, France, India, New Zealand and the United breastfeeding and skin-to-skin contact when the infant was admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit).

## Theme: Health workers valued and had favourable views towards early skin-to-skin contact

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
<ul> <li>Among health workers from delivery, labour services:</li> <li>Maternity staff had favourable views towards skin-to-skin care after delivery. The benefits of skin-to-skin care seem to be fairly well known and accepted among health-care personnel.</li> <li>Some providers considered skin-to-skin contact as a way to improve efficiency while also improving patient outcomes; for example: "It's [skin-to-skin contact] a time saver in the delivery suite as well because if you have your mother and baby skin-to-skin, that baby is safe with the mother, and more likely to latch on itself. You can just leave your mother and baby there quite happily. So it's not a time-consuming thing for us because we can just leave them together quite safely and happily."</li> </ul>	(131, 207–213)	Low confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. The studies used questionnaires, face-to-face interviews and focus group discussions.  Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence. The findings were similar across the studies.  Relevance: there were moderate concerns on relevance.  The studies were from Australia, India and the United States.  Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data.

# Theme: Health workers had safety concerns during early breastfeeding and skin-to-skin contact after caesarean delivery or anaesthesia

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
<ul> <li>Among health workers from delivery, labour services:</li> <li>Health personnel had concerns about early skin-to-skin contact and breastfeeding, especially during deliveries with anaesthesia, such as during caesarean section or epidural anaesthesia.</li> <li>Though maternity staff had positive feelings towards early skin-to-skin contact, for the actual implementation of this step, maternity staff believed initiating breastfeeding within a half an hour after birth was not always reasonable.</li> <li>A study conducted in India interviewing nurses found that only half of the nursing staff felt that breastfeeding should happen shortly after delivery. Another study found that maternity staff believed that the timing of the first feed needs to be relaxed to allow mothers and babies to initiate feeding when it works best for their individual situation. This was especially true if mothers received anaesthesia during labour, which was thought to influence a baby's ability to suck.</li> </ul>	(131, 210, 212 – 218)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations.  Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence. The information reflects similar values with few conflicting data. Relevance: there were substantial concerns on relevance. The studies were from Australia, China, France, India, New Zealand and the United States. There were no studies conducted from low-income countries.  Adequacy of data: there were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. Most of the nine studies had thick data from interviews and focus group discussions.
<ul> <li>Several studies reported that maternity staff found skin-to-skin contact and breastfeeding as soon as possible was impractical and unsafe in the operating room. The operating room routines and staffing would interfere with these practices, particularly in the case of complicated or caesarean deliveries.</li> <li>Studies identified barriers in terms of the hospital culture and staff members desiring to get the mother and baby out of the delivery room as soon as possible after delivery. The division between labour and postpartum staff contributed to the feelings that skin-to-skin and early initiation of breastfeeding is not for the delivery room. In one study conducted in the United States, many nurses stated that initiation of breastfeeding in the operating room was impractical, if not impossible, owing to the physical position of the mother, risk of contamination to the incision site, and potential disapproval of physicians.</li> </ul>			

# Theme: Health workers had safety concerns about early breastfeeding and skin-to-skin contact when the infant was admitted to the neonatal intensive care unit

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
<ul> <li>Among health workers in neonatal intensive care units:</li> <li>Among infants admitted to the neonatal intensive care units, health personnel reported safety concerns during the implementation of early skin-to-skin contact and breastfeeding.</li> <li>Staff feared implementing skin-to-skin contact and early initiation of breastfeeding in a medically fragile population. Common concerns were physiological instability and dislodging of intravenous and umbilical lines.</li> <li>Staff believed infants in the neonatal intensive care units are different, owing to various complications, and believed that early skin-to-skin contact and early initiation of breastfeeding does not apply to this population.</li> <li>Although the neonatal intensive care unit staff were aware of the benefits of skin-to-skin contact, they also felt that the risk to patient safety was too great and that it was better to ignore this intervention than to risk harming the infant.</li> </ul>	(72, 219)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. The two studies had in-depth face-to-face interviews and focus group discussions with good quality methodologies.  Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence. The studies presented similar findings.  Relevance: there were substantial concerns on relevance. The studies were from Australia and Canada, two high-income countries.  Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data. The two studies had moderately thick data.

### Showing mothers how to breastfeed

to adequately show mothers how to breastfeed), five were relevant for the second theme (there were differing levels of confidence among health workers when showing mothers how to breastfeed). They often felt that someone else, someone more experienced, would do a better job), and five were relevant to the third theme (negative attitudes among health workers towards South Africa, the United Kingdom and the United States. Of these studies, 13 were relevant to the first theme (health workers felt that there were too many barriers, especially lack of time, Twenty-one studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (72, 131, 209, 210, 215, 219-234). The 21 studies were carried out in Australia, Canada, Iraq, Ireland, Pakistan, showing mothers how to breastfeed. Health workers could themselves be obstacles to breastfeeding.) Guideline: protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services

# Theme: Health workers felt that there were too many barriers (especially lack of time) to adequately show mothers how to breastfeed

Keview indings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among health workers from delivery, labour services and those working in neonatal intensive care units:  • Health personnel felt that there was not enough time and too many barriers to adequately teach mothers how to breastfeed.	(72, 131 209, 210, 215, 219–226)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were moderate concerns on methodological limitations.  Coherence: there were moderate concerns on coherence.
<ul> <li>Most studies reported that maternity staff did not feel as if they had enough time to show mothers how to breastfeed, owing to short hospital stays and inadequate staffing.</li> </ul>			The primary barrier was the time that the staff had to provide the support to mothers, though other barriers such as equipment or private also manifolds.
• One provider explained: "We do not have the time to sit with all these women for 20 minutes or half-an-hour. You just don't have the time. You're not a one-on-one and what happens is that people forget that you're not looking, if you've got four or five women that you're looking after".			Relevance: there were asso mentioned: Relevance: there were substantial concerns on relevance. Studies were conducted from Australia, Canada, Pakistan, South Africa, the United Kingdom and the United States.
• Several studies reported that maternity staff felt that they were too busy with other higher priorities than to show mothers how to breastfeed. One provider stated, "Breast is best but not when we're busy".			<b>Adequacy of data:</b> there were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. The studies had thick data.
<ul> <li>Breastfeeding was viewed as a complex skill that was very time consuming to teach to mothers. Nurses and midwives described feeling like they were overwhelming already-tired mothers with advice and education.</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Neonatal intensive care staff also mentioned challenges with getting the necessary equipment, such as breast pumps for mothers to maintain lactation during separation.</li> </ul>			

Theme: There were differing levels of confidence among health workers when showing mothers how to breastfeed; they often felt that someone else, someone more experienced, would do a better job

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
<ul> <li>Among health workers from delivery, labour services and those working in neonatal intensive care units:</li> <li>Health personnel felt that there were differing levels of confidence when supporting mothers to breastfeed.</li> <li>Some health-care personnel stated they lacked the necessary skills to show women how to breastfeed and maintain lactation.</li> <li>One study that interviewed physicians found, "The participants admitted they were not able to manage all breastfeeding problems and questioned whether it was necessary for them to do so".</li> <li>Several studies noted that the health providers' confidence in teaching breastfeeding skills and navigating problems were influenced by personal breastfeeding experience rather than previous training or work-related experience.</li> <li>Most health-care personnel needed easily accessible breastfeeding experts to call or refer patients to if they lacked the confidence or skills to help mothers maintain lactation.</li> <li>Some studies described how providers reported not having any breastfeeding information or advice to address</li> </ul>	(227–231)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were moderate concerns on methodological limitations. Although some studies used in-depth interviews and semi-structured questionnaires, some used close-ended questionnaires.  Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence.  The studies had consistent information on this theme.  Relevance: there were substantial concerns on relevance.  The studies were from Australia, Canada, Iraq, Ireland and the United States.  Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data. There were fairly thick data.
breastfeeding among specific population groups like obese or adolescent mothers.			

# Theme: There was a negative attitude among health workers towards showing mothers how to breastfeed; health workers could themselves be obstacles to breastfeeding

Review findings	Contributing	Confidence	Explanation of the
	studies	in the evidence	confidence in the evidence
<ul> <li>Among health workers from delivery and labour services:</li> <li>Some health workers from delivery and labour services:</li> <li>Some health workers from delivery and labour services:</li> <li>Lack of "buy-in" and negative feelings and prevailing resistance towards showing mothers how to breastfeeding education and availability of expert resources.</li> <li>An underlying resistance was described in some health workers. Prevailing beliefs and attitudes towards breastfeeding resulted in staff undermining breastfeeding because they did not wish to change practices. Some studies reported a "why fix it if isn't broken" attitude among some health workers, who wished to rely on advice that worked for them in the past, despite being made aware of newer practices.</li> <li>In some studies, new midwives described feelings of "intimidation" and "being made fun of" by colleagues when they spent extra time teaching mothers how to breastfeed.</li> <li>Health-care providers also expressed being concerned about hurting their relationship with the patient. For example, one midwife felt concerned about making patients who chose not breastfeed feel neglected and undermined as a result of inadequate privacy arrangements in the postpartum area: "If don't want to make a bottle-feeding mum in the next bed. I do find that difficult".</li> <li>One study identified that staff had negative feelings because some providers believed that showing women how to breastfeed was disempowering women. Showing mothers how to breastfeed was disempowering women. Showing mothers how to breastfeed was described as creating a reliance on the health-care providers. A midwife explained during an interview: "By taking over, I think it's a medical-type thing, we come in 'Right, I'm here!' but I think we give the impression that 'I'm here now, and I will do this' rather than 'It's your baby you can do it, you show us'".</li> <li>Obstacles to breastfeeding related to health workers included lack of support for the mother, inappropriate lactation manag</li></ul>	(215, 212, 232-234)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. Most of the studies used in-depth and semi-structured interviews based on a predefined analytical framework.  Coherence: there were moderate concerns on coherence. Although the studies consistently identified negative attitudes among health workers, the source or reason for this attitude differed among studies.  Relevance: there were substantial concerns on relevance. The studies were from Australia, South Africa, the United Kingdom and the United States.  Adequacy of data: There were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. There were thick data.

### Rooming-in

Seven studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (72, 131, 207, 211, 215, 218, 219). The seven studies were carried out in Australia, Canada, India and the United States.

## Theme: Though some health workers valued rooming-in, most felt that it was not necessary

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among health workers from delivery, labour services and those working in neonatal intensive care units:  Rooming—in was reported to be viewed favourably and encouraged by some of the health workers. However, several studies reported that most health workers believed that babies should be allowed to go to the nursery to let mothers rest from their baby.	(72, 131, 207, 211, 215, 218, 219)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. Most of the studies used good qualitative methodologies.  Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence.
<ul> <li>The most frequent reason for taking the baby to the nursery was to "give mom a break" or "allow mom to get some sleep". One nurse commented that "I would say that the majority of our babies actually stay in the nursery at night, and that the majority of women don't want it [rooming-in]".</li> <li>In a study in India, only a quarter of nurses viewed rooming-in as a beneficial practice. Many were uncertain as to when to deny a request to send the baby to the nursery.</li> </ul>			The studies were consistent in the information.  Relevance: there were substantial concerns on relevance.  There were no studies from low-income countries.  Adequacy of data: there were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. The studies had thick data.
<ul> <li>In settings such as the neonatal intensive care unit, rooming-in was also seen as an "insurmountable" barrier when trying to achieve Baby-friendly hospital status. For instance, neonatal intensive care units have limits in their resources to allow mothers and infants to stay together for 24 hours.</li> </ul>			

### **Demand feeding**

Seven studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (72, 211, 215, 234-237). The seven studies were carried out in Australia, Canada, China, India, Ireland and the United States.

### Theme: There were differing views among providers about demand feeding

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
<ul> <li>Among health workers from delivery, labour services and those working in neonatal intensive care units:</li> <li>Studies reported health workers feeling insecure about promoting semi-demand or demand feeding. Demand feeding was fairly widely accepted by health workers, but some studies described persisting "older beliefs" in which providers still taught mothers to limit the time the infant spends breastfeeding or to wake the infant up every 3 hours. Heather-care providers demonstrated greater comfort relying on scheduled feeding than in following newer recommendations on demand feeding.</li> <li>A study in India cited that only half of the nurses that were interviewed were aware of the concept of demand feeding. In another study conducted in India, the majority of the doctors and nurses preferred scheduled feeding, while the majority of auxiliary nurses and auxiliary midwives preferred demand feeding.</li> <li>A study in Australia noted that demand feeding was found to be encouraged as standard practice and fitted well within the hospital routine, whereas scheduled feeding practices were restricted to specialized areas with special care nurses.</li> <li>In a study in Canada, most of the scheduled feeding practices have been limited to the neonatal intensive care units and specialized areas. In these areas, health-care providers felt that scheduled feedings and strict documentation of feedings are required and thus they were uncomfortable with demand feeding.</li> </ul>	(72, 211, 215, 234–237)	Low confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. Most of the studies had good methodological quality.  Coherence: there were moderate concerns on coherence. There seemed to be a dichotomy of values with regard to demand feeding.  Relevance: there were substantial concerns on relevance. There were no studies from low-income countries.  Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data. There were fairly thick data.

## B. Feeding practices and additional needs of infants

### Early additional foods or fluids

Twelve studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (72, 131, 169, 207, 212, 215, 236-241). The 12 studies were carried out in Australia, Canada, China, India, the United Kingdom and the United States.

# Theme: Health workers felt that breast milk is good, but that breast-milk substitutes were also fine

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
<ul> <li>Among health workers from delivery, labour services and those working in neonatal intensive care units:</li> <li>Health workers felt that breast milk is good, but that formula is fine, too.</li> <li>Several studies report that health workers view infant formula as an acceptable option that will not harm an infant.</li> <li>Some studies describe health-care providers as saying that giving early additional foods or fluids is the mother's choice and that formula should be an option if that is what is he wants.</li> </ul>	(72, 131, 169, 207, 212, 215, 236–241)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. Most of the studies were of good quality.  Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence. There was little inconsistency among the studies.
<ul> <li>One study reported that only a little more than half of health workers agreed when asked that infants should not be supplemented unless medically indicated. Another study found that almost all doctors will sometimes recommend formula to breastfeeding mothers. Supplementation was not universally believed to harm breast feeding.</li> </ul>			retivative: there were moustate concerns on retevative. The countries of from four regions, although none were low-intome countries.  Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy
<ul> <li>Some studies found that protecting mothers from tiredness during the night and offering short-term relief for mothers was viewed as being an acceptable reason for supplementing with formula.</li> <li>Health workers in neonatal intensive care units workers described infant formula and/or fortified expressed breast</li> </ul>			of the data. There were fairly thick data.
milk as necessary for the premature or ill infants.			

### Avoidance of pacifiers or dummies

Nine studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (72, 131, 207, 209, 212, 242-244). The nine studies were carried out in Australia, Canada, Germany, India, the United Kingdom and the United States.

### Theme: Health workers had differing values with regard to pacifier use

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
<ul> <li>Among health workers from delivery, labour services and those working in neonatal intensive care units:</li> <li>Health personnel had differing values with regard to pacifier use.</li> <li>There were mixed findings on health-care providers' perceptions of pacifier use. Studies varied on whether maternity staff found advising women on pacifier use easy or an obstacle.</li> <li>Some studies found the health-care providers had an "almost universal ambivalence by staff towards the use of teats and dummies".</li> <li>Some felt that the practice of using or avoiding teats in the hospital was inconsistent but that this was not open for discussion.</li> <li>Some health-care personnel were reported as not being aware of the effect of pacifiers or dummies on breastfeeding, or having personal experiences that led them to advise women against banning pacifiers or dummies.</li> </ul>	(72, 131, 207, 209, 212, 215, 242-244)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. Most of the studies had good quality.  Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence.  There was some inconsistency among the studies.  Relevance: there were moderate concerns on relevance.  The studies were from four regions, although there were  no studies from low-income counciens on adequacy.  Adequacy of data: there were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. There were from from the studies.

### Avoidance of feeding bottles and teats

Ten studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (72, 131, 207, 212, 221, 233, 242-245). The 10 studies were carried out in Canada, Germany, India, the United Kingdom and the United States.

### Theme: Health workers disliked cup feeding and were ambivalent about bottle feeding

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among health workers from delivery, labour services and those working in neonatal intensive care units:  • Most health professionals disliked cup feeding and were ambivalent about bottle feeding.	(72, 131, 207, 212, 221, 233, 242-245)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. Most of the studies had good quality.
• In several of the studies, providers expressed the belief that it makes no difference how a baby is fed and sometimes it might be better if the baby has a bottle.			Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence.  There was fittle inconsistency in the information.  Deformance these concerns earlier actions on relations on relations on the concerns of the concerns on
<ul> <li>Bottles were described by some health-care providers as being essential or even beneficial when a mother is struggling.</li> </ul>			netivative. Here were substantial concerns on relevance. The studies were from three regions, although none were from low-income countries.
<ul> <li>A study in India found that half of the nurses thought that introducing a bottle in the first month of life was beneficial to the baby.</li> </ul>			<b>Adequacy of data:</b> there were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. There were thick data from the studies.
<ul> <li>One study described perceptions of midwives who said that women who bottle fed were "closeted away" because bottle feeding was a "no, no" in their facility.</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>In the neonatal intensive care unit, bottles were reported as being necessary, with the perception that this was due to prioritization of medical care over breastfeeding.</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Many studies reported that bottles were preferred by health-care providers to other methods of feeding, such as cup feeding.</li> </ul>			

### C. Creating an enabling environment

# Breastfeeding policy of facilities providing maternity and newborn services

Six studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (101, 207, 213, 218, 220, 246). The six studies were carried out in Australia, China, New Zealand, South Africa, the United States. One study contributed to the first theme on the content of the policy and all six contributed to the theme on the difficulty of implementing such a policy.

# Theme: Health workers felt that a clearly stated infant feeding policy should be neutral or there should not be one

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among maternity unit midwifery staff of a district general hospital:  The midwives of the maternity unit valued having a neutral breastfeeding policy.  A majority of maternity staff believed that hospitals should have a clearly stated policy on infant feeding, though one third felt that there should not be such a policy. Among those who felt that there should be a policy, the majority favoured a neutral policy that does not emphasize the promotion of one method of feeding over another.  The main reason cited for not wanting a policy is the fear that it would engender guilt among mothers that chose not to breastfeed or were unable to.  Creating a neutral breastfeeding policy allowed staff to feel that they could support mothers in whichever feeding	(101)	Very low confidence	Methodological limitations: there were substantial concerns on methodological limitations. The study used a questionnaire to collect data among 48 maternity unit midwifery staff.  Coherence: there were moderate concerns on coherence.  No triangulation was done among other staff in the district general hospital.  Relevance: there were substantial concerns on relevance. There was one study from Australia. No other studies reported on concerns on the content of the infant feeding policy.
method they chose, without feeling as if they had to promote one feeding method over another.			Adequacy of data: there were substantial concerns on adequacy of the data.

# Theme: Health workers felt that implementing a policy on breastfeeding was a daunting task and would require frequent communication.

Explanation of the confidence in the evidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. Multiple methods were used for data collection.  Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence. There were no conflicting findings.  Relevance: there were moderate concerns on relevance. The studies were conducted from three regions. There were no studies conducted in low-income countries.  Adequacy of data: there were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. There were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. There were thick data from the face-to-face and in-depth interviews.
Confidence in the evidence	Low confidence
Contributing studies	(101, 207, 213, 218, 220, 246)
Review findings	Among health workers from delivery and labour services:  Staff members viewed writing an infant feeding policy as a "daunting task", partly because many administrators had no prior experience with this. Not having enough resources to create and implement a policy was seen as a barrier for hospital administration.  Success at changing maternity facility policy was particularly challenging if there was no buy-in from administration or other intra-organizational players such as the medical team.  Administrators found that having specific protocols to support policy implementation helped make new breastfeeding policies clearer for staff. Clear and frequent communication with staff was a common theme that was viewed as being an important opportunity to establish consistent breastfeeding messages.  The communication aspect of breastfeeding policies was considered particularly difficult to achieve with less stable workforces.

### Training of health workers

Six studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (72, 207, 235, 246, 251, 252). The six studies were carried out in Canada, Ireland, New Zealand and the United States.

Theme: Health workers felt that more breastfeeding training would be helpful, yet there was lack of time for breastfeeding training due to competing priorities

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among health workers from delivery, labour services and those working in neonatal intensive care units:  • Health personnel felt that more breastfeeding training is helpful, yet there is a lack of time for breastfeeding training due to competing priorities.	(72, 207, 235, 246, 251, 252)	Low confidence	Methodological limitations: there were moderate concerns on methodological limitations. Most of the studies had surveys and questionnaires with close-ended questions.
<ul> <li>Maternity staff welcomed the idea of breastfeeding training and felt that training was an important aspect that allowed people to overcome feelings of negativity towards the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative.</li> <li>However, the majority of the resident doctors found their breastfeeding education and training to be inadequate.</li> </ul>			Conference: there were moderate concerns on conference. There was some inconsistency in the information from the studies.  Relevance: there were moderate concerns on relevance. The studies were all conducted in high-income countries.
<ul> <li>Staff felt that though they value training in breastfeeding, they did not feel like they had enough time to complete training. Other educational priorities seemed to be a key issue with finding time for breastfeeding training.</li> </ul>			Adequacy of data: there were moderate concerns on adequacy of the data. Most of the studies did not have much thickness in the
• Despite the interest, breastfeeding education was assigned a lower priority when compared to educating health workers on necessary skills to safely care for mothers with complications. Though staff members felt that more training could increase breastfeeding rates, such as in the neonatal intensive care units, breastfeeding education did not seem to be as "front and centre"			Indings.

### Antenatal breastfeeding education for mothers

The residents who felt their training was adequate were more likely to counsel women about breastfeeding.

Sweden, the United Kingdom and the United States. Thirteen studies contributed to the first theme on the roles of health workers in promoting breastfeeding in antenatal breastfeeding Seventeen studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (219, 224, 226–228, 245, 247–251, 253–258). The 17 studies were carried out in Australia, Canada, Iraq, South Africa, education and five contributed to the theme on the health workers' confidence in providing counselling on breastfeeding.

Theme: Health workers had differing views on provider roles in promoting breastfeeding in antenatal breastfeeding education

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among health workers from antenatal and general clinics, delivery and labour services and those working in neonatal intensive care units:  • Health-care workers had differing views on what their role as providers should be when informing women about breastfeeding.	(219, 224, 226, 227, 245, 247-251, 255)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. There were good quality qualitative studies.  Coherence: there were moderate concerns on coherence. There
<ul> <li>Many providers viewed promoting and supporting breastfeeding as being a part of their role. Five studies reported that providers felt that counselling women on breastfeeding was an important use of their time during prenatal visits.</li> </ul>			were some inconsistencies in the information.  Relevance: there were minor concerns on relevance. The studies were conducted in four regions, though all of them were in high-incomprise.
<ul> <li>Nine studies also showed that health-care providers struggled with trying to promote breastfeeding without creating feelings of animosity with patients. The decision to breastfeed or bottle feed was viewed as a mother's individual choice. The studies explaining this phenomenon used phrases such as, "breastfeeding bullies", "overstepping boundaries", "mother unfriendly", and "breastfeeding Nazis".</li> </ul>			Adequacy of data: there were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. There were fairly thick data.
<ul> <li>Some studies identified that providers felt uncertain about addressing education on bottle feeding. In one study, the authors found that only 54% of providers would recommend breastfeeding to a mother who had decided to bottle feed.</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>In several studies, health-care providers felt apathetic towards breastfeeding counselling and many preferred a neutral approach to breastfeeding promotion to better maintain patient rapport. Providers believed that breastfeeding promotion is a delicate balance, and that when that balance is not achieved it can be detrimental to the provider- patient relationship.</li> </ul>			

Guideline: protecting, promoting and supporting breastfeeding in facilities providing maternity and newborn services

# Theme: Health workers had differing confidence and perceived effectiveness in breastfeeding counselling

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among health workers from antenatal and general clinics, delivery and labour service:  There was differing confidence and perceived effectiveness in counselling from health workers.  Three studies (from Iran, the United Kingdom and the United States) reported that physicians felt confident in counselling women on breastfeeding and breastfeeding problems. However, this was not the case for the two other studies (from the United Kingdom and the United States), which identified that many providers felt uncertain and ineffective in their counselling.  Providers lacked feedback and stated that they were unable to know whether they were adequately supporting mothers with breastfeeding. This was exemplified by one physician explaining: "I think I'm pretty effective, but I don't, um, you know, I always wonder, you know, we (can) help moms in the hospital, but that doesn't mean that they're still breastfeeding a month from now, or 3 months from now.""	(227, 254-258)	Low confidence	Methodological limitations: there were moderate concerns on methodological limitations. Most of the studies used questionnaires and only one used an interview.  Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence. There was consistent information from the studies.  Relevance: there were moderate concerns on relevance. The studies were from three countries: Iraq, the United Kingdom and the United States.  Adequacy of data: there were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. There was a fair amount of information from the studies.

### Discharge planning and linkage to continuing support

Six studies were identified as eligible for inclusion in this review (207, 215, 217, 231, 243, 255). The six studies were carried out in Canada, New Zealand and the United States.

# Theme: Health workers felt that linkage to continuing support for breastfeeding was challenging

Review findings	Contributing studies	Confidence in the evidence	Explanation of the confidence in the evidence
Among health workers from antenatal and general clinics, delivery and labour services and those working in neonatal intensive care units:  Health workers expressed many challenges and obstacles to providing follow-up care for breastfeeding after discharge.  Most studies describe the phenomenon of "gaps" in the continuum of care after women leave the hospital.  Studies described a lack of communication between providers in the hospital and outside of the hospital and having no health-care provider in charge of breastfeeding across the continuum of care, leading to fragmented support, inconsistent messaging and missed opportunities.  Cost and adequate training were perceived as barriers to follow-up. Some studies described perceptions of having adequate support groups and clinics for women to visit, yet this not being the norm.	(207, 215, 217, 231, 243, 255)	Moderate confidence	Methodological limitations: there were minor concerns on methodological limitations. The studies were good quality qualitative studies.  Coherence: there were minor concerns on coherence. The information was consistent across studies.  Relevance: there were substantial concerns on relevance. The studies were from three high-income countries.  Adequacy of data: there were minor concerns on adequacy of the data. There were thick data from the studies.

### Annex 6. WHO steering group

### Ms Maaike Arts

Nutrition Specialist United Nations Children's Fund

### **Dr Shannon Barkley**

Consultant

Services Organization and Clinical Interventions Department of Service Delivery and Safety

### **Dr Bernadette Daelmans**

Coordinator

Policy, Planning and Programmes

Department of Maternal, Newborn, Child and Adolescent Health

### **Dr Laurence Grummer-Strawn**

Technical Officer

Department of Nutrition for Health and Development

### Dr Juan Pablo Peña-Rosas

Coordinator

**Evidence and Programme Guidance** 

Department of Nutrition for Health and Development

### Dr Pura Rayco-Solon (responsible technical officer)

Epidemiologist (infectious disease and nutrition)Evidence and Programme Guidance Department of Nutrition for Health and Development

### Dr Özge Tuncalp

Scientist

Maternal Perinatal Health, Prevention of Unsafe Abortion

Department of Reproductive Health and Research

### Mr Gerardo Zamora

**Programme Officer** 

Gender, Equity and Human Rights

Department of Family, Women's and Children's Health

### Annex 7. WHO guideline development group

(Note: the areas of expertise of each guideline group member are given in italics)

### Dr Paluku Bahwere

Research Manager

Valid International

Belgium

 $Public\ health\ nutrition,\ paediatrician,\ acute\ malnutrition$ 

programme implementation

### **Dr Mary Christine Castro**

**Executive Director** 

**Nutrition Center of the Philippines** 

Philippines

Public health, research and evaluations, programme

implementation, capacity building

### Dr Hoosen Coovadia

Director

Maternal, Adolescent and Child Health

**Health Systems** 

South Africa

HIV, clinical paediatrics, public health, immunodeficiencies of malnutrition

### Dr Maria Elena del Socorro Jefferds (Chairperson in the first meeting)

Behavioural Scientist

Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity and Obesity

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

**United States of America** 

Behavioural science, programme evaluation

### Dr Luz Maria De-Regil

Chief Technical Advisor and Director

Research and Evaluation

Micronutrient Initiative

Canada

Epidemiology, micronutrient deficiencies, systemic

reviews, programme evaluation

### Ms Solange Durão

### (Chairperson in the second meeting)

Senior Scientist

South Africa Cochrane Collaboration Centre

South Africa

Public health, systematic reviews, evidence-based health

### Dr Shams El Arifeen\*

Senior Director and Senior Scientist Division of Maternal and Child Health International Centre for Diarrhoeal Disease Research, Bangladesh Bangladesh Public health, maternal and child health,

\* unable to attend the second meeting

programme implementation

### Dr Rukhsana Haider

### (Chairperson in the first meeting)

Founder

Training and Assistance for Health and Nutrition

Bangladesh

Breastfeeding, counselling, capacity-building and training

### Dr Jalila Hassan Ep El Ati

Head

Study and Planning Department

National Institute of Nutrition and Food

Tunisia

Public health, obesity, noncommunicable diseases, food policy and planning

### Ms Anne-Dominique Israel-de Monval

Senior Nutrition and Health Adviser

Action Contre La Faim

France

Public health nutrition, acute malnutrition programme implementation

### Dr Susan Jack

### (Chairperson in the second meeting)

Senior Research Fellow

University of Otago

New Zealand

Paediatrics, maternal and child health,

 $acute\ malnutrition, research$ 

### Dr Alexis Nzila

**Assistant Professor** 

Department of Life Sciences

King Fahd University of Petroleum and Minerals

Saudi Arabia

Malaria, folate

### Dr Indi Trehan

Associate Professor

Department of Pediatrics

Washington University in St Louis

United States of America

Acute malnutrition, infectious diseases, nutrition research

### Dr Tran Khanh Van

Vice Head of Micronutrients and Coordinator

National Institute of Nutrition

Viet Nam

 $Public\ health\ research,\ micronutrient\ status,\ fortification$ 

### Annex 8. External resource persons

### Ms Jane Badham

Consultant JB Consultancy South Africa

### Dr Randa Saadeh

Consultant on nutrition and child health Lebanon

### Ms Julie Stufkens

Executive Officer New Zealand Breastfeeding Authority New Zealand

### Annex 9. Systematic reviews and authors

*Note*: We report in this document a summary of the results from recent systematic reviews. A pre-publication summary of the systematic reviews that have been submitted for publication or are undergoing peer-review can be obtained from the Department of Nutrition for Health and Development, World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland (nutrition@who.int).

### Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group

Balogun OO, O'Sullivan EJ, McFadden A, Ota E, Gavine A, Garner CD, Renfrew MJ, MacGillivray S. Interventions for promoting the initiation of breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(11):CD001688. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD001688. pub3. (44)

Becker GE, Smith HA, Cooney F. Methods of milk expression for lactating women. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(9):CD006170. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD006170.pub5. (40)

Fallon A, Van der Putten D, Dring C, Moylett EH, Fealy G, Devane D. Baby-led compared with scheduled (or mixed) breastfeeding for successful breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(9):CD009067. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD009067. pub3. (59)

Jaafar SH, Ho JJ, Jahanfar S, Angolkar M. Effect of restricted pacifier use in breastfeeding term infants for increasing duration of breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD007202. doi:10.1002/14651858.cd007202.pub4. (85)

Jaafar SH, Ho JJ, Lee KS. Rooming-in for new mother and infant versus separate care for increasing the duration of breastfeeding. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):43D006641. doi:10.1002/14651858. cd006641.pub3. (60)

Lumbiganon P, Martis R, Laopaiboon M, Festin MR, Ho JJ, Hakimi M. Antenatal breastfeeding education for increasing breastfeeding duration. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(12):CD006425. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD006425.pub4. (43)

McFadden A, Gavine A, Renfrew MJ, Wade A, Buchanan P, Taylor JL, Veitch E, Rennie AM, Crowther SA, Neiman S, MacGillivray S. Support for healthy breastfeeding mothers with healthy term babies. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2017;(2):CD001141. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD001141.pub5. (61)

Moore ER, Bergman N, Anderson GC, Medley N. Early skin-to-skin contact for mothers and their healthy newborn infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(11):CD003519. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD003519. pub4. (62)

Smith HA, Becker GE. Early additional food and fluids for healthy breastfed full-term infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD006462. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD006462.pub4. (86)

### St Luke's International University in Tokyo (Cochrane Pregnancy and Childbirth Group in Japan)

Abe SK, Jung J, Rahman M, Haruyama R, Kita M, Koyama M et al. Hospitals with a written breastfeeding policy statement and implementation of the steps of breastfeeding: a systematic review [protocol]. PROSPERO. 2016:CRD42016038143 (https://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016038143). (41)

Balogun OO, Dagvadorj A, Yourkavitch J, da Silva Lopez K, Suto M, Takemoto Y, et al. Health facility staff training for improving breastfeeding outcome: a systematic review for step 2 of the Baby-friendly Hospital Initiative. Breastfeed Med. 2017;20 September [epub ahead of print] PubMed PMID: 28930480. (42)

da Silva Lopez K, Ohde S, Suto M, Rayco-Solon P, Miyazaki C, Balogun OO et al. Providing linkage to breastfeeding support to mothers on discharge to improve breastfeeding outcomes: a systematic review [protocol]. PROSPERO. 2016:CRD42016041273 (https://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016041273). (45)

Ganchimeg T, Sugimoto K, Fukazawa KR, Rayco-Solon P, Ota E. Avoidance of bottles and artificial teats during the establishment of breastfeeds in healthy term infants: a systematic review of randomized controlled trials [protocol]. PROSPERO. 2016:CRD42016041370 (http://www.crd.york.ac.uk/PROSPERO/display\_record.asp?ID=CRD42016041370). (83)

### **Cochrane Neonatal Review Group**

Collins CT, Gillis J, McPhee AJ, Suganuma H, Makrides M. Avoidance of bottles during the establishment of breast feeds in preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(10):CD005252. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD005252.pub4. (80)

Conde-Agudelo A, Díaz-Rossello JL. Kangaroo mother care to reduce morbidity and mortality in low birth weight infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD002771. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD002771.pub4. (57)

Crowe L, Chang A, Wallace K. Instruments for assessing readiness to commence suck feeds in preterm infants: effects on time to establish full oral feeding and duration of hospitalisation. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD005586. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD005586.pub3. (58)

Flint A, New K, Davies MW. Cup feeding versus other forms of supplemental enteral feeding for newborn infants unable to fully breastfeed. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD005092. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD005092.pub3. (81)

Foster JP, Psaila K, Patterson T. Non-nutritive sucking for increasing physiologic stability and nutrition in preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(10):CD001071. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD001071.pub3. (82)

Greene Z, O'Donnell CPF, Walshe M. Oral stimulation for promoting oral feeding in preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(9):CD009720. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD009720.pub2. (84)

Watson J, McGuire W. Responsive versus scheduled feeding for preterm infants. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2016;(8):CD005255. doi:10.1002/14651858. CD005255.pub5. (64)

### Independent reviewers

Gavine A, MacGillivray S, Renfrew MJ, Siebelt L, Haggi H, McFadden A. Education and training of healthcare staff in the knowledge, attitudes and skills needed to work effectively with breastfeeding women: a systematic review. Int Breastfeed J. 2017. 12:6. doi:10.1186/s13006-016-0097-2. (100)

Smith E, Hurt L, Chowdhury R, Sihna B, Fawzi W, Edmond K. Effect of delayed breastfeeding initiation on infant survival: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Epidemiol. 2017 [submitted]. (63)

### Annex 10. Peer-reviewers

*Note*: The names and affiliations of peer–reviewers are provided here as an acknowledgement and by no means indicate their endorsement of the recommendations in this guideline. The acknowledgement of the peer–reviewers does not necessarily represent the views, decisions or policies of the institutions with which they are affiliated.

### Azza Abul-Fadl

Professor of Pediatrics Benha University, Faculty of Medicine Egypt

### **Mona Alsumaie**

Head of Community Nutrition Promotion Department Ministry of Health Kuwait

### **Anthony Calibo**

Division Chief and Medical Specialist IV Children's Health Development Division Department of Health Philippines

### **Elise Chapin**

Insieme per l'Allattamento Ospedali e Comunità Amici dei Bambini Italy

### Sila Deb

Deputy Commissioner, Child health and immunization Ministry of Health and Family Welfare India

### Lori Feldman-Winter

Division Head, Adolescent Medicine Cooper University Hospital United States of America

### Elsa Regina Justo Giugliani

Professor

Universidade Federal do Rio Grande do Sul Brazil

### Nishani Lucas

Board Certified Consultant Neonatologist University Unit, De Soysa Hospital for Women Sri Lanka

### **Cria Perrine**

Team Leader, Division of Nutrition, Physical Activity, and Obesity Centers for Disease Control and Prevention United States of America

### Kathleen Rasmussen

Professor Cornell University United States of America

### Marina Ferreira Rea

Professor University of Sao Paulo Brazil

### Randa Saadeh

Independent Consultant Lebanese Republic

### **Felicity Savage**

Appointed Chairperson World Alliance for Breastfeeding Action United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland

### **Maria Asuncion Silvestre**

Founder Kalusugan ng Mag-Ina, Inc (Health of Mother and Child) Philippines

### **Julie Stufkens**

Executive Officer New Zealand Breastfeeding Alliance New Zealand

### **Ruikan Yang**

National Health Lead Save the Children China Program Beijing China

### **Annex 11. WHO Secretariat**

### Dr Evelyn Boy-Mena

Consultant (social determinants of health)
Evidence and Programme Guidance
Department of Nutrition for Health and Development

### Dr Alessandro Demaio

Medical Officer (non-communicable conditions)
Evidence and Programme Guidance
Department of Nutrition for Health and Development

### **Dr Philippa Easterbroo**k

Scientist

Department of HIV, Global Hepatitis Programme Co-chair, Guidelines Review Committee

### Dr Maria Nieves Garcia-Casal

Senior Consultant (micronutrients)
Evidence and Programme Guidance
Department of Nutrition for Health and Development

### Dr Olufemi Oladapo

Medical Officer, Maternal Perinatal Health, Prevent Unsafe Abortion Department of Reproductive Health and Research Member, Guidelines Review Committee

### **Dr Lisa Rogers**

Technical Officer Evidence and Programme Guidance Department of Nutrition for Health and Development

### **Dr Nigel Rollins**

Medical Officer, Research and Development Department of Maternal, Newborn, Child and Adolescent Health

### Ms Elizabeth Centeno Tablante

Consultant

Evidence and Programme Guidance Department of Nutrition for Health and Development

### Ms Jennifer Volonnino

Assistant (Coordinator) Evidence and Programme Guidance Nutrition for Health and Development

### Dr Zita Weise Prinzo

**Technical Officer** 

Evidence and Programme Guidance Department of Nutrition for Health and Development

### WHO regional and country offices

### **Dr Chessa Lutter**

Regional Adviser Child and Adolescent Health Regional Office for the Americas

### Dr Angela De Silva

Regional Adviser Nutrition and health for development Regional Office for South-East Asia



For more information, please contact:

Department of Nutrition for Health and Development World Health Organization

Avenue Appia 20 CH-1211 Geneva 27 Switzerland

Email: nutrition@who.int www.who.int/nutrition



